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ORGANIZED CRIME

SECURITIES: THEFTS AND FRAUDS

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 1973
U.S. Sewvartz,

PEryMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE 0N INVESTIGATIONS
oF TiE CoMMITTEE 0N GOovERNMENT O PERATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subecommittee met at 10:08 a.m., in room 3302, Dirksen Senate
Qﬁice Building, pursuant to section 4, Senate Resolution 46, approved.
debruary 26, 1978, Senator Henry M. Jackson {chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee present: Senator Henry M. Jackson,
Democrat, Washington; Senator Walter D. Huddleston, Democrat,
Kentucky; Senator Charles H. Percy, Republican, Illinois; and Sena-
tor Edward J. Gurney, Republican, Florida.

Members of the professional staff present: IToward J. Feldman,
chief counsel; Philip R. Manuel, investigator; Fred Asselin, investi-
gator; William B. Gallinaro, investigator; Stuart Statler, chief coun-
sel to the minority; William F. Gibney, detailed from the Internal
Revenue Service; Eugene G. Anguilla, detailed from SEC; and Ruth
Young Watt, chief clerk. '

Chairman Jacgson. The subcommittee will come to order.

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening: Sen-
ators Jackson and Huddleston.]

Chairmau Jacxson. We resume this morning the hearings in con-
nection with the stolen securities investigation by this committee which
have been underway now for quite some time. In order to lay the
foundation for the testimony that is to follow, we are going to call
upon Mr. Philip Manu»l, a subcommittee investigator, to outline the
situation as of now and the testimony that will be presented in con-
nection with this ongoing investigation,

Mr. Manuel, would you be sworn, please ?

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give
before this committee shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing
but the truth, so help youn God ?

Mr. Ma~vueL. I do.

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP R. MANUEL, INVESTIGATOR, PERMANEN?!
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS

_ Chairman Jacxsox. Mr. Manuel, would you first identify your posi-
tion 2W1th the committee for the record and then proceed in your own
way ?
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Mr. Manver. Mr. Chairman, my name is Philip R. Manuel. T have
been an investigator on the subcommittee stafl since March 1, 1968,
and in all T have had 13 years of experience in the field of investiga-
tions.

Since 1970, I have directed the stafl field investigations on matters
pertaining to organized criminal activity and most particularly, the
activities of organized criminals in the field of securities thefts and
frauds—a subject on which the subcommittee held hearings in the
summer of 1071,

Chairman Jacxsox. Thank you, Mr. Manuel. You may proceed to
outline the case.

Mr. ManvrL. Sinee the close of the 1971 hearings, the subcommittee
staff has continued the investigation of organized criminals in the
theft, connterfeiting, conversion, and mardpulation of many millions
of dollars in securities with partienlar attention to the massive pro-
liferation of connnercial and securities frauds which are being gen-
erated by their use. '

This investigation has established tnat there is and has been de-
veloping for some time, a hurgeoning group of professional confidence
men and international swindlers who arve, to a great degree, closely
knit and interlocking, most of whom are recidivist securities viola-
tors. They cooperate rather openly. each promoting the fraudulent
schemes of the other for mutual benefit and profit.

At least until recently, they have moved with a minimum fear of
legal or governmental restraint despite the fact that most of the indi-
viduals so engaged have been cited by varions government agencies
for frandulent activities. This group has conceived and has applied
sophisticated corporate principles to the age old art of swindling.
Their forte is that they know “how to use bad paper” and in so deing.
are limited only by their own ingennity.

This group of swindlers comprise in themselves an organized erimi-
nal group who form a natural alliance with those organized criminals
who control the theft and distribution of securities and on whom their
supply of this paper depends.

In our investigation, the staff has identified several hundred of these
professional paper users and to some extent, documented their parti-
cipation in various frauds. While these frauds touch almost every
arca of the country, this group has operated for the most part, from the
New York City area, the Tos Angeles area, the T.as Vegas area. the
Chicago arca. and most especially from the Miami-Fort Lauderdale
area.

To these individnals, stolen. counterfeit, or basically worthless seen-
rities can be safely represented as legitimate assets in corporate finan-
cial statements provided the spurious nature of the paper can be ef-
fectively hidden. In this vegard. there are a number of important
factors that work to the eriminals’ advantage.

These factors include: -

(1) The obvious expansion in the internationalization of banking,
commerce, and finance which has brought with it an increasing de-
pendence on the so-called paper credit philosophy. The foundation of
this philosophy is a reliable certified financial statement of assets and
liahilities.

If just a small percentage of the hillions of dollars that move in
international trade can be siphoned off, the result will be millions in
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profit for criminals who nse spurious assets in false financial state-
ments to exploit wealmesses in the paper credit technology.

(2) The apparent inability of the business community to accu-
rately verify the authenticity of assets of a particular business entity,
especially true where such assets are located in a foreign or “ofishore”
jurisdiction. "

_ {3) The very existence of certain foreign or remote offshore jurisdic-
fions where banlk secrecy laws or complete lack of adequate govern-
31'101}&}1 cron'h'ol in the banking, insurance and brokerage fields malke
1t ditlieult, if not impossible, to analyze corporate owneuship, structure
and financing. ) ’
! 4) ‘The fact that .he swindler is not limited to any houndary.
Therefore, the regional, national, and international scope of the ope%«
ations has preeluded any singl jurisdiction from effectively detecting
and enrtailing these crimes, °

With the modern speed and effectiveness of both transportation and
communications, the swindlers can, for example, live in Fort Lauder-
dale, headquarter their companies in the Bahamas, place their assets in
Sm} '/],er]nnd or Panama and victimize persons anywhere else in the
Waorii,

45} The absence of appropriate legislation and control in the fields
of banking, insurance, reinsurance, and securities transactions, both
in the Urited States and abroad.

-\ prime objective of our investigation is to show how organized
eriminals, acting in concert, engage 1n worldwide schemes to infiltrate
and defraud legitimate businessmen and financial institutions by the
use of spurious paper conceaied in fraundulent financial statements and
halance sheets. These schemes includes but are not limited to:

(1) The advance mortgage Tee racket;

t2) The issuance of high risk, surplus and reinsurance contracts, and
payment guarantee surety bonds;

(3) The issuance and manipulation of worthless securities, including
stocks and bonds of all types; and -

(4) The issnance and manipulation of letters of credit, certificates
of deposit, bills of exchange, and international cashier’s drafts.

I wish to add parenthetically that all of the above schemes are de-

signed to produce a vietim who will suffer monetary loss:

ITf the criminal uses the stolen or counterfeit paper to create or bol-
ster corporate financial statements which will thereafter bs used in
strictly legitimate business pursuits, the crime will be even harder to
deteet and punish.

Fach scheme that produces victims has an overall pattern which is
generally as follows:

One. A false and fraudulent financial statement is prepared in-
corporating various types of assets. These assets include, but are not
limited to. stolen, counterfeit, or otherwise fraudu’ent; seeurities, over-
\F]?}Pd mineral rights or real estate, certificates of deposit and so
forth.

. The staff has prepared a series of four charts whi:h I would like to
introduce in the record. the first of which identidire £he types of frandu-
lent assets which can be placed in financial statements.

Chairman Jaoxson. The first chart will be received and marked
for identification as exhibit 26.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 26” for
reference and follows:]
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ExHIsrr No. 26

TYPES OF SPURICUS ASSETS PLACED IMN
FRAUDULENT FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. SPURIOUS SECURITIES
A. FRAUDULENT SECURITIES

B. MANIPULATED SECURITIES, INCLUDING
INVESTMENT, LEGENDED OR
LETTERED STOCK

C. COUNTERFEIT SECURITIES

D. STOLEN SECURITIES

LETTERS OF CREDIT
CERTIFICATES OF DEPOSIT
INTERMATIONAL CASHIERS DRAFTS
TRUST DEEDS

DEPOSIT SLIPS FROM BANKS
COMMODITIES CONTRACTS

TRUST OR SAFEKEEPING RECEIPTS
FOR SECURITIES

8. UNDERWRITERS ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

10. IMSURANCE PREMIUMS RECEIVABLE

11. PAID ANNUITIES AMD INSURANCE POLICIES
12. SURPLUS BCHDS AND NOTES

3. WORTHLESS, OVERVALUED REAL ESTATE
OR MINERAL RIGHTS

14. OTHER ASSETS,GRCSSLY OVERVALUED

® N O o s @D

£ T
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OR NON-EXiSTENT

ITEMS LISTED IN 2 THROUGH 14 ARE THEMSELVES WORTHLESS
OR FRAUDULENT AND CAN BE BASED ON STOLEN,
COUNTERFEIT OR WORTHLESS ASSETS AS UNDERLYING
COLLATERAL

Mr. MaNUEL. As you can see in chart No. 1, Mr. Chairman, we have
identified the various types of spurious assets that we have found in
our investigation which have been included in one frandulent balance
sheet or another that we have studied.

Fras
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T'wo. The financial statement is verified by a certified public account-
%gltl li{l;ld is lsll_ltereafteé'_ submitted for further verification either throy gh
anks, credit reporting agencies, private trusts s, an
hanks, < g ag ) I , eserow holders, and
fChz‘@t No. 2, which I would like to introduce, shows the various types
o verifications which can be used after the statement is finalized. The
varlous verifiers can also be utilized as custodians or safekeepers of the
%)ux ported ass;ets mcll}ldmg either stolen or counterfeit securities. These

VDES or assets are, however, usually taken outside t :
. : 1 e th i
de_y[)%sm orsafekeeping. ® country for
he document referred to ked “Eixhibi
. was marked “Exhibit N »
ence and follows:] 0. 217 for refer-
Exmmir No. 27

TYPES OF VERIFICATION & VALIDATION OF
LISTED ASSETS IN FRAUDULENT

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS
2. BANKS
2

COURTS
4. CREDIT REPORTING AGENCIES
5. ESCROW HOLDERS
6. PRIVATE TRUSTS
L INSURANCE COMPANIES
8. HOLDING COMPANIES
9. TRI-PARTY AGREEMENTS
10. TRUSTS iN BANKS
T TRUST CovPANIES
12, INVESTMENT BANKERS
13. STOCK BROKERAGE HOUSES
4. TRADE REFERENCES
15. STOCK EXCHANGES

and

My, Maxusr., At the time of vertification b
. ) _ a CPA and befora
thef second type of verification, a corporate entit);r such as a bax?]? :cl)llf
surance company, mutual fund, t1ust company, escrow company ’smd
so forth is created and matched to the financial statement. ’

v m—r e — < s
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These compunies are usually inective “ghell” corporations which
have previously either been vegistered or chartered to do business under
the laws of some jurisdiction. These can be easily acquired and dis-
carded, N . i o

Chart No. & shows the tvpe of entities which most commonly are

ereated. . . .
Chairman Jacxsox. That will be marked as an exhibit and received

as exhibit 28, e ]
["The document referred to was marked “Toxhibit No. 28" for refer-

envce and fallows:]
ExmrBiT No. 28

TYPES OF ENTITIES CREATED BY USE
OF FRAUDULENT FINANCIAL STATEMENT

1. BANKS
(mostly foreign or “offshore”)

2. MORTGAGE LOAN AND FINANCE

COMPANIES
(long-term [oan commitments)

3. INSURANCE COMPANIES
A. SURPLUS AND EXCESS LINES

B. REINSURANCE AND HIGH RISK
INSURANCE

C. LOAN INSURANCE
D. FINANCIAL GUARANTEE BONDS
4, ESCROW COMPANIES

5. MUTUAL FUNDS AND MUTUAL FUND
MANAGEMENT COMPANIES

UNDERWRITERS AND BROKERS

7 COMMERCIAL OR INDUSTRIAL COMPANIES
FROM “SHELL” CORPORATIONE AND
“SPINOFFS”
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Mr. Maxver. Four. Then legitimate members of the business com-
munity—banks, bonding and insurance companies, as vwell as the
public-at-large, are vietimized through a variety of irdividually
tailored schemes. Chart No. 4 depicts the types of entities aud individ-
nals that may be victimized.

Chairman Jacxsox. That wi'l be marked for identification as ex-
hibit No. 29.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 20" for refer-
ence and follows:}

IxuIsit No. 20

TYPES OF ENTITIES AND iMDIVIDUALS
VICTIMIZED

1. LEGITIMATE COMMERCIAL AND
INDUSTRIAL BANKS
LEGITIMATE BONDING COMPANIES -
LEGITIMATE INSURANCE COMPANIES
PRIVATE INVESTCRScorporate and individual)
5. EH.A. INSURED COMMERCIAL. CONSTRUCTION
REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUSTS
FEDERAL LAND BANK
FEDERAL SAVINGS AND LOANS
CONSUMER FINANCE COMPANIES

© ® N O

Mr. Maxvuen. During the course of this investigation, we have
collected evidence and made case studies on the frauds associated
with such companies as the Bank of Sark, First Liberty Fund, Nor-
mandy Trust Company, Picture Island Computer Corp., Allied Fund
for Capital Appreciation, and at least 100 others.

In order to show the subcommittee a complete case study, one such
case, the Zurich International Investment Co., has been selected.

This case demonstrates stolen and counterfeit securities manipula-
tions in foreign banks, the role of organized criminals, the issuance of
worthless letters of credit and the establishment of corporations whose
activities later produced victims in the United States.
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The testimony that follows in these hearings will relate to the forma-
tion and activities of the Zurich International Investment Corp.
and to the criminal activities of geveral persons affiliated wwith it.

The staff first obtained information on this corporation from Louis
P. Mastriana who will testify later in these hearings. Myr. Mastriana,
at the time we first interviewed him, was known to us as a dealer in
stolen securities in the Miami, Fla., area who was awaiting sentence
for crimes relating to those activities.

Mastriana agreed to cooperate with the subcommittee and among
other things, provided us with copies of what purposted to be letters
of eredit in the amount of $6 million, showing undefined transactions
%et‘;v]:aen Credit Suisse, Zurich, Switzerland, and Chase Manhattan

ani.,

He also provided copies of what purported to be separate letters
of eredit which were to be used as the basis for loan commitments all
over the United States. Mr. Mastriana identified Dominic Mantell,
an individual who had been previously identified in hearings before
this subcommittee in 1963, as an organized crime figure from the
Buffalo, N.Y., area, as a prime mover in the Zurich International In-
vestment Corp., along with one Ernest Shinwell, a citizen of England.

Mastriana further identified other south Florida residentr as
gwindlers involved in the distribution of Zurich International In-
vestment Corp. paper. Among those were Philip M. Wilson, Neil Ma-
loney and Harold Audsley.

Mastriana also provided documentation to show that Audsley was
involved in the distribution of frandulent Joan schemes on behalf of a
firm known as the First Southern Investment Corp. of Charlotte,
N.C.
Mastriana further identified several victims of these schemes and
the identity of several banks which had been victimized by himself
and others.

About the same time as our first interview of Louis Mastriana, we
were contacted by one David Slater. Slater related that while in
Panama, he becanie acquainted with the Shinwell-Mantell group and
provided us certain information regarding the movement of stolen
securities in Panama and Switzerland, and provided us certain doe-
umentation which led ug to certain bank and brokerage accounts in
the United States which showed the flow of stolen and counterfeit
securities and their use in Panama.

At abont the same time, 2 major insurance company advised us that
they had been in contact with an individual in south Florida who had
provided them information concerning the flow of stolen securities in
the south Florida avea. This individual was identified. as Herbert I,
Creekmore.

(reekmore was interviewed, and he also provided information and
documentation relating to the Shinwell-Mantell group and their use of
stolen securities in Panama, Los Angeles, the Miami-Fort Lauderdale
area, and elsewhere.

Both Slater and Creekmore will testify in these hearings.

The staff immediately began intensive investigation of the activities
of Dominic Mantell, Ernest Shinwell, Philip Wilson, Neil Maloney,
Harold D. Audsley, and others assoeiated with them. :

We learned that Ifarold Audsley had been arvested in March of 1971
on two separate oceasions for attempting to place stolen securities in
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two seperate banks; one in the New Orleans, La., area, and another
in Tampa, Fla.

. We further determined that in the New Orleans bank, Audsley had
intended to fund a letter of credit issued by the Zurich International
Investment Corp. in the amounnt of $300,000 payable to one Wayne
Cantrell who was then the manager of a bank in Berwick, La.

With Harold Audsley when he was arrested in New Orleans was one
}} illiam DeGironemo who was employed as a stockbroker in Bache &
Co., Fort Lauderdale, Fla. DeGironemo was interviewed by the staff
and after several interviews, admitted that the securities which Aud-
sley obtained prior to his arrest in New Orleans, were provided by an
individual named Pat Lepera.

At that time, Lepera was serving a prison term at Eglin Air Force
Base, having been convicted in a stolen securities case in Newark, N.J.
. Lepera was interviewed and admitted that he had had extensive deal-
ings with Iarold Audsley and admitted that he provided Audsley
with stolen securities which he had received from organized crime
figures in New York and Florida. Lepera stated that the profits from
these transactions were distributed between himself and major orga-
nized crime figures in Florida and New York, whom he identified to us,
. In addition, Lepera provided us with details which enabled us to
1ssue subpenas for certain bank records which tended to corroborate to
a great extent. certain of his transactions with IHarold Audsley.

In addition to admitting numerous transactions with Harold Aud-
sley, Lepera detailed other transactions involving stolen securities in
which he was a participant. Lepera has testified before this subcom-
mittee in exccutive session under a grant of immunity from the U.S
district court. o

Iis testimony in the public session which will follow, will give the
subcommittee and the Congress a clear insight into the oper;tion of
organized criminals in the field of stolen securities and will show the
magnitude of the operations of persons who allegedly operated many
fraudulent schemes by using such paper.

By studying the Zurich International Investment Corp. case, cer-
tain principles common to all such frauds will become apparent, but
most of all, it will show how a group of swindlers aligned with orga-
nized crime suppliers of stolen and counterfeit securities, are able to
reap huge illegal profits by using legitimate banks, both in the United
States and abroad, to act as props for their schemes, - '

Since the close of our 1971 hearings, the Department of Justice has
successfully prosecuted several major cases involving the type of
frauds that we have under investigation. c ’

In the case of the Transcontinental Casualty Insurance Co., Litd.
the Government convicted more than 12 defendants in what was de.
scribed as the biggest mail fraud case in history.

At one point, Transcontinental Casualty had issued a financial state-
ment reflecting assets of over $290 million, most of which, it claimed
was held in trust in an offshore bank called the Bank of Sark. ,

The operators of this scheme divided their activities into “domestic”
and “foreign” and successfully functioned from September 1968 to
roughly September 1971,

The domestic facet of Transcon consisted of issuing worthless loan
commitments for advance fees while reinsurance from Lloyds of Lon-
don member firms, was the best source of foreign revenue.’

et
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During its lifespan, it is estimated that the operations of the Trans-

cm;)tf_nental Casualty Insurance Co. filchsd over $40 million from the
ublic.

P One of the main operators of this scheme, Philip M. Wilson, has

since his conviction been cooperating with the Government and is

scheduled to testify in several major fraud cases which have been

indicted by the Department of Justice.

Wilson has also cooperated with this subcommittee and will testify
in these hearings. His statement will add additional evidence to the
nature and scope of this type of white-collar erime.

In another major prosecution since the close of our 1971 hearings,
the Department of Justice convicted eight individuals for their activ-
ities in issuing and manipulating the stock of the Picture Island Com-
puter Corp., using false and fraudulent balance sheets and by sophis-
ticated manipulation in the over-the-counter market, the operators
of Picture Island Computer Corp., who included several major or-
ganized crime figures, were able to reap profits in the millions of
dollars,

The Department of Justice has also recently returned an indictment
against Ernest Shinwell, Dominic Mante]l. and 12 others in a case in-
volving the movement and placement of some $18 million in stolen
and counterfeit securities. This case, in some respects, parallels the sib-
committee’s investigation of the activities of Shinwell and Mantell.

The Department of Justice has also indicted TFrnest Shinwell and
others for transportation of stolen securities to Europe for placement
in various banks. These securities were a part of a multimillion-dol-
lar theft from the Jefferies Bank Note Co. of Tos Angeles, Calif.

It should be noted that Shinwell was arrested in Luxembourg on or
about June 15, 1971, for attempting to place stolen securities in the
Investors Bank of Luxembourg. His arrest in Luxembourg evidently
aborted a plan of the Shinwell-Mantell group to transfer some £20
million worth of assets to the Banco Iixterior, just around that time.

The staff obtained by subpena from Bank of America, San Fran-
cisco, copies of certain Telex messages between Investors Bank of
Luxembourg and Banco Exterior, Panama, showing that Shinwell’s
company, Intercopa, S.A., was planning to transfer assets in that
amount.

We also, by subpena, obtained records from the Chase Manhattan
Bank, New York, regarding the alleged transfer of some $6 million in
the form of a Jetter of eredit from Credit Suisse in Zurich.

Chase Manhattan stated they had no record of ever receiving such
a letter of credit nor did they have any accounts of either Zurich In-
ternational Investment Corp., of Intercopa, S.A.

They did provide documents which showed that Chase Manhat-
tan had received inquiries from various individuals and corporations
who had purchased letters of credit of Zurich International Invest-
ment Corp.

The information obtained from Chase Manhattan seems to indicate
a massive fraud was attempted with the swindlers trying to use the
name of that bank as a prop for their fraud. The same type of fraud
may have been attempted against Credit Suisse in Zurich, however.
the bank secrecy laws of Switzerland have to date, prevented us from
obtaining any records which would definitely show whether the Shin-

well-Mantell group had accounts at that bank and whether they de-
posited stolen securities in that bank.

However, through information and documentation developed by
David Slater while he was in Panama, it shows that stolen securities
were pluced in Credit Suisse by the Shinwell group and later trans-
ferred to Banco Exterior in Panama.

It should be understood that both the Bank of America and the
Chase Manhattan Bank were fully cooperative with our investigation
and there is no evidence to suggest that they were in any way a part
of any fraudulent scheme invozfving the Zurich International Corp.,
or Intercopa, S.A., the corporate vehicles which were used by the
Shinyvell-Mantell group.

That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. At this time I would
like, with the chairman’s permission, to include in the record certain
bank records and other documentation we have received in this in-
vestigation relating to the placement of stolen or counterfeit securities
in the places I have mentioned.

Chairman Jackson. Will that be all one exhibit?

Mr. ManwzL. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacksow. Without objection, that will be marked for
identification as exhibit No. 30.

[The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit No. 80”7 for
reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee. ]

Chairman Jacksow. Mr. Manuel, I would like to commend you for
an excellent statement. It is well reasoned. It is obvious that you have
been on top of this one.

We are most appreciative for the foundation that you have laid
here in connection with the testimony that we will receive from the
other witnesses during the next 3 or 4 days.

I would just like to ask one question: Much of the role of the
swindler, to use a general term, relates to that part which gives hini a
base overseas, does it not, in this kind of an operation?

My, Maxusr. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.,

Chairman Jacrson. Without overseas connections and without the
overseas laundering process, much of this could not be accomplished.

Mr. Manoer. That is correct.

Chairman JacgsoN. This is something that the committee, as we
taks the testimony, will want to go through very carefully.

The other thing that impressed me in your statement is that after
putting together these phony financial statements, then they always
seem to find a CPA who will verify a fraudulent financial statement.

Do you find that the laws in most States are inadequate in this re-
gard, or will & CPA get around it by some fine print down below say-
ing that they have not verified the detailed representations that appear
in the financial statement?

My, Mavozgn. Usually there is very fine print in the anditing pro-
cedure and in what purports to be a certification. We have studied
many of these balance sheets and found that the auditor involved very
often qualifies what he says by language which would indieate that
he hadn’t actually examined the assets, or in the alternative that they
were presented to him in such a fashion that he is not going to
comment.

Chairman Jackson. Sort of an equity funding type of audit.

22-719—73——2
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Mr. Ma~ver. But the purpose, as far as the swindler is concerned,
is to have a verification which he can present.

Chairman Jacxsow. Once the CPA’s label is on there, then there is
immediately attached some credibility to the audit.

Mr. Manugr. Correct.

Chairman Jacxson. What have yvou found thus far with the loeal
officials, because most of it relates to local law? What have they done
about these fraudulent audits?

Mr. Manuern. In general, Mr. Chairman, I would have to answer
that question by stating that in the past I believe local law enforce-
ment has been very ineffective against this type of erime for the simple
reason that, as I pointed out in my statement, these types of crimes are
not limited to any one jurisdiction.

It is very confusing to local law enforcement officials to have one part
of a frand in their jurisdiction but the part where they can really
investigate and prosccute is in somebody else’s jurisdiction. ’

I think I would have to conclude that local Iaw enforcement has
been ineffective in this type of crime because of the well planned nature
by the swindler in laying the groundwork for his companies.

Chairman Jackson. Which means that once again this committee
will probably be called upon to make recommendations about Federal
legislation dealing with this situation in which the Federal Govern-
ment does have jurisdiction through interstate commerce power and
S0 On.

Mr. Maxuzn. Most of this type of crime, Mr. Chairman, is interstate
in nature.

Chairman Jacomsow. So there is no question about TFederal
jurisdiction.

Mr. ManvuzrL. I would think not.

Chairman Jacxson. Senator Huddleston ?

Senator HuppresroN. Mr. Manuel, your investigation indicates that
there is a developing and growing group of professional confidence
men involved in these schemes.

Do you have an idea just when this type of operation began to reach
such large scale?

Mr. Mavuzen. An educated guess, Senator, would be it started to
snowball since the late 1960, Activities of this kind certainly were in
existence prior to that date, but I think the development of an orga-
nized concept of swindling, where swindlers cooperate with each other,
take advantage of each other’s swindles. I think this has been de-
veloping since the late 1960’s, and coincides, in my view, with the de-
velopment of massive traffic in stolen. and counterfeit securities.

Senator Hupprrsron. And the rate of development has been, would
you say, very rapid since that time? '

Mr. Maxozer. I would say so.

Senator HuppresroN. Does the investigation indicate that there are
integrated operations, that is, does one group participate all the way
through the scheme from the stealing of the securities or the develop-
ing of the frandulent securities on up through placing them in the
banks and developing the credit refevences and so forth?

Mr. Manuer. It varies. We found that it varies with the particular
scheme that you are talling about. The one that we are going to present
in testimony with the witnesses who follow shows that there is a con-

135

tinnons action between the people supplying the stolen securities and
the subsequent fraud. .

Tn other cases you find that the swindler or confidence man type
has to go to an oeganized crime figure or to an organized crimne chan-
nel to obtain the stolen or counterfeit assets which he will then use.

That individual, the organized crime figure, will cither then partic-
ipate in the profits, become a partner, so to spealk, or he will just be
paid for providing the paper and step out of the deal.

Senator HunpLestow. So there is a degree of specialization. There
are some who specialize in stealing the securities and others in dealing
with them on down the line. .

Mr. Maxven. Very much so. What we have attempted to show in
myv statement is that there is a natural marriage between the orga-
nized eriminals who control the theft and distribution of stolen or
countorfeit securities on the one hand and the group of swindlers and
confidence men on the other hand who are able to use this paper.

Senator Hupprrstox. Would you say that among those institutions
that are used—without *heir knowledge, I am sure, in most cases—
that there is a determination on their part to find some way to stop
this kind of dealing? ]

Or, are they willing to accept these financial statements and rather
not know everything that they ought to know?

Mr. ManvuEL. The latter may be true in some cases, Senator, but, as I
pointed out in my statement one of the - 1l factors, one of the basic
causes that enable criminals of this type to have so much success is
the almost complete inability of legitimate businessmen to have a way
to authenticate and verify the assets that are presented to them in
the normal course of business.

If a banker gets, for example, a certified statement, or one that pur-
ports to be certified, and then he is barraged with reports of other
accounts from other banks which these swindlers allegedly have
established, then that banker, sometimes acting in good faith, probably
most of the time, will do business, because the swindler has gone to a
great deal of trouble to establish credibility.

The inability of the businessman to verify these assets is one of the
factors that contributes greatly to the swindler’s success.

Senator Huppreston. But is 1t your impression—given the difficulty
of tracing every presentation back to its origination and verifying
it—is it your impression that the institutions, the financial institutions,
the banks, the brokerage houses, the lending agencies, are making as
big an effort as they should to utilize what information is available
to them to check these out?

Mr. Mawuzr. No, I think the opposite is true. T don’t think they
make suflicient check, even given the fact that it is very difficult, as
I pointed out, to verify and authenticate.

T think in most of the cases we have studied it has shown us a lack
of followthrough in that respect by financial institutions.

Senator Huoprrstown. That is all, Mv, Chairman.

Chairman Jacxsow. Thank you

Thank you, Mr. Manuel, again, for an excellent statement.

My Maxyovrrn. Thank yvou, Mz, Chairman.

Chairman Jacxsox, The Chair will call as the next witness Mr. Louis
Mastriana.
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Mr. Mastriana, will you raise your right hand and be sworn ?

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give
before this committee shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing
but the truth, so help you God ? B

Mr. Mastriana. Yes, sir.

TESTIMONY OF LOUIS PASQUALE MASTRIANA

Chairman Jackson. State your name, please.
Mr. Mastriana. Louis Pasquale Mastriana.
Chairman Jacksoxn. And your place of residence ?
Mr. Masrriana. Texarkana, Tex.
Chairman Jacksow. T mean vou are currently confined.
_Before Wi:i proceed a}ny further, Mr. Mastriana, I would like to ad-
vise you of your rights and obligations as i e th
7 o ; a witness be p
comruittee. N ) fore
First, you have the right to remain silent and not to provide any
tes:&mony or information which may tend to incriminate you. ’
you do testify, anything you say here may be used against you

in any other legal proceeding.

Second, you have the right to consult with an attorney prior to
answering any questions or question.

Third, under the rules of procedure for the Permanent Subcom-
{m"cg@ee on l'Invclzclsh%atlons(,i your attorney may be present during your

estimony. In that regard, may the record re b f v
oo, gard, may d reflect the absence of your

Mr. Mastriana, are you willing to waive your i ht to proceed wi
out the presence and advice of counsel ? Y g Fo proceed with-

Mr. Masrriana. Yes, I am.

_ Chairman Jacksox. As T have indicated, Mr. Mastriana, in addi-
tion to your rights as a witness, you also have an obligation while testi-
f_jmg before this subcommittee. You have sworn to testify truthfully.
If you do testify, you are obligated to provide truthful responses so
as not to subject yourself to the laws and penalty regarding perjury.

Mr. Mast;mana,' do you understand the nature of your rights and
obligations as a witness before this subcommittee? -

Mr. MastriaNA. Yes, I do.

Chairman Jackson. You do.

Mr. Mastriana, you have been called before this subcommittee be-
caua(-} Wet%la,ve 11))53@1}; 1nfi'oi'1med that you possess certain knowledge re-
garaing the subject of the theft, transportati i !
certain stolen securities, ’ . on and ultimate use of

{2 thihft[l a correct stﬁtement of your knowledge?

Mr. Mastriawa. At this time, Senato involk
ﬁfga - LASRTAN: , r, I would have to invoke the

shairman Jackson. Mr. Mastriana, the sub i i
1an ¢ - Mr. Mastriana committee has applied
%)‘ the Chief Judge, John Sirica, of the Federal District Court flolr the
. ellslglr‘llct of go]umb;zi, ior an order conferring immunity and com-

UIng you to provide testimony before thi itte i
pl%[catlon it el y iis subcommittee. This ap-

would request a copy of the order be made . vart of

Iw b g G art of the record at
this time. That will be marked for identification als exhibit No. 31].d a

[The document referred to ws ced ¢ 1bit for 1
ence and falmen] 0 was marked “Exhibit No. 31 for refer-
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Examrr No, 31
United States District Court for the District of Columbia
Mise. No. 83713
In the Matter of the Application of
U.S. SENATE PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS
¥or an Order Conferring Immunity and Compelling Testimony of Wifness
[Filed, May 21, 1973, JamEs T, DAvVEY, Clerk]
ORDER CONFERRING IMMUNITY AND COMPELLING TESTIMONY OF WITNESS

The United States Senate Permanent Subcommitiee on Investigations, having
made written application for an order conferring immunity and compelling
Lotmis P, MASTRIANA to testify and provide other information before it, pur-
suant to Title 18, United States Code, Seections 6002 (3) and 6005, and good cause
appearing therefore, the Court hereby finds as follows :

1. The Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, a Subcommittee of the
Committee on Government Operations of the United States Senate, is presently
inquiring into syndicated or organized crime which may operate or otherwise util-
ize the facilities of interstate or international commerce; and into all other
aspects of crime and lawlessness within the United States which have an impact
upon or affect the national health, welfare, and safety ;

2. It is anticipated that said Louis P, MaAsTRIANA may be called as a wit-
ness before said Subcommittee and may decline to answer questions or provide
other information on the ground that to do so may incriminate him

3. The application for an order conferring immunity and compelling Louis
P. Masrtriana to testify was made upon the approval of an affirmative vote
of at least two-thirds of the members of the Committee on Government Opera-
tions; and

4, Timely notice of these proceedings has Leen given to the Attorney General
of the United States.

It is hereby ordered, That Louls P, MASTRIANA, in accordance swith the pro-
visions of Title 18, United States Code, Sections 6002 and 6005, shall not be
excused from testifying or providing other information before the Permanent
Subeommittee on Investigations on the ground that the testimony or other infor-
mation sought may tend to incriminate him,

I't is further ordered, That said Louts P. MASTRIANA appear before said Sub-
committez and testify and provide such other information which is sought with
respect to the matters under inquiry by the said Subcommittee,

It is further ordered, That no testimony or other information compelled under
this order (or any information directly or indirectly derived from such testi-
mony or other information) may be used against said Louis P. MASTRIANA in
any eriminal case, except a prosecution for perjury, giving a false statement, or
otherwise failing to comply with this order.

Dated this 21st day of May, 1973.

JorN J. SIRICA,
U.8. District Judge.

Chairman Jacrsox. May the record reflect that you are now being
aiven a certified copy of the order.

[ Daocument handed to the witness.]

Chairman Jacrson. Mr. Mastriana, T would advise you that you
may not further rvefuse to testify before this subcommittes on the
basis of your right against self-inerimination in light of the order of
the conrt. Do you understand that, sir ?

Mr. Masrrrawa. Yes, T do.

Chairman Jacxsox. Mr, Mastriana, T believe you have a prepared
statement, Tt will be inclnded as if read. T understand that you intend
to read portions of the statement. We will follow that with ques-
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tions. The entire statement will be included as if read, but you may now
refer to the highlights, if you will.

Mr. Mastriaxa. My full name is Louis Pasquale Mastriana. T was
born July 17, 1922, in Amsterdam, N.Y. My father’s name was Peter
William Mastriana and my mother’s name was Annette Vorso,

From the outset, let me say that I have been directly involved in
erimes involving stolen securities, fraudulent or worthless seenrities.
and the cashing of completely worthless offshore and foreign bank in-
struments which were designed to defraud banks and other investors.

I will give details of these activities as my testimony progresses, and.
I will answer any questions concerning any of these crimes that you
may have.

Juring most of my childlife, T was raised in Amsterdam, spending
some of the summer months with my mother in New York City. I
graduated from the Technical High” School in Amsterdam in 193%
and subsequently went to work with my father at the Schenectady
(zazette in 1989 and 1940.

During the war years., I went to work at the Watervliet Arsenal. One
of the reasons for leaving the Watervliet Arsenal was T suffered g
gunshot wound, T was shot in the chest in a bar called the Jungle Inn
located between Amsterdam and Schenectady, after heisting a crap
game in Albany, N.Y.

T believe T spent about 214 months in the City Hospital in Amster-
dam, N.Y.. recuperating from the gunshot wound. At that time T was
becoming involved in organized crime activities, especially in the
field of gambling.

T thereafter migrated back to the Bronx in New York with my

s

mother. While T was there, I went to work for a person known as
Jimmy Blue Eyes whose real name is Vincent Alo. T picked up the
numbers lottery for Jimmy Blue Eyes, and T went out and collected
some bad debts. Since that time, Vineent Alo has become a powerful
organized crimce figure.

Then, later on, through people in Manhattan. T went to work for
Joe Nesline who at that time was working for Charlie “The Blade”
Tourine. Nesline was turning nmwumbers money in to Tourine. and
Tourine was working for the Genovese people over in New York.

T went to work for Joe Nesline here in Washington. D.C., as a run-
ner, picking up numbers and also picking up his bad debts, what is
commonly referred to possibly as an “enforcer.”

In about 1045, T left the D.C. area and went to work at the Naval
Supply Depot at MeAlester. Okla. T went to work as a truckdriver,
and while ont there as a trnckdriver, T picked up numbers and engaged
in a little shylocking in MeAlester, Olkla.

From there. T migrated to Iot Springs. Avle., where T went to work
for Owney Madden who operated several gambling establishments
in that city.

In about 1047, T returned to Washington, D.C., again going to work
for Joe Nesline. During the course of working for Nesline, I got my-
self involved in a situation where T received some stolen Government
cheeks. T served a 8- to 15-month sentence ab Lorton, Va.

In 1049, T went to the Atlanta Penitentiary to serve a 21- to 63-
month sentence for passing stolen Government checks. Upon my re-
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lease from Atlanta, T went to work with my father at the New York
Daily News, New York City. .

Tliven in 1957, T migratgd from New York City over to Newark,
N.J. T went to work first for the Newark Star Ledger; then from
the Ledger, I went to work with the Newark Evening News; and from
the News, I branched out and formed my own union, the International
Amalgamated Service Emplovees Union of North America. I oper-
ated the union for about a year when the Government made me shut
it down. It was really only a paper union and was designed to shake
down business people. ) N i )

During this period of time, T associated with many organized crime
figures in the Newark area who were also involved in labor racket-
cering. One of these, Eddie Pecora, later OK’d iac with Dominic
Mantell when T became involved in stolen securities and other frauds
in Florida. , )

During 1963 and 1964, T was arrested for several offenses, includ-
ing forgery, bank fraud, obtaining money nunder false pretenses, and
even impersonating a police officer. ) - : -

I received a total of 9 years’ imprisonment in the New Jersey State
Prison. During my confinement at the State prison, I was trans-
ferred to the New Jerses State Hospital as being criminally insane.
I was released from the lospital in 1965 and from the prison in 1967.
In 1968 and in 1971, T was examined by Government psychiatrists
who found me to be of vound mind and legally competent.

I might add that since that time I have been convicted and sen-
tenced n Federal court for crimes relating to stolen securities and
Bank of Sark checks. I am currently a Federal prisoner serving an
8-year term. o ]

T first became involved with stolen securities in 1969 when I received
a call from a Mr. Sam Garrison of Miami, Fla. He asked me to come
up to his office so that he could introduce me to someone. At that time,
his office was at the Rani Building on Biscayne Boulevard; I think it
is the 3100 block. T arrived at his office and was introduced to a man
by the name of Harry Rivers. At a later date I found out his real name-
to be Charlie Procacci. o

At this first meeting, Mr, Rivers (Procacci) said to me that he had
some U.S. Smelting & Refining bonds and he would like to borrow
money on them and he didn’t want to go into a bank hlgnself. He aske_d
me would I handle the transaction for him. At that time, I was self-
employed as a labor relations consultant, doing business as L & M As-
sociates in Miami, Fla. ) .

Procacci said there was nothing wrong with the bonds. Also, at that.
time he gave me a L. \dful of coupons which I took down to the Bank
of Kendall which is located on U.S. 1, south of Miami. The fellow at
the bank took the $6,000 of coupons and cashed them and credited
them to my checking account, but they wouldn’t accept the U.S. Sinelt-
ing bonds. At that time, I had $25,000 worth. )

I then went from there to the University Bank in Coral Gables.
where I had another account. I saw one of the bank officers and left
the U.8. Smelting bonds with him. T went back up and I saw Procacci

and told him I had left the bonds at the bank to get a loan.

At that time, Procacci told me to go back and get the bonds because
there was something wrong with them. So T immediately went back
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to the bank, picked up the bonds because the bank was checking “o see
if they were hot, and went back up to Mr. Procacci. :

That is when they told me that these bonds had been stolen, and if
T knew where I could push them, I would be in for a bigger picce.

1 oot hold of Austin Proferi, a man I owed some money to. e and
T went down to the City National Bank of Coral Gables. We went in
there and he knew the lady who was a loan officer there and she made
me a loan, I think, of $17.000 or $18,000. She took out the money that
AMr. Proferi had coming, and she gave me a check for the balance,
which I, in turn, deposited this cheek at the University Danlk.

When I deposited this cheek at the University Bank, someone from
the University Banlk called the City National Bank to find out why
they had given me the check. The City Bank had told them that I had
hypothecated or acquired a loan on these various securities.

The University Bank told the City National Bank that the se-
curities were stolen. Immediately, the woman loan officer at City Na-
tional called Austin Proferi up and told him to get the checks back,
that she would return the stock to me and she wouldn’t call the police.

The following day I went back to the University Bank, they in
turn gave me the check that the City National Bank had issued me,
and Proferi had his cheek, and T told him to go in and get the securities.

TWhen he gave me the securities, I was to release the check to him
in the parking lot. So he went in and got the securities. IIe gave me
thie securities and I gave him the check back. T took off.

From there, T went to Francis I, duPont, a brokerage firm, and I
gold all the stock in three transactions—$300.000 worth of stolen T.S.
Smelting bonds, which netted me $268,000. The money was divided
among Charles Procacci, Sam Garrison, and myself. T understand
that Dominic Foti and Bobby Cardillo were to get their share for
supplying the bonds to Procacei.

1 recall receiving a check for about $115,000 from F. I. duPont;
T went to one Frank Petrucei because I had no bank that could cash
a cheek for $115.000. He sent me to the Xey Biscayne Bank. He had
called nup Bebe Rebozo, and Rebozo had gotten hold of Mr. Stearns.
Mr. Sfearns was a viece president that handled the whole transaction,
set the account up.

Beeause when T walked in with the check for $115,000, Stearns
mationed to Mr, Rebozo and Mr. Rebozo came out and introduced
himeelf to me. TTe was happy to have an account like that.

Mr. Rehozo asked me what T did. T told him I was a labor relations
and public relations consultant. TTe wanted to know if T could get some
nnion funds into his bank. Mr. Stearns and T bad a lengthy conver-
sation about how I knew Mr. Petrucel. Petrueci, at that time, was
;m automobile dealer in Coral Gables and was well known at that
bank.

At that time, T asked him how much ecash T could take down on
the ¢heek. He said, “I onlv have ahout $18,000 in cash available. That
isall T ean give you now. If you tell me how mueh you want tomorrow,
I will have it ready for yvou.” So I took $18,000 in cash, and T took a
number of eashier’s checks.

The following day I went in the Key Biscayne Bank and picked
up £40,000 in cash and some more eashier’s checks; and I met Garrison
in a nearby Ioliday Inn where I gave him $40,000 in cash.

T Y R A L M. 2.5 - S
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T was arrested in May 1965 for this transaction and ultimately re-
ceived a 4-year sentence. Subsequent to this arvest, [ cooperated in an
undercover capacity for the 1.8, Postal Service for a period of apprux-
imately 2 years, on and oll. I believe that Procacel, Garrison. Foti,

tardillo, and some others were convicted as a vesult of the inforua-
tion provided by me to Ifederal authorities.

During 1970, I becate involved in committing varvious frauds relat-
ing to the Dank of Sark. My first impression of the Bank of Sark

ras that it was a bank over in the Guernsey Isles off the coast of Nor-
mandy between England and France.

The bank was located at Saint Peter Tort. T visualized a bank where
peopie would walk in and make deposits and withdrawals, The bunk
had a telex machine and was liste-l in the Pollk Directory, which is the
directory to indicate to one bank that these banks are in existence. This
is where one bank can find out what the total assats of another bank
are and who the officers are,

The first time that T had any knowledge that there was a Bank of
Sark was when Dominie Mantell explained it to me. Dom Mantell is,
to my knowledge, the Florida business representative of the Stefano
Magaddino organized crime family out of Buffalo, N.Y. IHe also
represents the interests of the Carlo Gambino family out of New York
and the Angelo Bruno family out of Philadelphia.

Dominie told me that the Bank of Sark wonld issue commitments,
they would issue checks, international bank drafts, letters of credit,
certificates of deposit, open up an account, anything that we needed.

It was through Dominie Mantell that 7 met other persons who were
dealing in Bank of Sark paper and other worthless instruments. These
persons included Joseph Lubin, Salvatore DiPietro, and Miechael
Pelle, all of Prudential Leasing Co.: Philip Wilson, Jack Axelrad,
Joel Ginsburg, Carl Brown, Netl Maloney, Harold Audsley. Ron Kot-
ler, and others.

Al of these individuals were involved in all types of frauds in
Florida and elsewhere including securities frauds, advance fee rackets,
and establishment of phony insurance companies, offshore banks, and
mutual funds.

The first transaction that T handled with Bank of Sark paper in-
volved a proposed loan to a company called Princeton Properties of
Indianapolis, Ind. This was an outfit that originally had come to e in
Denton, Tex., looking for a loan of $2 million.

Thev brought me to Indianapolis, and at that time. they were intn
a modular or prefabricated home development. They owned the lum-
ber company. They also had racing cars out of Indianapolis Spred-
way. It appeared to be a well diversified little corapany.

The prineipals of Princeton Properties, Al Warne and John New-
comer, wore looking originally, T believe, for a $2 million loan. They
asked me it T could provide them with this loan. T said yes. T wonld
need at least a $20,000 advance fee before I would do anything.

The first check they gave me bounced. Then T had refused to do
anything for them, Then later, they sent $20,000 into a bank in Gaines-
ville, Tex., into my account. Princeton Properties was going to put up
a tatal of $120,000 in eserow.

Upon the delivery to Princeton Properties of $4 million in loan
commitments, T was to take down the $120,000. T had, T think, two
checks totaling $4 million drawn on the Bank of Sark to use in this
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.l I received them from Ron Kotler who was introduced to me by
Provainie Mantell.

Ve wers going to close this deal at the International Bank in Miami
}--t this bank was reluctant to accept Bank of Sark paper because they
. 1 heen unsuccessful in collecting on other Bank of Sark paper which
had been deposited there in an unrelated transaction. Meanwhile, the
principals of Princeton Properties sent an additional $20,000 to my
account at the International Bank of Miami.

In order to finance the deal, Mantell introduced me to one Dernie
Sehwartz who had an outfit called the Midland Bank in Panama.
Schwartz gave me a certificate of deposit with a face value of $2 mil-
lion. Actually, both the bank and the C. D. were fraudulent.

We then, by prearrangement, went to the International Bank &
Trust Co. in Nassan where I knew two bankers, George Davis and
Robert Hazen. I turned the C. D. over to Al Warne of Princeton
Properties, who turned it over to Ilazen for collection from the Mid-
land Bank with the proceeds going to the International Bank of
Nassan for deposit to the account of Princeton Properties at the Bank
of Montreal in Nassau.

Actually what happened was that Hazen, who was part of the
scheme, returned the C. D. to me and the fraud was complete.

Out of the total of $40,000 which was taken down from Princeton
Properties, Mantell got $2,000, Schwartz got $2,000, Iazen got $5,000,
Herbert Leming, an associate of Mantell, got $2,000, and Jim Richard-
son of Birmingham, Ala., the original finder, got $2,500, leaving me
with the balance of $26.500. )

On yet another Bank of Sark transaction, T met Ron Kotler at the
Fairmont Hotel in Dallas, Tex. Ron Kotler came into the Hotel Fair-
mont with more Bank of Sark checks. Ie had the gray and pink Bank
of Sark cliccks.

The gray check was more or less a personal check: and the pink was
an international bank draft. What wonld happen would be this: Kotler
asked me if T had a bank lined up. I said, “Yes, I am going in and open
up an account at this particular bank.” He said, “Good, T will have to
know beeause T have to call Phil Wilson tonight. Phil Wilson will call
Bernarvd Green.” )

Phil Wilson was the originator of the Bank of Sark. He had control,
period. B. Green was a fellow who worked for Phil Wilson, He was
the oflice manager of the Bank of Sark.

Whenever the bank we intended to talke down would call the Bank
&f Sark, the girl would answer and she would switch you over to B.

recn.

Green would verify what he had already been told by Phil Wilson,
that, for example, Mr. Mastriana had a trust account of maybe $3
million, a very good customer. This was to give me credibility. Of
course. this was the door opener with the vietim we were going to beat.

On this oceasion in Dalles, T walked into the Dallas Bank & Trust
Co. and opened up an account. I believe T put in a Bank of Sark check
in the amount of $250,000, a quarter of a million dollar check. At that

‘time, Kotler had given me about $175,000 of First Liberty Fund stock.

First Liberty was a mutual fund started by Phil Wilson over in

Lvrope. It was a phony deal; strictly to beat the American public. T
«leposited the First Liberty shares as “props” to make the account look
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good. I beat the Dallas Bank & Trust for $10,000 on the same day that
1 deposited the $250,000 check by making a withdrawal on the account.

Later, when the bank knew it had been taken for the $10,000, it
instituted a civil action against me. I, in turn, countersued them for $1
million for the loss of the Bank of Sark check. They Jost the check.

When I say they lost the check, in reality the check was not lost;
because when the original check was mailed by the Dallas Bank &
Trust directly to the Bank of Sark, B. Green at the Bank of Sark,
would then take the check and put it in another envelope and send it
to Nassau.

When the check reached a post office box in Nassau, someone would
then mail it back to Phil Wilson. I could then claim to the victimized
bank thot it had lost my check. As a matter of fact, Phil Wilson was
supposed to give me the original Bank of Sark checks prior to my
being arrested. This is the way banks would be dafrauded by the use
of Bank of Sark paper.

This same system works with any fraudulent offshore or foreign
bank operated by international swindlers.

On another ocecasion, in Duncan. Okla., Ron Kotler and T went into
the First National Bank and deposited another $250.000 Bank of
‘Sark check. But, there was a mixup in connnunication because Kotler
had contacted B. Green instead of contacting Phii Wilson first and
the process was delayed.

Telegrams confirming my account at the Bank of Sark finally came
into First National Bank, Duncan. But by that time, the bank figured

they should have notification from the Federal Reserve that money
was in the process of being transferred, so no money was actually
taken down.

Not only was Bank of Sark paper used for defranding banks but
:also we purchased jewelry and even automobiles with the proceeds of
Bank of Sark paper.

On one occasion, Ron Kotler and myself purchased $6,000 worth
of jewelry from the Maynor Page Jewelry Store in Miami with Bank
of Sark paper. ]

During September 1970, T met Dominic Mantell at Chicago’s O Hare
Field. Mr. Mantell turned over to me two Bank of Sark checks total-
ing $75,000. I deposited them in the Citizens Bank & Trust Co., in
Park Ridge, 1L

Based on these two deposits, one for $20,000 and one for $55,000, 1
took out a $15,000 cashier’s check in addition to buying three Conti-
nental Mark TII automobiles. One Mark ITX was turned over directly
to Dom Mantell, which he, in turn, wanted to put in the name of his
son-in-law, Anthony Celeste ; and I kept two. )

I also gave a check to Ron Kotler for about $9,000 and he deposited
it in his bank and took the money out. Me, Mantell, and Kotler cut it
up; we wound up with about an additional $3,000 spiece.

Also around this time, Ron Kotler and I traveled to Las Vegas,
Nev., where I deposited a $50,000 Bunk of Sark check at the casino
cage ab the Four Queens Hotel.

I took about $10,000 in cash and I signed about $30,000 or $40,000
in markers, for gambling. Any time I needed $1,000, I would go down
o the cashier and take out $1,000 in cash. But the rest of it, I gambled
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and lost on the erap table. T believe T also cashed a $2,000 Bank of Sark
check at Lamar Modes at Dallas for the purchase of some clothing.

I also used the Bank of Sark as a “prop.” in other words, as an aid
to commit other frauds. The Bank of Sark was used in sending me
telegrams in eare of the University Bank, Denton, Tex.

These telegrams stated that the Bank of Sark was making $12 mil-

lion available to me for loan conumitments. This was arranged with
Joe Lubin and Jack Axelrod. Jack Axelrod is an accountant who
helped Phil Wilson set up the Bank of Sark. I know that Joe Tabin
was able to victimize many prospective borrowers in this manner, total-
ing about $40,000 in the period of 1 week.
_ In January of 1971, Dom Mantell ealled me and asked me to {ly
nto Miami, saying they had a new deal pending and he didn’t want to
discuss it over the telephone. Tt was a billion dollar deal and there
would be a lot of money in it for hoth of us.

So I eanght the next plane and went in. checked into the Americana
Hotel where he outlined the whole Zurieh International deal to me.
We met in my suite. Mantell went on to explain to me that Angelo
Bruno had been over to London.

He had met Ernest Shinwell, whose father was a lord or assaciatod
with the House of Lords; and that thev had aceess to millions in let-
ters of credit and bills of exchange. What they had done was taken
various letters of credit and deposited them in the Credit Suisse Bank
in Switzerland.

The scheme was that I was to be given either bills of exchange or
letters of credit to use for loan commitments. T was also to walk into a
bank and cash the bills of exchange. For verification on the commit-
ments, all the vietim had to do was call Chase Manhattan Bank.

For verification on the bills of exchange, all thev had to do was eall
Joso Salamero at the Banco Exterior in Panama. The Banco Exterior
was going to be a front for the Zurich International and Salamero was
an officer in it.

The Banco Exterior, from my understanding, has heen in operation
for years but the Mantell-Shinwell group planned to use it to lay off
stolen and counterfeit securities as backup for these deals. Tn addition,
I personally observed millions of dollars worth of stolen blue chip
securities which were being prepared for shipment to Europe and
Panama for use in these schemes by Mantell. i

The letters of eredit and hills of exchange were all phonies. There
was nothing legitimate hehind them. Tn other words, the $10 million
that supnosedly went into the Swiss bank was nothing but other phony
letters of credit. ) '

At this meeting in Miami. Mantell said that he would control it and
that T would be directly wnderneath him. The only other guyv that
would be directly involved was Neil Maloney, a Mantell associate. In
short, Angelo Bruno had cultivated Shinwell and they turned the op-
eration over to Mantell. ' )

Mantell, in turn. was looking to me and to Neil Maloney to distribute
Zurich International paper in the United States. Maloney's funetion
would also he similar to mine, to go out and give the Zurich Infer-
national letters of credit to vietims or other “bird dogs.” “Bird dogs™
are the people who pass the phony paper to the “pigeons” or victims.
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Actually, there would be Mantell, Neil Maloney, and myself; each
would cultivate his own bird dogs.

Harold Audsley, for example, was a “bird dog” in the Zurich trans-
action. I understand he victimized a man by the name of B. F. Nichol-
son by using a $300,000 Zurich International letter of credit.

It was a $10,000 takedown. The $10,000 takedown was to be divided
between Audsley, Mantell, and Maloney. The reason I know there
was $10,000 taken down is because Neil Maloney wanted me to collect
it from Audsley. Audsley apparently neglected to inform Maloney
Iie Liad scored.

The next fraud I got involved with, using a Zurich International
letter of credit, took place during April 1971, On this deal, I took down
27,500 in cash plus $115,000 to $120,000 worth of stock from a W. J.
Moore from Las Vegas. Mr. Moore was looking to borrow a total of
26,900,000 on behalt of two bnsinesses he was representing, Mount
Vernon Financial and Nevada Diversified Minerals Corp.

Upon my telling Dom Mantell about Mr. Moore’s needs, he mailed
two Zurich International letters of eredit to my home in Texas. I typed
in the blanks and gave the letters of credit to Mr. Moore in exchange
for the 7,500 and the stock.

I attempted to sell the stock I got from Mr. Moore but I met with
no success at all. My, Moore discovered he would have trouble getting
a bank to fund the Zurich International letters of eredit, prior to my
Lieing able to unload the stock he gave me.

When T subsequently attempted to sell the stock through a broker,
T was told that a “stop” had been placed against the transfer of those
share certificates.

On still other occasions, Dominic Mantell provided me with addi-
tional Zurich International letters of credit, as well as phony bills of
exchange d. .wn against other foreign corporations such as Inter-
copa and Panama Timber Products Corp., in Panama.

On those occasions, however, the frauds did not materialize so
Mantell and T didn’t get the money to whack up. I recall sending two
of the bills of exchange by air express to ITarold Rothman in New
York, He, in turn, gave them back to Mantell in Miami.

That about completes my dealings with Mantell and Zurich Inter-
national takedowns.

T would now like to provide the subcommittee with a list and byief
deseription of individuals with whom I have been associated in
various enterprises of the sort T have described above.

(1) Harold Audsley: T met Mr. Audsley in 1969. I was introduced
to Mr. Audsley by Phil Wilson. I was introduced to him when Dom
Mantell's son-in-law, Anthony Celeste, had brought me up in refer-
ence to one of my corporations, International Holding Co., securing
a mortgage to purchase a shopping center or comunitment to purchase
4 shopping center for $250,000, Audsley gave me a commitinent on
First Southern Financial and Investment Co., Inc., for $250,000.
Tt was for $275,000 with the understanding that L would give him
$25,000 for the commitment,

(2) Jack Axelrod: Jack Axelrod from St. Louis, Mo., wus a part-
ner to Phil Wilson in the development of the Bank »f Cavk. He was
also associated with Prudential Leasing in St. Louis. Jack Axelrod
was instrumental in sending the $12 million in Bank of Sark com-

ey
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mitment telegrams to my bank, the University Bank, Denton, Tex.
Hetcontacted B. Green, and B. Green in turn, forwarded the telegrams
on to me.

(3) Carl Brown: I met Carl Brown the first time in St. Louis at
one of the hotels there with Phil Wilson, Jack Axelrod, Joel Ginsburg,
and Ron Kotler. We discussed various schemes of union commitments,
insurance commitments, Bank of Sark commitments. We went over a
complete program. We all had agreed to work together to fraudulently
beat people out of money.

(4) Gus Caggiano: Gus Caggiano was, I understand, the fellow
that originally had most of the stolen stock that came out of the
Kennedy Airport theft in New York. I met him at the Diplomat Hotel
in Miami Beach through Willie Dentamora.

(5) Bobby Cardillo: I met Bobby Cardillo through Charlie Pro-~
caccl at the Bay Park Towers in Miami. Cardillo was a main supplier
of stolen securities to Charlie Procacci and others in the Miami area.

(6) Anthony Celeste: I met Anthony Celeste when I met his father-

in-law, Dominic Mantell. Anthony sort of acted as a chauffeur and -

I guess you would put it as a flunky for his father-in-law, Dom.

Dom would throw him a few dollars now and then to keep him
happy. Celeste drove me around. He drove me up to Neil Maloney’s
office in Fort Lauderdale the day Maloney gave me two pink Bank
of Sark checks.

On another occasion, I was brought to Avudsley’s office and Phil
Wilson’s office up in the wavchouse in Fort Lauderdale by Anthony
Celeste. Celeste received a new Continental Mark ITT which T had
purchased from an agency in West Palm Beach, Fla., out of the pro-
ceeds from Bank of Sark checks.

(7) Peter Francis Crosby: I met Mr. Crosby in Nassau with John
Lombardozzi. At that time they were discussin g Standard Computers
and Picture Island Computer Corp. The idea was to form both of
these corporations over-the-counter, to run the stock sky high and then
unload a load of it. -

(8) J. C. and Michael Deardon : A father and son who wers involved:
S]th Phil Wilson and Jack Axelrod in First Liberty and then the
Bank of Sark. Some of the First Liberty certificates that Ron Kotler
had assigned to me that we had on deposit in the Dallas Bank and
Trust Co. were signed by the Deardons.

I never had any transactions with them. T just got a rundown on
their background and told who they were and if any time T could
assist them, they had my phone number. All they had to do was call
me and I would be very happy to comply with their wishes.

(9) Willie Dentamora: Dentamora was from Boston. e twas in-
volved, to my knowledge, in moving stolen securities to Florida and
elsewhere.

_(10) Salvatore DiPietro: I met him the first time when he was asso-
cated with Joe Lubin at Prudential Leasing. T understand from
Mantell that DiPietro invested $100,000 of the mob’s money through
Joseph Tubin and Mike Pelle to get Prudential Leasing started in a
laundry concession for the various hotels in Miami Beach.

When T associated myself with the Prudential Leasing, Joe Lubin
and Mike Pelle, DiPietro was supposed to take cave of Mantell’s and
my mterests. DiPietro was supposed to be our man in the office. I£ any
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money came in, he would make sure Mantell and myself got our end
of it.

One time, DiPietro told Lubin to give me a check for $2,000. That:
is the only check I ever got out of them that was any good. The rest
of the checks that they gave me were all rubberized or vulcanized.

Lubin and Pelle gave me about $60,000 in bad checks from deals,
they owed me and Mantell. When a check for $40,000 bounced, I told
DiPietro either I get my money or somebody is going to get whacked.
So someone grabbed Lubin in the parking lot and worked him over.
However, I never got the money. _ . L

(11) Howard Finkelstein ; I met Finkelstein through DiPietro and
Dom Mantell. Finkelstein at that time was pushing Picture Island
and Standard Computer. He was later convicted for trafficking in,
stolen securities. ) .

(12) Dominick Foti: Foti supplied Charles Procacci and me with
stolen securities. At one time, when Foti discovered that Procacei held
out $125,000 from him, Foti wanted me to whack Procacci out. T hasten.
to add that Inever did. ] i )

(13) Sam Garrison: Sam, acting as a “bird dog,” brought me a vic-
tim in a union commitment takedown. I think I gave him $2,000 for-
his part. He also introduced me to Charlie Procacei in Miami and
was convicted for his part in dealing in stolen securities.

(14) B. or Bernard Green: Ie was the “officer” at the Bank of Sark
on the Isle of Guernsey who would okay Bank of Sark checks and com-
mitments, subject to the approval of either Jack Axelrod or Phil
Wilson.

(15) Dave Kaplan: I met Dave Kaplan at the Americana Hotel in
Miami. I was introduced to him by Dom Mantell in reference to Omega
Investments. They wanted me to act as a “bird dog” to go out and
solicit and find customers for them that were looking for loans.

They, in turn would take them down and beat them for the advance
fees. Both Kaplan and Mantell told me that Xaplan represented An-
gelo Bruno’s interests. :

(16) Sam Kaye: Sam Kaye represented most of the monev from
Detroit and Cleveland and would pick up hotels and motels in Florida
for those interests. Of course, Dom Mantell was there to make sure he
didn’t step « 1t of line. When I finally did get to meet Dom throngh Red
Weiler, T also met Sam Kaye. I was in Sam Kaye’s office on one occa~
sion with Mantell, when they were preparing a shipment of stolen
securities to Germany in excess of $5 million.

(17) Ron Kotler: The first time I met Xotler was on the Princeton
Properties takedown. He had delivered to me Bank of Sark checks
totaling $4 million. Later on, Kotler and I became involved in other
frauds involving use of Bank of Sark paper with the Dallas Bank and
Trust Co. and others. Kotler was indicted with me in Texas but has not
vet been tried.

(18) Herbert Leming: T met him at the Americana Hotel with M.
Mantell on the same day that I met Dave I{aplan from Omega Invest-
ments. Herb Leming was a wheeler-dealer, a finder, looking for com-
mitments or looking for people that could provide commitments for
him so that he could take down prospective borrowers.

Leming was instrumental in helping me get that $20,000 worth
through the International Bank and Trust Co. from the Princeton
Properties deal,
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(19) Joe Lubin: He was the brain behind the Prudential Leasing.
The legal man was Mike Pelle. But Joe Lubin prepared all of the con-
tracts, went through all of the loan packages and he would set up the
eserow accounts. They never put out a good loan commitment as far
as T know.

(20) Neil Maloney: Neil Maloney and Dom Mantell were very close.
The first time T heard his name mentioned was in connection with a
euy he had beat in Texas. Anthony Celeste, Mantell’s son-in-law, drove
me up to Maloney’s office in Fort Tauderdale where we went to pick
up =ome of the Bank of Sark pink and gray checks, and the letters of
eredit,

WWhile we were there, an accountant was in the office. He and Ma-
loney were preparing a $26 billion bank in Panama. Dom Mantell had
told me earlier that there was a $26 billion bank being set up in Pan-
ama where stolen securities and other fraudulent paper would be used.

{21) Dominic Mantell: Red Weiler introduced me to Dominic Man-
tell. T met him up in his office on Meridian Avenue. Sam Kaye and
Mantel]l had an office on the third floor.

Dominiec Mantell originally comes out of the Magaddino family
in Buffalo, N.Y. When he went down to Miami, he went down there to
represent the Magaddino family, the Angelo Bruno family from Phil-
adelphia. and the Carlo Gambino family out of New Yorlk.

Mantell was the controiling foree in the Zurich International frauds.
e provided me with Zurich paper and shared in the money I realized
as a result of their use.

(22) Lou Mayo: T met Lou Mayo through Dave Kaplan. When T
met. Dave Kaplan, Kaplan told me he would have his associate, T.on
Mayo, call mein Texas so he could check out a business called Securities
Industries. I think 10 days later, I received o call at my home in Texas
from Lou Mayo that he was coming in.

(23) Al Meyer: Meyer was associated with Dominic Mantell in is-
suing mortgage commitments. e represented the Mortgage Corp.
of America in Miami, Fla. Through Mantell, T met Meyer at the Caxr-
riage Fouse in Miami Beach. We discussed various takedowns includ-
ing the use of Zurich International paper.

(24) Joe Nesline: I worked for Joe Nesline in 1944 and 1945. He
worked for Charlie “the Blade” Tourine from New Jersey and was in-
volved in running gambling operations in the Washington, D.C., area,
along with Sam Beard and Emmett Warring,

(25) Francis P. O'Neil: T met Mr. O'Neil through Phil Wilson.
Phil Wilson had given him my phone number. e had a bunch of
stolen checks out of a bank in South Carolina, counterfeit checks. He
had a check for $50,000 drawn on some bank in Chicago. O’Neil came
out to Denton, Tex., and I cashed a stolen check for about $4,300 or
%4.400 out at a liquor store.

(26) TFrank Petrucci: I met Petrucel in 1969. I went down and
bonght a car at the Coral Gables Lincoln-Mercury where I met
Petruced,

I told him T was involved at that time with union commitments, Mr.
Petrucei put me in touch with the Key Biscayne Bank when I had a
check for $115,000 to be cashed. He called up Bebe Rebozo, and Rebozo
got hold of his assistant, Mr. Stearns.
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When T walked into the bank, I was well received. I got the entry
into the Key Biscayne Bank and I gave Petrucei $10,000 for his in-
trod_uclztion. This fee was set up as a loun but, naturally, I was never
repaid.

(27) Charlie Procacci: Sam Garrison introduced me to Procacei as
“Harry Rivers.” I received hundreds of thousands of dollars of stolen
securities to unload from Procacci. He was convicted with the aid
of my assistance to the U.S. Postal Service. ,

(28) Anthony Romano: I never met him personally, but he sent me
a half million dollars worth of stolen Westinghouse stock on Man-
tell’s orders. Mantell knows him from Buffalo, NUY.

When T was notified the stock was coming out to me, I called the
post.” authorities up and they instructed me to make photostats, send
them the photostats, hold the stock for a while and send it back to

tomano. I followed their instructions, but the stock never got back
to Romano because the FBI picked it up in Dallas, Air Express.

(29) Harold Rothman: I met Rothman in Dallas, Tex., at Love:
Field. T sent him some bills of exchange on Panama Timber Products
%qrp. and Intercopa. He, in turn, gave them back to Dom Mantell in
Miami.

(30) Jose Salamero: I never met Salamero but I spoke to him a
couple of times regarding the cashing of the bills of exchange that
Mantell gave me. He explained the procedure to me over the telephone.
T called him at the Banco Exterior where he was a director. I was
introduced to him over the phone by Dominic Mantell.

(31) Ernest Shinwell: I never met him personally, but I spoke to
him over the telephone in several conference calls with Dominic Man-
tell. Shinwell was associated with Mantell in the formation of several
foreign corvporations including Intercopa, Zurich International, and
Panama Timber Products, among others.

(32) Mel Warner: I met Mel Warner in Phoenix, Ariz., at the Del
Webb’s Townhouse. He was looking for a loan. During this meeting,
Mel Warner stated he wanted to go to work for me as a “bird dog.”

I purchased from him a 1,000-share certificate of Fastman Kodak
which was a counterfeit, which T have turned over to the subcommittee.

(33) Red Weiler: I met Weiler in Tampa. He was associated with
Santo Trafficante, traveled around the world picking up diamonds,
narcotics, cocoa, whatever he could put his hands on. He introduced
me to Dominie Mantell. :

(34) Phil Wilson: I met Phil Wilson in St. Louis, Mo., with Jack
Axelrod. Wilson at that time was identified to me as the man behind
the Bank of Sark. Nothing could be done with the Bank of Sark
unless he OX’d it to B. Green. ‘

Wilson also provided me with a phony performance bond from a
business called Assurance & Surety. It was illegitimate. If anybody
wanted to make a fast dollar, Wilson stated the vietim could be
given the performance bonds. I know that Wilson was involved in
many fraudulent transactions, both within the United States and
internationally.

In my statement, I have attempted to relate to the subcominiittee
some examples of how frauds are perpetrated by the use of bad paper,
whether that paper be stolen, cowiterfeit, or Wworthless secrifies.

22-7T19—73——3
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The Zurich International case is but one example of how organized
criminals can perpetrate fraud. In your deliberations, always remem-
ber that criminals are always perfecting ways to use stolen, counte-
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] feit, or worthless paper. SIS Y
3 There was a time when the bullt of stolen or worthless securities _ [
i were pledged as collateral for loans at banks. I think this is becommq o B et ot S Blgnind da R -
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convinced that now, instead of establishing loan accounts directly in o ;
the United States the bull of stolen securities are taken outside the ]
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country where tracing is difficult. .
: If the swindler wishes to use stolen securities in the United States, ‘
he will now find ways to establish trust accounts or safekeeping ac-

’L counts in banks and obtain receipts or other forms of validation from ace v G kit

g a bank which can, in turn, be used to obtain credis. . cas ; ) " 5% 3000080, -~ Hetbar “ot credit  fasued by : :
- These transactions are particularly difficult to detect and trace. I e US§ 3000000 ! . selves in ravour of
‘ also knew that swindlers are constantly looking for insuvance com- S oot et — Z‘:ﬁ ghanzes i faterecpa S4, Panana
pany portfolios or pension funds as ideal places £o put stolen, counter-
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feit, or worthless paper for the simple reason that nobody audits these Documenst 1 5 ﬂ’%{;::*‘“" L) S8 ,iﬁ_‘,fj‘;;. B | e ety
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E Now I am prepared to answer any questlons you may have of me. i Py I 2
i Chairman Jaoxson. Thank you, Mr. Mastriana. First of all, we o T £ B e B
g wish to express our applecmtlon for your coopemtlon with our staff e NSNS SO W S
3 and the investigators. conc.rnant Pespbaiion <a as per lestes of cx‘cdﬁ: Yo. PAA/T and 8
;‘ Have you been convicted of security frauds? »
§ Mr. MasTriaNA. Yes, sir, .
5 ' Chairman Jacksown. Are you now serving a sentence for those by S ot

o fo v lno lns!n-:tlnn: mtkcd xt

V-.umnz numn Ias ln lruf.uaru malquéua par X3,

frauds ¢

X You Tay di5pose of | oriistien st e
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Mr. MASTRIANA. Yes, I am, gir. - 3 thes 1a..;3'€§ OE. credit ageinst - md:r.n,.»,,: tr "
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Chairman Jacrson. Where are you serving tha,t ? + our instructions below. T b e sttty o1 ey byt
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Chairman Jacrson. At the Federal penltentmly there ¢ B S T - e RN R R LT
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aT payment! Aps3y encaissements
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Chairman Jacmson. I want to ask the staff at thls time to present
certain exhihits for identification to complete the record. Then I will
have some questions. Following this I will turn to Senmtor Huddle-
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e US6iol2, ooy ~=—to - the Chase-Nanhattaen Banlk, Hew-Yorl,—

ston for questlons. FE I i “"“’"‘"‘F""“‘W““'for our account, JAnshmuwting them to sdvire eradin %o
( Mr. Frroaaw. Mr, Chairman, I would like to enter into evidence 27 . &5 ‘_bo by cable sbating expob amount and our rererence 2doo/82%9/ng.
! exhibits to corroborate Mr. Mastriana’s testimony. We- can number - e G Swunos o e p von
; them seriatim from 32 up through 58. S el pocurents according o your stipulation in the letters of
Chairman .Jacxson. Do you wish to present them to Mr. Mastriana ? erealt have heen sent dlrectly to your addresg ond should
Myr. Frroman. We have already done that, Mr. Chairman. . » R O e e ayore ChsaTins You o honar the
Chairman Jacxson. Mr. Mastriana, have you gone over the exhibits 820510070 v nies N -
referred to by counsel prior to thishearing? = 2 .

Y tady I Yo . vsmis

Mr. MastrIaNa. Yes,sir, Lhave.
Chairman Jacxsox. Can the exhibits before you be identified by you :

* Ve g Visa; £ p

Samletian dicaiut by 2 imt
celion numuuyn,at you !

in one form or another ¢ ' : F ARt 2o
Mr. MasTrranA. Yes, they can be.
: Chairman JACKSON. Do you so identify them ?

Mr. Mastriana. Yes, I do.

Chaum'm JACKSON. Wlthout ob]ectlon then, the ethbltS Wlll be
received., . '

[The documents 1efel red to were mzuked “Dxlnblt Nos. 32 throuch-.
58” ad seriatim for reference and may be found in the ﬁles of the
subcommittee. Exhibit No. 51 follows:]
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Zurich International Investment Corporation
Boyle Buitdinng, 7.0 Box $37. Nassau, Bahatoas

clephone: Naseau I~3:iv3-8 Cabic Address: Law Chimbers

PLEASE REPLY TO ZURTCH INTERNATIONAL INVESTMENT CORFORATION

PANAMA CFFICE

P.0. BAX 10518 oo “

TELEY 434 80159
ANSWER BACK - PANATD
PANAMA CITY, PANAMA

R *
Irrevocable Credst No.... Pdog/8239/h0 Dated MARCH .2, 1971
{Please quote this réference on ) B
all correspondance refanng  312.2]111 Expiring 1in 12 . MOHTHS - - v
hareto) .
Amount $500,000,00.--U,S.

To INTERNATIONAL }ﬂI..:IBG COR®,

M3, LOUIS P. MASTHIANA
At the request of K
We hereby authorize you to draw on us at
to the extemt of  $500,000,00 . U.53,..

Tha following documents must accompany your draft(s)

B4 ALl COUVBENTS AND TITLES

(ii) ORIGINMAL LEiSES
From MARCH 2, 1970 o o To . MARGEH.2,.1972

Drafts drawn herunder must clearly specify the number of this credit. and must be
oresented on or befors  MIBCH 2, 1972 .. ..

We herby undortaka to accept andjor pay all drafis regularly drawn upon us under
this credit.

Yours faithfully,
For and on behalf of Zurich International Investment Corporation [ ¥

Signatures.

W\/ S .
. Authorized
(Signed) < n 7 }
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Zurich Initernational Invesiment Corporation
Boyle Buildirg, P.O. Box 437, Nassav, Bahamas - |

Telephone: Nassan 2-4195-8 Cable Address: Law Chambers

piease aerLy 7o, ZURTICH INTERNATIONAL INVESTMENT CORPORATION
PANAMA OFFICE TELEX #34% €01359
P.0. BOX 10519
PANAMA CITY, PANAMA

ANSWER BACK - PANAID

Irrevocable Credit No... Pdoc/8239/ho

{Please gu.cte this reference on
«H comrespondence relating
hereto) 412~211%

Dated APRIL 27th, 1971

Expiring in... 90. . DAYS ...
Amount $750,000.00 U.S.

To. DUSHAMN MEDIGOVICE
At the reauest of . ...
We hereby authorize you o draw an us at ...
to the extentof $753,040.00, U.5.
The following documents must accompany ycur draft(s)
(i) ALL DOCUMENTS AND TITLE3, 70 FUNDING BANK
(ii) ORIGINAL LEASES, TO FUNDING BARK
From....APRLL 27%h, 1971  ....... To....dULY 27th, 1971

Drafts drawn herunder must clearly spacify the number of this credit, and must be
presented on or before.. JULY 271h,..1871 .. ..

We herby undertake o sccept and/or pay all drafts regularly drawn upon us under

this credit.

Yours faithiully,

For and on behalf of Zurich International Investment Corporation

Authorized

(Signed) _ )
)‘ Signatures.
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Zurich International Investment Corporation

Boylz Building, P.O. Box 437, Nassau, Bahamas

Telephone: Massan 2-4195-8 Cable Address: Law Chambers

pLEasE REPLY TO, ZUrich International Investment Corporation
Panama Office
P.0. Box 10519
Telex 34-80159
Panama City, Panana

Chase Mannhattan Bank, N,Y.

Pdoc/8239/ho
lrrevocable Credit No, 81322201 .. Dated Marech. 5, 1971 ...
(Please qucte this referenice on
all correspondenca relating Expiring in 18 mon’bhs

herete) pmount $300,000.00 .S,

To. B: F. Nicholson

At the request of . By F. Nigholson .~ .

We hereby authorize you to dratv on us at .Panama . City,. Panama

to the extent of Tt‘ree H;lr}dred _.’_I‘.Tv_nousand Dollars u.s.

The following documents must accompany your draft(s)

{iy Note of B, F. Micholson
_ First Mortgaze 88 2/3 Acres, Section 30, 1S, 2E,
(i urry County, Davis, Oklahoma.

From.v.?ﬁ?r(:h 5!.....31”9.71 To.. September L, 1972

Drafts drawn herunder must clearly specify the number of this credit, and must be

presented on Libletd September. &,..1972.

We herby undertake to accept and/or pay all drafts regularly drawn upon us under

this credit.

Yours faithfully,

For and on behalf of Zurich International Investment Corporatiof)

(Signed) ~ } Authorized

Signatures.
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Zurich International Investment Corporation
Boyle Buildiag, P.O. Box 437, Nassau, Bahamas

Telephone: Massau 2-41935-% Cable Address : Law Chambers

ereast repey vo. ZURLICH INTERNATIONAL LNVESTLENT COsPUAATION
PANAMA QFFICHE IeELX A3 2ol
P.0. 20X 10519
PANAMA CITY, PFANAMA
ANSWER BACK - PANAID

Irrevocable Credit No.Pdoc/8233/ 1o Dawe) APRLL &7&h, 1971
(Please quota this reference on
all correspondence relating CExprang e 20 DAYS

hereto) 312--2111
Amount 93, 700,000,089 G.3.

fo NEVADA DIVERSIFIED RINEZALS Joxvb.
At the request of
We hereby authcrnize you 1o diaw on us at
to the exient of $3,900,000,00 V.3,

The foltnwinyg documents must ACCOMpany ual o dsy

() ALL DOCUMENTS ANy TITL=S e SU PLEDIND  HASK

(i) QRIGINAL LEASES, TO FURDINS LAl
From .APRLL.27%h, 1971. .. To . JULY 273k, 1971,

Drafts drawn herunder must clearly specify the pumber of this eredit, and must be
presented on or before, JULY 27th, 197l
We herby undentake to accept andor pay all dralis regotarly drwn upon us under

this cradit

Yours faithfully

For and on behall of Zurich Internatinnal Investmeant Corpnration

ST Ao
v l Authanzed

© (Signed) - i
| /;m\ 9 ORI, J Sgnatures
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Zurick International Investment Corporation
Boyle Building, P.O. Bax 437, Nassau, Bahamas

Telephone: Nasszu 2~4195-8 Cable Address¢ Law Chambess

ah.;ea Inter—aticnadl Invcetrment Corrnoraticn
exe QOffies

”.O. Bex 1“153.9

Talax T,LP celE

Anevisr Bael -~ Fill

anama Clty, ZFanozs

FLEASE REPLY TG:

Irrevocable Credit No.HEE.QG/EQ&E/ .’:0 Dated . nren. 2, 1971 ..
(Picase quote this reference on AL
&4 correspondencs relating

heteto)

.J

Expising in. 12 et

Amcunt . 506,000,000 U2

.

To....Intornaticnal Hclding Jorw.

+

At the request of ..

We hereby suthorize you to draw on us at T SO
to the extent of . £5C0, 002,800 ULS cun..

The following decuments must accompany your drafi{s}

(i) ALL d&c¢

(i) Orixinal lzasgs

. 4 * a4 ta
CUDELLE QNG LLivLais

- et “o7s
From.. 20080, 80, 28T e, To. TAIED 2, L5V

IS ,qufts drawn herunder must clearly specify the number of this cradit, and must be

A S b

[olnds]
presented on or before..)" FeRCIRRA

We herby undertake to accept and’or pay all diskis regularly drawn ugon us under

this credit.

Yours fauhivliy,

For and an behall of Zurich Interrztione! Investment Corgoration

Authonzas
Signaturas.

Moo e v st

Zurich International Investment Corporation

Bovle Building, 1.0, Bot 427, Nassan, Bohumas

Felephone: Naysau 251658 Cable Ac tress s Law Clambers

PLFASE REPLY TO:

narch 1st.1971

Iuternabicnal lwq,o Inc,
M0 visty oot Lans
“"ruoq,

Pexas 5

200 1.3

v - H
. e to confiri by the “hrooy Corporation
Ee‘&i? vie have 1ssuml, in their favoar a

valuz of tive hundred thousand
and conditions as specified.

trn:? ;hg: this lebter masbs with your reaulrenento.
o Uizn for any further 1n1srnatlon we will be
50 zas

Yours very truly,

Dir-stors: R Coun W, Adl&s 1 Camino

S Z. Berack
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Chairman Jacxsox. Mr. Mastriana, you have presented an inered-
ible statement of how businessmen are duped. Can you tell us how you
wero so successful, and I use your words, with these so-called pigeons
that vou were able to locate and indentify and subsequently dupe?

My, Alasmraxa, With good props.

Chairman Jacxsox. What kind of props, for example?

Mr. Mastrraxa. Letters of eredit, bank statements,

Chairman Jacxsox. How did you identify yourself and your back-
ground ? How did you present yourself to these people? )

Mr. Mastriana, Generally, you go into a town and you cultivate
either a real estate man or someone looking to bring a readable into an
area, making a good presentation. wining and dining them. The name
of the game is fast women and pretty horses.

Chairman Jackson. Fast women and protty horses?

Mr. MasTrrava. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsox. In what order? Have you been in Kentucky,
recently ?

- My, Mastriava. No, sir. And, of course, you go from there.

Chairman Jacksox. How did you identify yourself and your back-
ground ? ) i

Mr. Mastrrana. With my identification.

Chairman Jacksox. Did you have cards?

Mr. MastraxA. Business cards, embossed, depending, again on the
type of individual we are going tomeet. N

Chairman Jackson. You had several different cards? You would
have flashy cards?

My, MastTriana. Some were gold embossed, some vere made on
parchment.

Chairman Jacksoxn. Depending on what you thought would go over
best with the potential vietim ¢

Mr. Masrrrana. There, again, you dress according to who you are
going to take down. ’

Chairman Jacksox. (Give an example.

Mr. MasTriana. If I was going to meet a banker, I would wear a
regular business suit, probably an Elks pin or a Mason’s pin.

Chairman Jacksow. Something typical of a small town?

Mr. Mastrrana. Something typical of a banker.

Chairman Jacksox. And a conservative dress?

Mr. Masrriaxa. Very conservative.

Chairman Jacrson. Give us another example.

Mr. Mastriana. If you are going out to Vegas, you go out as loud
as you cain.

Chairman Jacrson. You what?

Mr. Masrriana. It you arve going out to Vegas, you go out as lond
as you can. You look the part and play it.

Chairman Jaorsox. Let’s talke the banker, because this is where you
have done, I think, the most amazing kind of entrance. How do you
ot into the bank and how do you dupe the bankers ?
© Mr. Mastrrana. The fivst thing generally that I would do is, for
example, if I was coming inte Washington, I understand that Cafritz
used {o be a leading realtor. I would cultivate Mr. Cafritz first and
then during the course of our discussion of possibly acreage. I would
find out where the gentleman had done business and he would tell us

W e
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at what bank because at this point I would tell him I wanted to trans-
fer funds into the banl so that I could possibly purchase this picce of
property. ,

Chairman Jacksox. And buankers want to get more money in the
bank.

Mr, Masrriana. They love it. :

. (}311&111\111&11 Jackson. And then you go to the bank and what do you.
($1eR4 -

AMr. Masrrianva. Well, naturally:

Chairman Jacksoy. You would hope——-

Mr, Masrrraxa. Cafritz would generally call the banker because,
he wants to leave a tremendous impression with the bank that he is
bringing in a big depositor. Of conrse, when I would walk in. with
either stolen securities or letters of credit, checks totaling a quarter
of a milliomn. :

Chairman Jacksox. The next step is that you bring in either stolen
securities or a letter of eredit on the phony Bank of Sark or some
other bank. Then you deposit that. Then you turn around and in vari-
ous maneuvers you get, shall we say, a cashier’s check. If you deposit

$100,000, you get a cashier’s check for $10,000%

M. Mastrianva. Cash or a cashier’s check. .

Chairman Jacwson. Cash or a cashier’s check. Do you find that the
banker makes no attempt at all to find out whether that check you are
depositing is phony or real?

My, Masrtrrana. No trouble at all.

Chairman Jackson. No trouble?

Mr. Mastriana. No trouble.

Thairman Jackson.. They don’t bother to check it. Does the right
hand kmow what the left hand is doing? Do you do it all in one trans--
action? In other words, you deposit the big check over here and then
in the next breath you go in and get the cashier’s check for a large
amount? You do it all in one transaction? )

Mr. Masrriana. Allin 1 day. At the Dallas Bank & Trust Co. I de-
posited $14 million and took dewn $10,000. S

Chairman Jacxson. And that was the Bank of Sark?

Mr. Mastrrana. With a Bank of Sark check; yes, sir. .

Chairman Jacxson, This is a pliony bank in the Isle of Guernsey. As
fav as you could ascertain, they made no attempt to check it? = |

Mr. MasTtrIana. Senator, the Bank of Sark was off of Normandy.
in the Guernsey Islands. e

Chairman Jacksoxw. And that was very clear on the face of the.
check? ‘

Mr. Masrrrana. Yes, sir. i

Chairman Jacrson. And they didn’t ask you any questions about it.¢-

Mr. Mastrianva. No. . B

Chairman Jacxson. Were there similar transactions Jike that? ..

Mr. Mastriana. Well, at the time when I was moving Sark paper,
there was a ved flag on it throughout the country. e

Chairman Jacxson. Do you mean there was a state of alert. ag far
as the Bank of Saxk? . . .. . S

e MagrripNasYes. ep o L o ey
. Chairman, Jagson. And all banks had been adyised or had,awail:,
able to theni at.least; that,kind of inform ation. Hoyw long hasl, theres
been a state.of alext pll;thg;ﬁgnlc of Qark? L e
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M. MasTrraxa. I would say approximately 2 to 3 months.

Chairman Jacxsox. Two or three months?

AMr. MasTrIANA. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacrsox. ITow many Bank of Sark checks were you able
to pass before you got caught up? )

Mr. Mastriaxa. Actually, I never got caught passing a Bank of
Sark check. . L

Chairman Jacksox. How many of them did you pass in terms of

dollars? ) -
Mr. MastrraxA. It was a considerable amount. It runs into the
millions.

Chairman Jacksox. It ran into the millions?

My, MasTrIANA. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. And in various places throughout the country?

Mr. MasTRIANA. Yes, siv. Well, Vegas is a tough place to beat, and
we beat them for about $40.000.

Chairman Jacxson. In Vegas. Did you do as well at the crap
tables?

M. Mastrrawa. T blew it all oa the tables, and fast women. Between
tho broads and the tables, T went broke.

(hairman JacxsoN. You had quite a conglomerate.

Mr. Mastrraxa. T know I had a hell of a headache the next day.

Chairman Jacwsox. But vou had the money.

Mr. Masrriaxa. Yes. .

Chairman Jacxsox, Did any bank or banker ever ask you questions
about the Bank of Sark? )

Mr. Mastriana. No. Only when they found out that they couldn’
collect the maney. They would call me up and want to know what
happened. Of course, T couldn’t give them that good of an explanation.

Chairman Jacksox. What kind of an explanation did you give them?

M. Mastrraxa. For example, the Dallas Bank & Trust Co. wanted
to sue me for $10,000. T asked them to give me back my checl and they
didn’t have it. So I countersued them for $1 million because they lost
the check, )

Chairman Jacxksox. What happened in the Citizens Bank ease in
Chicago when the bank threatened to sue vou for defranding the bank?

Mr. Mastriaxa. Well, I called them up and told them we were get-
ting ready to take them to court. Of course, the banks are reluctant
to go to conrt heeanse it leaves them in a very embarrassing situation,
and the depositors start to worry what kind of a bank they are putting

their money into. if they are just going around giving out these $15,000

cheeks. So they backed away from it.

Chairman Jacksow. In other words, what you did was vou engaged
in a little bit of gentle blackmail by threatening the lawsuit. That is all
you neceded to do.

Mr. Masrrrana. Yes.

Chairman Jacxsow. That eot vou off the hook.

Mr. Masrrrana. Yes. it did. _

Chairman Jacksow. T think this is a fantastie stovy. Did any bank
or banker ever raise a question initially, when you preseited the check
from the Bank of Sark of the Guernsey Islands? Anyone who reads
the Wall Street Journal knows that the Guernsey Island operation has
been involved in all sorts of situations that relate allegedly to inter-
national criminality and organized crime. Isn’t that right?
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My, Mastrianva. Yes, s

Chairman Jacssox. It is known as a haven. and it is set up primarily
for that purpose. I don’t know whether they read the Wall Street
Journal or the financial page of a newspaper.

Did any bank or banker ever raise a question on the Bank of Sark
of the Guernsey Islands?

Mr. Masrriaxa, Only one time. They wanted to know how to fund
the money, and I had to explain it to them. »

Chairman Jacgsox. What did vou tell them?

My, Masrriava, 1 told them jnst to mail it in, That is what the in-
structions said on the back of the check, and they mailed it in.

Chairman Jacksox. In other words, you had a question whether they
could read or write? ,

Mr. Masrriana. You know what I think the problem is with most
banks. The Ttalian people have a wonderful saying, money makes the
blind see and the lame walk. So when vou go in with a big checl—
banks generally receive some sort of notification that there are swin-
dlers operating and the type of operation they have. When they get
a letter of this sort, it goes right into file 13, the wastepaper basket.
They don't even read them. They don’t even bother to apprise their
clerks or the vest of the people in the bank what is going on. So when
vou walk into a bank with a big check, they are ready to accept’it, and
especially it it says, “International Bank Draft.”® They are ready to
eash it. You have no problems, none whatsoever. )

Chairman Jacrsox. I will just ask a few more questions before I
twn to Senator Huddleston.

What was your main source of stolen and counterfeit securities?
What is the main sonree for others engaged in such frauds? Is there an
organized network to move this paper from point of theft to those
who use it? Can yon give us the hroad pieture? '

Mr. Mastrrana. Delinitely so. T imagine

Chairman Jacxsox. What was your main source of stolen and
counterfeit securities?

Mr. Masrriana. Most of my stolen securities came from Petrucel
who. in turn, received them from people up in Boston. ,

Chairman Jacxsox. From one of the families involved in organized
erime?

Muv. Mastriana. Yes, sir. o

Chairman Jacxsox. But it went through several hands and then yon
received it. Tn your judgment, is there an organized network to move
this paper from the point of theft to the peint where it is put into
commercial channels? '

Mr. Mastriana. Definitely.

Chairman Jacksox. Is it a part of an organized criminal business
network?

Mr. Masrriaxa. This is big Dusiness. . :

Chairman Jacxsow. Let me ask you this: You are a bright, intelli-
gent person, with a very good sense of humor. What can be done to
prevent such frauds as you dealt in? How can we turn the tide of this
massive use of stolen and counterfeit securities. We have heen advised
by competent people on Wall Street, that there is a possibility of 50
billion floating around in stolen, forged or counterfeit securities..
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Mr. Mastriana, If I may De permitted to cite you two cases which
T personaliy had a transaction in, I cashed ronghly $300,000 worth at
Trrancis I duPont and they never called the transfer agent.

Chairman Jacrson. Francis 1. duPont, the brokerage firm?

Mr. MastriaNa. The brokerage firm in Miami.

Chairman Jackson. Was this a check ?

Mr. Mastriana, No; I walked in with $300,000 worth of stolen
securities. ’

Chairman Jackso~. Stolen seenrities?

Mr. MastriawaA. Stolen securities.

Chairman Jacksox. What kind of securities?

Myr. Mastriana. I believe they were U.S. Smelting.

Chairman Jacxson. Are you talking about bonds or stocks?

Mr. Masrrrana. They were in a street name. T had a power of at-
torney. I had all the props that were necessary to go with the setup to
beat them, and T just wallked in and gave it Lo the broker. As a matter of
fact, I got the check the next day. :

Legitimately if T open up an account I have to wait § days. In this
instance I got the check the next day.

Chairman Jacxsox. He sold them ?

Mr. Mastriana. Sold them and I got paid the next day.

Chairman Jacxson. And you got paid $300,000?

Mr. MastrianA, No; the first time I picked up about $70,000. The
second check I got for about $90,000, and the third check was for
$115,000.

Chairman Jackson. In how many days?
Mr. Mastriana. Three separate transactions. I would say within 2
weeks’ time.
Chairman Jacxson. But you got the first one the next day ?
Mr. MastriaNA. Yes, sir. Each check was given to me the next day.
Chairman Jackson. How long did it take them to find out that they
had received stolen securities? Were these stolen ?
. My. MastriaNA. Yes, sir. They were stolen out of Kennedy. They
were part of the Kennedy theft,
Chairman Jacxsox. Out of the mails at Kennedy Airport?
Mr. MasTtrRIANA. Yes, sir.
Chairman Jacksow. 1ITow long did it take them to find out that they
had received stolen securities? ’
Mr. Mastriana. Approximately, I think, 8 weeks.
Chairman Jacxsox. Throe weels?
Mr. MASTRIANA, Yes, sir.
Chairman JacxsoN. And by that time, of course, they couldn’t find
you?
Mr. Masrriana. Well, they couldn’t find the money. There is no
sense of beating somebody and giving it back to them.

Chairman Jackson. The first point here is that in handling the
transactions the banks simply fail to check on the paper they receive?

Mr. MasTrIANA. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsox. When you have a large check drawn on a
banlk, should it raise questions? . ‘

Mr. Masrrraxa. I cashed a check through Mr. Rebozo’s banlk. .

Chairman Jacxson. Mr. Rebozo’s bank ¢
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, Mr. Masrrrana. Yes. A fellow by the name of Petrucei called up
\elaozp and the door was opened for me to cash the check of $115,000.

Chairman Jacxson. What happened ¢

q Mrl. ni&imgzﬁg Ygfheri I come out, I saw Mr. Rebozo and he saw
the checkt Tor $115,000—1 think they only had about $18,000 the fir
day in the bank, yory #5, fist

Chairman Jackson. They only had what?

Mr. Masrriana. $18,000.

Chairman Jacxson. In the banlk? :
‘%1?)1010 (}\‘IASTRIANA. Yes. I took $18,000 and the next day I took another
1y - ) - .

Chairman Jacrsox. What happened to the balance?

I\v‘Ir. Masrriana. I drained the account out in a weelk’s time,

Chairman Jacssown, By writing checks?

Mr. Masrriana. Well, checks and cash.

Chairman Jacrson. How much did you get out in cash ?

Mr. Masrriaxa. T think Ileft maybe $200 in the account.

%1&1{/}11&11 J. ACKS(il\\i'. That was to cover handling charges?

Mr. Mastriana, That is a service charge the bank charg e
o g arges me every

Chairman Jacxsox. You were generous on that point.

Mr. Masrrrana. Yes, sir.

_ Chairman JacksoN. You probably took that as an income tax deduc-
tion later.
Do you mean you came in there with a § i
7 9 a $115,000 check drawn
what? What bank? ’ o
L‘Ir. Masrriawa. It was a company check on Francis I. du Pont.
Chairman Jaczsox. It was a checlk——
. Mr. Mastriana (continuing). That du Pont had given me. It was
Trom the sale of the U.S. Smelting and I didn’t know where I could
cash the check.
%mnl\}nan Jacxsown. Then your contact——
Mr. Magrriana. I went to a gentleman who was very well connec
. Cl 14 ¢ c
ngi people and he called Reborzo. 7 fed
halrman JacksoN. Was he a kind of front? Was he a r
perand ‘ as he a reputable
Mr. Mastriana. In a sense. e was the vic 1 f i
§ Na. In . g ¢ president of a Lincoln-
Mercury dealership in Coral Gables. : "
Chairman Jacrson. No. Had he been involved or connected ? I want
to be fair because names have been mentioned.
Mr. Mastriana. He knows a lot of the people. He knows a lot of the
family people up in New Jersey.
Chairman Jacxson. He knows a lot of the underworld and orea-
nized crime % =
%’Ilr. MasTriawa. Yes.
halrman JAcksoN. But had he been involved, to » k
) nan . ] your knowledge
in anything frandulent or any part of the »orgzmléed crime operatio%?’
1(‘%1‘. MASTRI&NA. Well,‘l%g kniaw Iwashandling hot securities.
1211Man JACKSON. VWas he aware that you were i
et ¥ handling hot
I(\j'(llr. MasTriana. Yes,
rairman Jackson. But despite that fact, he called M
\ g r. R
and vouched for you; is that correct ? ’ : tebozo
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Ar. Mastrisaxa. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsox. In fairness to Mr. Rebozo, did he have any
knowledge of your connections?

My, Mastriana. I don't know. I understand he would take a hot
stove, too, if you gave it to him.

Chairman JacgsoN. e would take a hot stove? :

Mr. Mastriana, I have a receipt where I gave Mr. Petrucel §10,0(x,

Chairman Jacxsox. Now I an confused.

Mr. Mastriaxa. Mr., Petrucei is the man who called Rebozo up.

Chairman Jacgson, And you gave Petrucci $10,000 as sort of a
finder’s fee?

Mr. Masrriawa. Well, it was a loan. It was classified as a loan.

Chairman Jaceson. Classified asaloan?

AMr. MasTriava. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsow. Was it really a fee in order to cash that check ?

Mr. Masrriana. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. In fairness to Mr. Rebozo and Mr. Petruect.
because these statements are a matter of concern, of course, do vou
have any knowledge that My. Rebozo knew about your background?

Mr. Masrrrana. I don’t know. When My, Rebozo come out of his
oftice, I was introduced to Mr. Rebozo and I told him I was publie
relations and labor relations consultant and he asked me if I counld
get any union funds in the bank. That is it.

" Chairman Jacksox. Isthat all he asked?

My, Mastriaxa. He was happy tosee the account,

Chairman Jacssox. But yvour testimony is the $115,000 check you
wanted to get all cashed and they only had $18,000 in the bank?

Mr. MasTtriaxa. Yes.

Chairman Jacgsox. How much did you getthe first day ?

AMr. Magrriana. For example, the first day T took $18,000 in cash
and maybe another $20,000 in cashier’s checks.

Chairman Jacksox. Did yvou deposit those cashier’s checks in that
hanlc?

Ar. Massriaxa. No. I cashed them.

Chairman Jacssox. Did you cash them in another hank?

Mr, Mastriaxa. In another bank, where they would take a smalier
checl.

Chairman Jacxsox. Did yvou have a whole series of them in smaller
amounts ¢

Mr. Mastriava. I bought a Marvk III at that time. They didn't have
the IV’s,

Chairmen Jacxson. Do youniean the Continental?

Mr. Mastriaxa. The Continental, yes, sir.

Chairman Jacksox. Of your own personal knowledge, did you
have any information that Mr. Rebozo was aware of your operation?

My, Mastrraxa. No, sir.

Chairman Jacksox. He didnot?

My, Magrriaxa. No, sir. T can’t say this and be truthful about it.

Chairman Jacxsox. Was Mr. Petrucci, who introduced you to Mr.
Rebozo, aware that you were involved in stolen securities or in faudu-
Ient transactions?

Moy Masrrrana. Yes, sir

Chaivman Jacksox. He kmew?
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Mr. Masrriaxva. Yes, sir,

Chairman Jacrson. And you don’t know, therefore, what he may
have told My, Rebozo because that would be pure hearsay?

Mr. Mastriaxa, You know, I think I would have enjoyed this a
lot better if these various gentiemen that I am discussing were present,

Mr, Huppresrox. So would we.

Chairman JacssoN. I wasn't aware it was going to come up. This
Chair and this committee, when anyone’s name is mentioned. try to
let them know in advance. I want to say that we did advise Mr.
Rebozo's attorney that his name might be mentioned. That is why
I want all the facts out here. I think you agree that is the only decent
thing to do.

Mr. MastrianA. Yes, sir. This is why I would like to have the gen-
tlernen present so if they think I am saying anything wrong we can
discuss it.

Chairman Jacssox. ¥We can’t always arrange to have all the people
whose names are mentioned here at the same time. Mr. Rebozo, if he
wishes, will be given an opportunity, certainly, to make s statement.
We advised him in advance that his name might be mentioned becatise
vou had been in touch with the staff regarding this particular
transaction.

Mr. MastrianNa. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsox. Zurich International is a key case in our study.
Could you explain the mechanics of setting up such an operation and
how stolen securities were obtained to infiate the worth of the vari-
ous companies and how the entire operation was coordinated?

Mr. Masrrrana. Stolen securities? At that time, Sam Kaye—at the
time that Zurich International was set up. I explained to the invoesti-
gators that T had gone into Mr. Kaye’s office and there was an untold
amount of stolen and possibly counterfeit securities. A portion of thess,
I think about $10 million, were sent over to Switzerland., which are
used. They are either deposited in a trust fund because when they go
into a trust fund at that point no bank is going to investigate to find
out whether the security is stolen or counterfeit because it is only
ooing into a trust fund and you are not hvpothecating for a loan. You
are just using this as a prop to build up your balance sheet or financial
statement.

Chairman Jacksox. In your planning and scheming in these things,
how much lead time do you allow vourself? In other words, when vou
are drawing checks on a phony bank abroad and using all the other
commercial devices, knowing that back of it is nothing hut & shell. a
fraudulent entity, what sort of lead time do you allow yourself? Do
vou set up a transaction so you have 3 or 4 weeks before they start
bouncing?

Mr. Masrriana, Under the setup that they had, the checks would
never come hack.

Chairman Jacrson. The checks would never come back but the point
is they are sent for payment and they didn’t get their money.

Mr. MasTriana. The argument is the check must have gotten lost or
stolen or maybe somebody in the hank misappropriated the money.

Chairman Jaceson. For planning purposes. you can only carry on
a_certain number of these transactions and they start eatching up.
Do vou figure that you can kite them for 3, 4, or 5 weeks? I realize there
are different kinds of pigeons.
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Mr. Masrriava. When vou deposit a Bank of Sark check in a banlk,
later on, as we sort of got to the end of it, we would allow ourselves
about 10 days, if they mailed it. It depends on how they send the check
bacl. If they mailed it back you had 2 or 8 weeks, I£ they send it by way
of Federal Reserve for collection, then you have maybe possibly a week
to 10 days and that was it.

Chairman Jacksox. I am going to ask Senator Huddleston to take
over the chairmanship.

[At this point Senator Jackson withdrew from the hearing room.]

[Letter of Authority follows:]

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
SENATE PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTER ON INVESTIGATIONS,
Washington, D.C.
Pursuant to Rule 5 of the Rules of Procedure of the Senate Permanent Sub-
committee on Investigations of the Committee on Government Operations, per-
mission is hereby granted for the Chairman, or any member of the Subcommittee
ag designated by the Chairman, to eonduct liearings in open session without a
quorum of two members for administration of onths and taking of testimony in

connection with traffic in stolen securities and related frauds in the U. 8. and
international markets on September 18, 1973.

Hexry M. JAcksow,
Chairman.
Crrarees IT. Percy,
Ranking Minority Member,
Senator HubbresToN [presiding]. Mr. Mastriana, I am interested
in what type of businessman ¥you pose as. When you come into an
area, such as in the instance you mentioned in connection with the
person in the veal estate business, how do you make your entry? Are
you a big spender out of the East or a banker or a person interested in
real estate yoursel£7
Mr, Mastrraxa. Generally, I Ppose as a man who is interested in
building a shopping center, financing it. When you say “spender,”
T am the last of the big spenders, believe me.
Senator ITvpprestoN. VWhat happened in the case of Princeton
Industries? Do you know what happened to that company, itself?
Mr, Masrriana. I understand they eventually went broke, I beat
them for 40.

Senator Ivnpresrox. What vecourse did they have or did they take?
Did they attempt to sue you?

Mz, Mastriaxa. Against me?

Senator IuppLesToN. Yos.

Mr. Masrriaxa. Nothing. No recourse, no, sir.

Senator HuppLesron, There as no course of action they could take?

Mr. Miystriaxa. Well, they could have went to court, but then T am
only an hour-and-a-half away from them.

Senator Hopprestox. I was curious ahout your prepared statement,
You indicated that at one time whilo you were incarcerated in New
Jersey you were transferred to a State hospital. Would you tell us
about that?

Mr. Masrrraxa. Well, T had myself adjudicated insane so I could
go in there,

Senator Hupnrestox. You had yourself adjudicated ?

Mv. Mastriana. Yes.

Senator Huvpresrox, Was this a deliberate attempt on your part?
Mr. Masrrrana. Yes, sir.
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Senator ITuppresron. How did you manage to accomplish that?

Mr. Mastris~a. Well, T whacked » guy in the joint and I told them
that God sent me down there and that was it. o

wenator Huppresron. What did this do for you? Did this get you out
of prison? _ ) : )

Mr. Magrriava. Noj the judge that committed me said I was insane
so under & memorable U.S. Supreme Court decision, Paine v. Robin-
son, any time a man has a mental impairment he can’t be tuled for a
crime, so whatever I want to do I can’t be tried for it. AILT got to do is
say (rod sent me down, that is all. , )

Senator Hroprusron. Does that still prevail? .

Myr. Mastriana. Noj; social security and myself couldn’t see eye-to-
eye, and they didn’t want to pay me any more money so I threw the
towel in and quit. o

wenator IvppresToN. You quit being insane?

Mr. Masrrrana. Yes, sir. ] )

Senator HuppLestoN. You also mentioned in your prepared state-
ment that you had been involved in a number of 1llegal activities here
in the Washington, D.C., area?

Mr. Mastriawa. Yes, sir

Senator Hoppresron. Would you elaborate on that some? )

Mr. Mastriana. Well, I came down here in 1944. Charlie “The
Blade” sent me dow.

Senator Huvpresrox. Who did? )

Mr, Mastrraxa. Charlie “The Blade” Tourine, from Newark. I went
to work for Joe Nesline. I used to pick up the bad debts. People owed
them money and I would collect it for them.

Senator ITupprmstown. You were a collector?

My, Mastrrana, Yes, sir. o )

Senator Huppresron. What methods of collection did you use?

Mr. Mastriana. Well, a knock at the door and I would give them a
week to pay. Then if he didn’t pay, you whacked them, that is all.

Senator Hupprestow. What do you mean you “whacked” them ?

My, MasTrrana. Break his head. i ) )

Senator Huvoresrox. Some physical violence. Did this ever extend
to a case of homicide?

Mr. Mastrraxa. What was that ?

Senator Hoopresron. How violent:

Mr. Masrrraxa. I can’t hear you, sir. )

Senator ITvppreston. Was 1t ever necessary to exert the ultimate
violence? : i

Mr. Mastrrana, I never went to that extreme. It is not my cup of tea.

Senator Hupbrestow. What were these debts for?

Mr, Mastriana. Gambling debts. People owed him money. They
didn’t want to pay him. It was shylock money. ] )

Senator Hupprrsron. Do you have any knowledge or information
that similar activities are going on in the Washington area at this
time? i »

Mr. Masrriana. It is always going on, as long as you have an Al’ner—
ica.: public that want to bet a horse, wants to bet the numbers, can’t go
into a bank and borrow money, they are going to shylock for money. It
will go on and on and on. o

Senator Hropresron. Do you have knowledge that it is going on or
arc you just assuming ?
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Mr. Masrriana, No: it has to go on. I is going on. Otherwise the
families are all out of business.

Senator Ivopnestox. Back to the traflicking in stolen and {randu-
Y nt securities. Do you consider this as a major source of financing for
criminal or underworld activities in this country?

My Mastrraxa, 1t is part of it.

Senator Hupprrsrex., What ave some of the other sourees ?

Mr. Aastriana, Gambling, prostitution. naveoties.

Senator ITvpprestox. Can you give us some examples from vour own
knowledge of speeific types of underworld or ecriminal activitie-
financed through this type of activity?

Mr. Masrrraxa. In this day and age T understand that most of the
families have gotten out of the smaller end of nareoties. This is oniy
hearsay on my pait.

Senator Humpresrox, They have gotten ont of what?

AMr. Masrriaxa, They have gotten out of the major part of the drug
end of it. They will finance, They will finance anything wheve they cun
make money. and take their money and make it double for them. Tley
are mostly interested in gambling. .\ lot have gone into legitimate busi-
nesses. A Tot have become public relations consultants. labor relations
consultents, Without them, T think any one of the New York families
vould stop the strike in Detroit quicker than anybody else can.

Senator TTvpprestox. How wonld they go about this?

Mr. Masrriana. Well. No. 1. through the unions. There are very fow
of the unions that are not controlled by the families. As & matfer of
fact, T was made the president of one union up in New Jersey and tlicn
I had another paper union,

Senator Hoprrestox. Do you think the families have enough cantyo]
sver the nnions and their members to start or stop strilkes?

Mr. dasTrraxa. Yos, siv.

menator ITeopreston. And they control this through the financial
aperations?

Mr. Masrriaxa. Well, a lot of it is control through strictly muscie.

Senator Huppresrox, What kinds of musele

Mr. Mastriava. You got a goon squad. A lot of people want to go
Biome at night but they don’t want to go home all husted up.

Senator Hvpnrestox, Do you mean this is still going on ?

Az Mastriaxa. Of course it goes on. It goes on every da:. he only
strength that families have is to install fear in you. Once you have
that fear, Senator, you become a slave to them.

Senator ITepprestoN. Are they using this fear in quasi or apparently
legitimate operations? ’

Mr. Masrriaxa. e is used in anything. anything they can get some-
thing out of. ) ) )

Senator ITropresrox, You related the ease with which vou were
able to cash in at the du Pont Co.. a large amount of stolen securities.
Does this imply o was theve, in fact, an accomplice within that com-
pany that made this possible?

Mr. Masyriaxa. No.

Senator Hrppneston. How do you account for the fact that vou
received your check quicker than you normally would have?

Mr. Masrrrana. Well, I opened up an sccount at the brokerage firm.
I think the account was in existence for 4 or 5 months. I got to know
the broker fairly well.
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Senator Hupprestox. TWas this prior to your selling this stoek?

Mr, Mastriaxa. Yes: T went in to him one day and told him T had
some 7.8, Smelting and T was looking to buy a piece of property out
at Kev Biseavne and I needed fast cash and I needed it in the morning.
So he ealled the office manager over and they told me if T would sign
them over to them T could have the cash in the morning. They called
New York and they sold them immediately for me. '

Senator Flvpprestox. You were pretty careful to lay some ground-
work there for this particular transaction. .

In your dealing with stolen and fraudulent securities, what per-
centage would you say were stolen and what percentage were actually
frandulent secavities?

AMe. Mastrraxas, There isno wav Teould tell.

Senator Fluppresroy. Was there any concern to you which was
which. whether they were frandulent or stolen?

My Magrriaxa. It didi’t malke any difference, sir.

Senator Hropresrox, s it any easier for a brokerage firm to check
the seeurity that is frandulent ovthe one that igstolen? )

Mr, Mastriaxa. If the security is counterfeited and the work is
done properly. the brokerage firm ean't tell the difference. They would
have to cheek it throngh. Tn many instances, for example, an individual
wonld go out and buy 100 shares of TBM and he will go out and have
20 cortificates or 100 certificutes of the same one made, and he puts the
original in one pocket and goes out with the 20 counterfeit ones. e
gots vid of the 20 counterfeit ones because even if they do call the
transfer agent there is a reference of this certificate being on the books

Senator HropLestox. In vour judgment. do brokerage firms exercise
the proper amount of diligence in trying to cheels these transactions?

AMr, Masrrrava. The ones T have been in ave very sloppy.

Senator HeopLesrox. They don't make a serious effort ? )

Mr, Mastriaxa. No. Very seldom do any of them make a serious
effort. Tt is a question of the commission and how much money they
an malke. If they did take a real serious effort. T don’t think a lot of
the securities would be hypothecated or loans could be made on them.

Senator Fopprestox. Just another point or two on the matter of
timing that the Chair was incquiring about a few moments ago. In the
normal course of events how long does it take for a bank, after you
have made a deposit of a large check—even if they are not curious and
don’t make any special effort to determine whether or not it is fraud-
ulent—how long would it take them to discover that it is a bad checlk?

Mr. Mastriana. Well, it depends upon how much diligence they exer-
cige.

Senator Hoppresron. If they don’t excrcise any at all?

Mr, Mastrraxa. If they don’t exercise it, you would go for months.

Senator Huppresron. And during all this time you would have the
uge of that money to the full extent?

M. Mastriaxa. Yes, sir.

Senator Hooprustox. When they do find out, you say your general
reaction is that you gave them the check and it is their responsibility
for what happened to it? o

Mr. Masrrrava. First of all, they have to produce for me an original.
1 want to see the original check. If they can’t produce the original
check. then I, in turn, aceuse them of losing it. I don't want to see 2
photostat. T want to see the original.
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Senator HopprrsToX. And this, in many cases, forestalls any legal
action on their part? ‘

Mr. Mastriava. Definitely,

Senator Hovprestox. Even to the extent of $200,000? They didn’t
move against you?

Mr. Mastriana. Senator, we put a lot of them in banks and [ have
yet to have any bank move against me for fraud or anything else.

Senator Huppresron. What s the most you have taken one banlk for
through this method ?

. M:.l(l)\hsmmm\. Well, T think the Dallas Bank & Trast Co. when

got 10,

Senator Iunprestoxn. Do you mean $10,000 is the most you have
actually taken? You left $230.000 on the table, o to speak,

Mr. Mastrrana. The reason for that is there was a lack of communi-
cation between myself, Ron Kotler, Phil Wilson and the Bank of Sark.

Senator Tluporeston. What about: the instance where you said you
lett $200 in the bank ? )

Mr. Mastrranva. I took damn near $115,000 out of there.

Senator ITunnrestox. And that bank suffered that loss ?

Mr. Mastriana. No, because they sent the check back to Francis L
duPont. This wasn’t a Bank of Sark check. This was the proceeds of
the sale of stolen securities.

Senator Iupprustox. What happens to the original owner of those
securities once they find out they were stolen ?

Mr. Mastriana. The original owner, if he knows they are stolen, he
notifies his bank or the transfer agent and the transfer agent makes a
notation in his book, : >

Senator Huppresrox. Who suffers the loss, the duPont Co.?

. 1{I1'. Masrrrana. The insurance company. Everybody is insured
oday. ~

Senator ITuppresrox. Counsel, Mr. Feldman, will question,

Mr. Freroyan. Mr. Mastriana, I have, as two of the exhibits we in-
cluded in the record after you gave your prepared statement a set of
documents, exhibits 51 and 54. They evidence a credit advice from the
Suisse Credit Bank in Zurich and appended to cach one is a Zurich
International Investment Covp. irrevocable letter of credit. The Suisee
Credit Bank, as I understand, is a highly reputable bank in Switzcr-
land ; is that correct? A . :

Mr. Mastriana. Yes, sir, , : .

Mz, Feromawn, And the proceeds of this are directed to the Chase
%Imjﬂ}zattan Bank in New York, which is another highly reputable

ank?

Mr. Mastriaxa. Yes, sir. , :

. Mr. Ferpaaw: This evedit advice shows that the Zurich Interna-
tional Corp. has assets in the bank of $6 million to support the letters
of credit? o y

Mr. MasTrrana. Yes, sir. ' S -

Mr. Feroyax, The Zurich International Investment Corp. Iotter of

Mr. Frroaan. It is intereéﬁi;ggge

s
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How do these documents work in tandem ? Fow do you get this doe-
ument from the Suisse Credit Bank, a highly legitimate bank? It isin
French and English and locks fancy, giving advice to Chase Man-
hattan of $6 million. It says, “Zurich international letter of credit
issued by your good selves in favor of Intercopa of Panama.™ How do
vou work these two in tandem? I suppose when you present this to
someone in Duncan, Okla., it is pretty impressive. Would you tell us
how the documents work together? ' :

[ Documents handed witness. ] .

Mr. Masrrrana. In the Swiss bank, there is & trust account that may
be opened up with cither counterfeit or stolen securities.

My, Frrparax, This is the point that is the foundation of what we are
talking about. We have the stolen and counterfeit securities coming out
of the United States, maybe through a mutual fund or mayhe washed
in some other way. But the basis for all these letters of credit are the
stolen and counterfeit securities. That is what we are talking about?

Mz, Mastriawa. Yes, sir.

My, Froonmaw. Is it cash?

Mr. Magrriawa. No, no cash at all. For example, you get o balance
sheet or you get a receipt from the bank saying that 6, $8 million or
$10 million in securities are now on deposit in Zurich International
Trust Fund. Off of this you in turn can get a letter of credit which you
can send into Chase Manhattan.

Mr. Feronman. And Credit Suisse then says to Chase Manhattan, yes,
there are securities valued at $6 million, and they can issuc letters of
credit in that amount?

Mr. Mastriana, Yes..

My, Furoaan. They accept the fact that these are legitimate securi-
ties and thus » fraud has been perpetrated on them. Of course, we are
not accusing Credit Suisse of knowing they are stolen ?

Mr. Masrrrawa. If they check them they know, but they don't bother
to check them. I don’t know whether the Swiss banks are that earnest
to get the business, but they will accept all the business that comes in
there. T helieve if the banks would take a little more time and check, 2
lot of this could be avoided. A lot of these frauds just wouldn’t exist
anymore. : ’ : :

) Mri Frooacay. Counld you-trace that down? The letters of credit are
issued.

Mr. Mastriana. The letters of credit ave issued on the strength of
what is in the Swiss bank, the Zwiich International. They prepare their
letters and send them out. Of course. with & PDOC number in there
that you can verify through Chase Manhattan.- When I give you n
verification shee and a letter of eredit, all you dois gointd your bank’
and the bank will call Chase Manhattan and will verify that there is
“X?amount of dollarsorideposit. . L e a

Mr. Ferpazaw, Concerningthe PDOC number that youw ave §alking
about, in the upper right-hand. corner of the Suissé-credit-advice, am
I to understand that you use the Suisse credit adviee as (injeffect a

credit then uses that master credit advice to support letters of eradit to 3 master letter of credit. You masquerade it that way to the pigeon and
dupe various pigeons down thoroad, Is that right? . . .. . - § say, “Look, here is our letter of credit and here is a master-lgtter of
Myr. MasrriaNa. Yes,sir, . . S e i credit issued by the-Suisse bank” even though it really isnilratd /
e : : g, Mr. Chairman, to point,out that, the ! My. Mastrisna. Yes, . BEERC RN IR
Znrich International Tnvestment Corp. on its letter of credit addvress 3 Mr. Freroman, Isthat how'youdoit? T SRRV B
has prophetic cable address of “law chambers.” . . .. ... . i '

it ST T TR = R e
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M. Mastriana. As a matter of fact, with the Diversified Metals in
Mount Vernon when I took them down for $7,500, he went into each
of his banks and put forth each of the letters. The only reason they
had a problem is because, as I say, it was getting toward the end of it
and Chase Manhattan had been having their problems with Zurich
International as far as the funding of the letters of credit. Once they
don’t start to fund, this is when your problem begins, so you have to be
ablo to take down as many people as you possibly can.

Mr. FeLomax, As fast as you can?

Mr. Mastriaxa. As fast you can. This is why maybe throughout the
country you may set up 10 or 15 situations.

Mr. Ferpxeaxw. All working at one time?

Mr. Masrriaxa. Sure. Lhave had them working in Dallas, I have had
them working in Phoenix, and I have had them working in Vegas.

Mr. Frromaxs. To verify all of these—and we have these in our ex-
hibit—telegrams are sent to B. Green in the Guernsey Islands who
says, “Mastrinana and the Bank of Zurich are great. They have
nilliong.”

Mr. Masrriaxa. Yes. All the props are prepared. Everything is
set so it looks real authenticated, Of course, the gullible banlkers, they
malke the loans. '

Of course, we never use the word “funding.” Never have you seen
in any of the agreements that I have prepared the word “funding.”
We will give you a commitment, period. When I give you a commit-
ment then I want the escrow money. It is up to you to fund it. That
is the agreement. I prepare an escrow agreement that upon receipt
of a commitment, and I don’t say fundable commitment beeause then
if you can't fund it you have a legal action against me.

Mr. Feromax. Are you pretty safe from the legal standpoint?

Mr. Masrriawa, Definitely, because I am giving you a commitment
and it is up to you to fund it,

Mr. Frromaxn. An example of this srould be exhibit 8, the Princeton
Properties eserow agreement,

Did you draft that?

M. Mastriana, Yes, sir.

Mr. Fromax. It just says that upon receipt of a commitment, the
eserow money would be released. It doesn’t say anything about
funding,

Mr. Mastriaxa, That is correct. Once funding, then there is an
intent to defraud. -

Mr. Frioman, On the 11th exhibit attached to your testimony we
have a Bank of Sark irrevocable letter of credit with you as the
beneficiary for $200,000, valid for a year. Did you get these in blank
and just Al them in? :

Mr. Masrreaxa, I filled them in. I filled them in for any amount.

Mr. Feroxmax. Would vout show this one to Mr. Mastriana?

Did you get hundreds of these from the Bank of Sark?

_Mr. Mastriaxa. Yes. Whenever you run out of them, they print
them up for »ou. There is no problem.

[Doctiment handed witness.]

Mr. Magrrrana. Yes, that is it. These ate the bank ones and I had
one filled in for $200,000. 4 v
Mr. Feromax. Who is Christopher Smythe?

et e
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My, Masrriana. I never met the gentleman. i _

Mr. Fewarax, Exhibit 43 is one of your manipulations or one of
vour transactions with a bank in Duncan, Okla. Again you use the
Chase Manhattan Bank and the Bank of Sark check for $250,000. You
move into Duncan, Okla., and you get a law firm to prepare articles
of incorporation for a dummy corporation.

Mr. Mastriana. There is a classic example. o

Mr. Feroman. How do you take a Bank of Sark check for $250,000
into Duncan, Okla.? What do you promise them ¢ JTow do you do it in
Duncan ? .

Mr. Mastriana. The first thing we did was I went out and hired
the district attorney and put him on the payroll. He prepared the
articles of incovporation. I think he wanted $500 and I said take
$1,000. It looks better, There is the old adage that money majkes the
blind see. I wined him and dined him. He was going to handle all the
real estate work for me. He, in turn, called the bank up and told me
what bank to do business in. Naturally, with his assictance along with
the Bank-of Sark and the necessary propsd went in. :

Mr. Feromax. How much did you take them for? o

Mr. Mastriana, Well, there again we had another unfortunate
accident. Kotler had called B. Green up himself instead of calling
Wilson. Fad he called Phil Wilson and eleaved it through Wilsen or
Mantell we wwould have been able to take down the full quarter of a
million dollars. Unfovtunately, Kotler called B. Green up himself
in London and Green wouldn’t move until he got hold of Wilson. It
toolk 4 or 5 days and the bank got a little leery, R

Mr, Ferparan. How do you do it in Duncan? Do you dazzle them
when you comedn with your gold cards? s .

Mr, Masrriana. Well, no, In this particular case, 1 think the bauk
president was an Elk and T became a member of the Elks. I went cut
and bought an Ell’s ring and we were in business. o

Mvr, Frropan. Let me turn to exhibit 48, These are the exhibits
supporting your Las Vegas escapade in-whieh you passed Bank of
Sark paper. I-see on here you are listed with a complimentary room
and markers; credit for markers, all sorts of credits based on your
Bank of Sark chec%iz: . :

Mr. Masmriaxa, Yes, sir. :

}\{r. FRLDMAI?. A telégm‘m from Las Vegas to the Bank of Sark
says, “Will you confizrn that thischeck is going to be good ?” X suppose
that within seconds ‘f%él‘e‘ response came in. - e

Mr. MastriaNA. Yes, sir. o ‘ :

M, FELDI\}:ANI.\TI(S says,: “We are verifying holdings of $100,000 secu-
rity. When item is presented, it will be paid. Bank of Sark, Guernsey.”
So they telegraph out there and B. Green is in the office?  : -~

Mr. Mastriana. We were one of the fortunate banks in having a
Telex. It is an odd thing, but I guess if you go through the District
of Columbia you would probably find maybe two or three banks'that
have a Telex. I think the cast of a Telex is about $160 a4 mont} ;;But
the Telex has a tremendous impression upon. t;h_e,b__@u‘ggg?.Eg_pgcmlly
when you give the Telex number, Of course, when this littie banl that
the Four Queens was doing business with, when they went into. their
bank and feund that Sark had a TFelex number, they wired and B.
Green answered right away and I was phle to take down a few dolars.
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Mr. Frroman. Exhibit 49, on Bank of Sark, Ltd., stationery, to
"the University State Bank says that they are giving a firm and binding
‘commitment of $6 million in U.S. funds issued to International Flold-
ing Corp. Ttis addressed to University State Bank. '

Did they accept this piece of paper? oo

Mr. Mastriana. Let me give you a little of the background, I had an
office in the building. I opened up an account at the University Bank.
You have to visualize a small bank. Maybe the president of the bank is
making $12,000 a year. I was going to put him on the payroll as a good
public relations man with about $15,000, with unlimited expenses,
I had lunch with him a couple of times, T asked him if T could use the
bank to fund in about $12 million. When you are talking about $12
million to a little bank like that, it is a lot of money. Of course, they
went for it in a big way. So when T got hold of Mantell, Wilson and
B. Green, we set it up to send in all the telegrams directly into the bank
because I kmew the next day as soon as the word got around town that
I had $12 million in commitments, people would come in vwith brief-
cases with money in it. They wanted to buy the commitments.

Mr. Feromax. Did they want to line it up?

Mr. Masrriana. Yes.

Mr. Frrosan. They couldn’s handle it

Mr. Mastriana. They had a land-rush business.

- Mr. Feuoyan, I don’t want to go through all of these, but this one
‘partiglularly striles me. It is the 20th document that we have in the
record.

Mr. Masrriana, A bill of exch ange.

Mr. Feroman. Intercopa. It is a post card. Tt looks like a post card.
It is all presigned and preprinted. It has g mailing address on it, and
it is made out for $40,000, another one for $50,000. It looks like you
might drop-it in the mailbox, ' :

Mz. Masrriana. They are what we call in this country a note. They
use the term a hill of exchange over in Europe. There are 90-day bills
or 90-day notes. In this particular instance, a corporation like Inter.
copa or Panama Timber would make them and send them to me.
I would bring them into a bank to haye them discounted. The bank, in
turn, would call Mr. Salamero at the Banco Exterior for verification
whether the note was good. He would say the note was good and the
bank ywould discount. - : : :
 Mr. Freroaman. Just to conclude the record, Mr. Mastriana, in these
hearings we are going to hear from two other premier security special-
ists, Philip Wilson and Patsy Lepera. Have yowever had dealihgs with
these two individuals? . Lo

Mr. Mastriaga. Iknow Mr. Wilson very well,

Mr. Frroian. Have you dealt with him ¢

Mr. MasTrran4. Yes, T have,. S

Mr. Freoman, How about Mr, Lepera? - :

Mr. Masrriana. T have never met the gentleman,

Mr. Frromax. Ts he of some renown in the business?

" Mr. Mastriana. Tunderstand heis, - « oo o1 s
" Mr. Ferosran. Our other witniesses “will-he My, Slater; Mr.' Creelk-
more; and Mr, DeGironemo: Tave you had dealings with them ¢
- Mi. Masrriany. No, T haven’s, I was more or-less confined to the
Mantell'operation down iri Flovida, © 5, ..o 00 :
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' chibi i the loan commitments, a
Mr. Frrpuaw. Txhibit No. 54 is one of .
Zuriéh' International letter of cx.'eght for a Mr. B. . thqlson. Areyou
familiar with that letter of credit? ’ . )
bug'lilr.l P%IASTRIANA. Yes. I received a copy of it from Ne;ll Ma,:lﬁpézré
What happened in this particular case was—and I don’t rlecg + the
town in Oklahoma that Mr. Nichoﬁoxi czgnle fri&nfxé el)I}lfohg %?Sp’ tllg}e le(;ter
loan of $300,000 from a Mr. Haro udsley. After ays, © letiter
i epar 0 was paid, Audsley turne
of credit was prepared, and once the $10,00 }; ndsioy furhed
the letter over to B. F. Nicholson, which-he deposited
c](:?] eceﬁ it. How T got in the situation was Maloney Wa.nted_m% tI% %ollgcz
it from Audsley. That is why I went to Mantell to get his 0 ge
the $10,000 out of him. Mantell told me not to bother him. Pout how
Mr. Ferosax. In the example that you gave to us earlier, about ho ’
-ou would come to Washington and go about your business, you mgnq
1?1 oned the name Cafritz. Were you using that only as an illustration?
Mr. MasrrianA. T have 1{0;331- t_gx.n}f.actged
. Fruparan. Did you deal with him ¢ o
]3\%‘ g?:;)skmmx. N 87. I just used that as an example. Cafritz I know
is a veputable ﬁl‘l&l‘i y
Ir. Frroman: Thank you. ) v e ’
%\g }'ghairman, I would like to point out that Mr. Masi:}'l?{%a %22
been extremely ¢ooperative with us. On anything we hzw’g as xet_ eti(re
assisted. I think’he has helped us in'a very n}teres_tmg and construct
g, : n’t se b articular pat-
ator Hupprrsron. There doesn’t seem. to be any particulas
t-s31§1e 33; fé?)rtheéize ofi}qanks that you have dealt with! Is there any 1ea,sgn
for dealing with alarge bank Vel_‘Su,S] dle‘flhcilég ‘with a smaller one, or do
rou have a different operation for each kind ? 7 ‘
) oilllln i\fA‘.LSTRIANA. Yc%u will find that most of the larger hanks }}13 ave a.Té
international department and you try to keep away from ph(?md eczu;’s}1 e
senerally someone in the international department is apprise Qn( )
foreign currency, for swindles. RS R
Senator HupprestoN. They can check quicker? . R
lg\frl'l mlt\(I)}xsm?IigM. They ca}l check quicker. They have thei’acﬂﬁaes.
TWhereas a small bank such as in Duncan or Ardmore, all they have
availableto themisatelephone. . . ., R
" égxﬂ'itgr %E[ﬁDDLESTON_. éo that 1s the type of bank y»ouy.wpuylé{r actyally
Seei\lil?“MASTiimNA. Yes, sir, or you try to find the smaller "bm;ké on.the
suburbs of a big city; for example, the Dallas Bankaga Trus ¢ {)60 -
Senator HUDDLESTON. They would be impressed by a . $100;
S s i investigators haie chegked
Tr. MastrrANA. Very much, T bgha,ve;bhe investigators hare checl
thji)sh(')ut. We had deposited a Zurlch_ International lefter of ctl'fdgf at
the Republic Bank for $14 million and a Agﬂl.of;e};chmyg}e,,onvw: 3: 110
‘money was talken down. But I believe it could have been taken down,
! .. ’S dit- e - . N TR RN I S PN 51 .
'] ‘agilgiﬁ-r‘%mmgm. Do yop, know ywhether, or not any of your
former associates are still engaged in this typé of qctx\élty9. e
+ Mr. Magrriana. There is no way L can answer; Senator, ;'I;n;',i; 16:pas
920 months—— ' ‘ : g i
ator Huppreszon. You have hegn out.of tough? . A
- §f1n 'E?I;\él‘;lwighr;\,[co'intin_qingj,, I have'been out of:cirealation,- . ..
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- . - .

Senator Huonresrox. Your testimony would certainly bhe of some
gméz.em to ayyone vsl;ho hrxjd been previously connected with this op-
Tation or who may be at the present time. Do vou fe : 1

¢ ‘ 3 S . rou feel that are

AN » 3 af you are in

My, MasTRIANA. Well, ves, T feel there j 1bili

; ANA, s yes, I fe ere 1s a possibility maybe some-

bogy may try to harm me. . o Y *

senator Huppresron. Take a whack at you, to use your tern)?

Mr. MastrIaxaA. Yes, :

Swgbtor Huoovs.esTox. Mr. Mastriana, some other members of the
co%;?t_t?ﬁ }vho are notfherehnor would like to ask some questions.

Ye Wil now recess for the lunch period and ask etur
i R | ¢ and as that you return

'rf‘l{% committee will now stand in recess.

yhergupon, at 12:03 p.m., the subcommittee 1

. : m,, the mittee vecessed, to reconver
at 2 p.m., the same day.] ’ N

[Members present at time of recess: Senator Iuddleston. ]

-AFTERNOON SESRION

[The subcommittee reconvened at 2:04 pa., Senator Ifenry M
Jackson, chaiyman of the Ssubcommittee. presiding.] .
%}mm{;an J j?xflxsox}.a The subecommittee will be in order.
~1emuers ol the subcommittee present at-time o ' i
! , & ‘ e of yeconyening : -
ators Jackson and Gurney.] o reeppening : Sen

TESTIMONY OF LOUIS PASQUALE MASTRIANA—Resumed

* Chairman Jacksox. The Chajr will ize ]
an JAcEsoN. The Chair will recngnize Senator mey for
gomo questions. - ST ° Senator Gurney for
S(;I_latorl Guryer. Mr. Mastriana, on page 3 of your statement. you
m(»{:}l1 v]l(\)%l‘ t éqt you first became. involved with stolen securities in 1969
li \1{. am qu'rllson.flgow déd you happen to meet him?
C. MLASTRIANA. L mef, Sam Garrison throueh s
met, Sam ' an attorney by the
name of Joseph Dg Bartolomeo. o ey By the
?fnf}&n Gurxey, Where is My, Garrison’s place of business?
> I. y ASTRIANA. His office, T helieve, isat 8";(11 and Berg Road. Miami.
S ‘Ienab IoL Gurxey. What do you know about Sam Garrison?
. E ?i IRIANA. T know he was associated with an insurance broker-
age firm that brokered wsurance. T am trying ta think of the fellow's
name he was assoelated with. He has since passed away.
:q‘f-na{})r Gorxey. Thisis down in Miami? ' |
My, Masrrraxa. Yes, sir. They had an office in the Rani Build:
I SII. ¥ ha office in the
3300 Biscayne Boulevard. Rent Building.
Senato.r Gurwey. Do you remember the name of the firm?
I_V‘Ir. Ma su'gANA. No:Idon’t,sir. ‘
Senator Gurwey. Was this Garris ¢ i i
iy Vas this Garrison connected with organized
Mr, Masrrraxna. IT i
ML MASTRIANA, e seemed to know just al ery
. va, I me Tust about everybody. :
Charles Procacei through Mr. Garrison. ypody. T met
%fnn\t})r Gurxey. }{Vho else did he know ?
Mr. MASTRIANA. He knew a lot of people up in N
; : 3 up in New Jersey, -
thq‘loca,l N people up in New Jersey, 4 lot of
Senator Guryry. Did you assume from your conversations with him

: b ) ; .
that he was “well-connected™ with organized crime?
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Mr. MasTriana. Well, you just don’t go arounc. mentioning people’s
names unless you know them.

Senator GuryEY. And the names of people are in organized crime?

My, MasTriaxa. Yes, sir.

Senator Guryey, Would you give some of the names he mentioned
to you?

Mr, Masrriava, Well, Felice, Santos Traflicante

Senator Grrxsy. What did he say he knew akout them? How did
he mention these names?

Mr. MastrIaxa. On a couple of occasions he had brokered insurance
for them.

Senator Guryey, Would that be an illegitimate activity 2

Mr, Mastriaxa. It could very well possibly be because a lot of the
insurance companies ave reluctant to put insurance on organized orime
people. It is a losing proposition. You don’t know how long they are
going to live.

Senator Gurxey. Again you mention on page 8 that Mr, Gaxrison
intioduced you to Mr, Procacei.

Mr, Mastriava. Yes, sir.

Senator Grexey. What about him? Is he connected with organized
crime? ,

My, Mastriaxa. Yes, sir.

Senator GoryEY. In what way?

Mr. Masrriaxa. Well, most of the securities that came into Miami
were shuttled in through him by way of either Boston or New York.

Senator GUrNEY, You are talking about stolen securities and coun-
terfeit securities?

Mr. Mastriaxas. Noj stolen seeurities.

Senator Gurxry. Was he recognized as the organized crime figure
who handled the stolen securities in Miami?

Mr. Mastriava, There were various individuals that handled the
stolen securities down there. Dom Mantell, Sam XKaye, Procacci,
“Roughhouse” Rothman.

Senator Guryzey. “Rouglhouse” who?

Mr. Masrriana. Norman Rothman.

Senator Gurney., At any rate, Procacci was one of those who han-
dled a good deal of stolen securities?

Mr., MastrIANA. Yes, sir.

Senator GruryNmy. Was he connected with any organized crime
family ?

Mr. MastriANA. Years ago he was associated with people up in
Camden, N.J.

Senator Guryzey. Who were they ?

My, Masrriana. The Marco brothers.

Senator Gurwey. Is that one of the organized erime families?

Mr. Mastrraxa. It isa branch of the Bruno family.

Senator Gorvmy. Which family?

Mr, MastrIaNA, Bruno; Angelo Bruno.

Senator Grurwey. When you began dealing in stolen securities, I
understaird you were self-emploved as a labor relations consultant. Is
that a fact?

Mr, MasTrIANA. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney. What was the name of the company?
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My, Mastriana. L. & M. Associates.

Senator GurNey. Who owned this company?

Mr. Mastrianva: I did. : .

Senator Guryvey., What kind of work did it do? :

Mr. Masrriava. It would shut down various people thab had busi-
nesses that we wanted to organize.

Senator Gurney. In other words, your consultln(r work was the
shakedown of people in business?

Mr. MasTrrana. Yes, sir,

Senator GurNey. Describe how did that.

Mr. Masrriana. Well, for example, we would take the recoommon
cards that a union neecls to represent the worker and we would get
two or tliree people to sign them.

Senator GurNey. Go on.

Mr. Masrrraxa. Then we would represent them and we sat down
with management and we would work out a sweetheart contract. In
some instances you give them an agreement clause, jury duty. You
would set up a contract that was acceptable to management for.a fee.

Senator Gurwey. What, exactly, was the shaledown?

Mr. Masrriana. In other words, I would set up the contract to suit
management and once we had a contract the workers would be content
with it. ’lhey had to be content with it.

1 Senatc;x Goryey. And the management would pay you a fee for
oing it ?

Mlg MastriANA. Yes; cash,

Senator Guryzy. How -much?

Mr. Mastriana. Whatever the tariff would bear.

Senator Gurvry. Give us an idea of what the tariff would bear.

Mr. Masrrrana. Depending upon the size of the place, $5,000. In_one
instance I understand the Newhouse chain up in N ewmk, when I at-
terpted to strike their 18 papers, they paid Johnny Dio over $15,000,

Senator Gurney. How much were you paid for your labor relations
work with L. & M. Associates?

Mr. Masrriana. For example, when I was associated with Elliott
Roosevelt we took down a place for about $15,000 on Biscayne
Boulevard.

Senator Gurxzey. How were you associated with Tlliott Roesevelt?

Mr, Mastriana. Elliott would represent one side and I Would repre-
sent the other side.

Senator Gurney. Who is Elliott Roosevelt ?

Mr. Masrriana. One of my business associates at one time.

Senator Gurney. Where did he live?

Mr. Mastriana, Miami.

Senator Gurney. Was he the former mayor of Miami Beach?

Mr. Mastriana. The former mayor of Miami Beach, yos, sir.

Senator Guryey. Was he mayor at that time?

Mr, Mastriaxa. Noj T believe he had just lost the election.

Setmtox GuryEY. Descnbe the nature of these busme::s arrange-
ments.

M. Masrriana. For emmp]e, if there was a strll\e in an ares and
they wanted the strike broke up, they would get ahold oi B Ihotb
Llliots would cmll me in and I would break the stml\e RERLEA
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Senator Gumxmy. You are talking about business firms,

management? ,

Mr, MASTRIANA. Yes.

Senator Gurney. Can you name any of the people mvolved?

Mr. Mastriana. Well, at one time the hotels had a little problem out:
there. Some of the maitre d’s wanted to walk out.

Senator Gurney. Which hotels?

Mr. Masrriana. Well, the Americana, the Eden Roc, the .

Fountainbleu.
Senator GurNey. What happened’l
Mr. Mastriana, They wanted to walk out and they oot hold. of

Elliott. Tlliott got hold of me and I got hold of the union representm— :

tive and we str mghtened it out.
Senator Gurney. How did you straighten it out?
Mr. Mastrrana. I had a little talk with them.
Senator Gurney. What kind of talk wasit?
Mr. Mastriana. I convinéed them that they had to go back ta work
Senator Gurney, How did you do that? ,
Mr. Mastriana. Well, it is either applied verba]ly or bv force.
Senator GurRNEY. First of all, what verbal language did you use?
Mr, MasrriaNa. Senator, if T'tell a man to do somethum he is going
to do it. If not, I am going to hurt him.

Senator G‘U’R\DY Didyou tell the union 1epresentat1ve to b1 eak the-

strike and if he didn’t do 1t, you would do something else 7
Mr, MasTrRIana. Yes, sir. :
Senator Gurxey. What else did you tcll him? '
My, Mastriana. I would break his legs. I don’t talk too much If I
talk too much I am wasting my time.

Senator Gurwmy. You are talking about the union replesenmtwe? :

Mr. MASTRIANA. Yes, Sir. :
Senator Gurxey. If he doesn’t get his men back to work, if he doesn’t
call off the strike and tell his workers that they can’t go on st ﬂx@, then
you are going tobreak hislegs?
Mr. MASTRIANA. ‘Well, he 15 going to havea pr oblem

Senator GURNETY. What problem might he have besides h‘wmfr hlsk

legs broken?

Mr. Maszriana. God only knows. It depends on how I feel.

Senator Gurney. Did you ever go ahead with the physical v1olence
instead of just a threat ?

Mr. Mastrrana. Senator, this is a t1ckhsh sutuatmn I don't’ know
how much my immunity covers me for. -

Scnator Gurney. I don’t know either. ‘

Mr. Feroman. He is covered with the limited 1mmun1ty under sec-
tion 6001 and 'my statements thmt he makes, Senator, ofmnot, ‘be used
in,prosecution, - N

hairman JACKSON. Any statement that he makes he1 e.

Mr. Frwoaman. Of course, there could be an independent couobm a-
tion of his statements by the. Justice Department; the U.S. Aftorney.
But mnythmg he utters in this forum is undel fhe immunity orde1
the same as in the Watergate situation.: .« « - 7.7 e o} b
TAf£ this point Sem’ror Huddlestomentered the hcaﬂing Todmsy
Me., MAs'nRrANA Does that also.cover.a Smte ch‘wcre Froorvgriakt
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Mr. Feuoamax. No.
Mr. Mastriaxa. That is what T am worried about. In other words,
a State can move against me,

Chairman Jacksox. We better get into a huddle. We have to be fair

with this witness.

Senator Goryey. That is why I asked what the immunity covered
because T certainly don't want to ask questions that would prejudice
this witness.

Chairman Jscgson. I know you don’t. I am sure it doesn’t cover
State charges. T suggest that the witness is here, of course, without
counsel. You and I as lawyers would agree that we have to advise him
here that if it velates to anything other than a possible Federal charge,
if it is a local matter, T am afraid that we should defer asking him
those questions where an answer would incriminate him in connection
with a potential State charge.

Senator Guryey. I would agree, Mr. Chairman.

This line of questioning is extremely valuable and pertinent to our
inquiry. Perhaps we could get into it——

Chairman Jacksox. Perhaps in executive session.

Senator Gurxpy [continuing]. In executive session rather than Lere
in a public forum.

Chairman Jackson. I agree. I am afraid that actually the questions
related to sweetheart arrangements involve both State and Federal. Tt
wounld be a violation of Federal law. I don’t know the laws of Flotida.,
but I am sure there is provision in Florida law that would cover this
kind of thing. that would raise that question.

Senator Gurrer. I wounld think so, too.

Chairman Jaczsow. We want to get the information, Senator
Gurney, and we can handle it in executive session. We will treat it as
privileged matter so that the witness would be protected.

Senator Gurxey. All right.

Let’s go on to another subject.

You mentioned meeting a Red Weiler in your statement. Fow did
youwmeet him # Whe introchuced vou to him ¢

Mr, Mastrianva. A fellow by the name of Grubman. T met Mr.,
(rubman at the Trenton State Prison,

Senator Guryey, When wag this?

Mr. Masrriana. In 1966-67.

Senator Gurney. Why were you there?

Mr. Mastriana. Well. it involved bank swindles up in New Jersey.

Senator Gurney. I understand that Weiler introduced fo you to
Mantell. Is that a fact ? )

Mr, MasTriana. Yes. sir. T

Senator Gurzey. Who was Weiler associated with?

Mr. Masrrianva. Weiler was working at that time for Santo
Trafficante ? :

Senator Gurney, Who is he?

Mr. Mastriana. He is the organized crime figure for the State of
Florida.

Senator Gurney. Is he recognized as havinug a lock on most of the
organized crime business in Florids ?

Mr. Mastriana. Well. aveas o2 Florida. Miami is classified as an
open city.
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Senator Guryry. But aside from Miami, Traflicante 159 in charge
of the rest of Florida, as far as organized crime is concerned ?
Mr. MaSTRIANA. Y";%rsf su~.1 l o7
Senator Guryvey. Wheredoeshereside® . .
bir ‘IVIA&‘TRIANA. Well, he is living in Miami, now, from what 1
‘ - - r
y sec Lo m: 3 n Tampa. .
wnderstand. He used to malke his base i i .
v Senator GuryEy. Besides Trafficante, what mobs operate m Flzyldari
M. MasTrIANA. Just about everybody. ¥For r‘;xample.,ll !111(31131 1{({)1;%
Dorninic Mantell. He comes out of the Magaddino family in Bufialo.
r ?
Senator Gurxey. Who else? 1 ] .
Mr ‘BIASTRIANA. T just can’t think ofthand. There are rqayole 15' or
90 people down there that represent. For example, he is in the con-
struction business. “Big Al” Polizzi, out of Detroit.
Senator Gurney. Is that Polizzy’s 'l'm}nly 2 i
Vv, Masrriana. No; I think it is the Zerilli family.
My, MasTRIANA. NO; : Ty o of the
Senator Gurwey. If you can think of some of the nam 3
other mobsters operating in Miami and \lvhat cru{le families they rep-
v ish you w y that for the record.
resent, T wish you would supply that fo) . e
As T understand it, your testimony is that organized crime families
operate in Florida 1'qutﬁnc;>13%.l )
Mr. Mastriawa. Right inthe open, sir.
Senator Gur~yry. In Dade County, Miami Beach?
Mr. Mastriaxa. Right inthe open, sir. . |
éenator Gurver. How did you first meet Dominie MMantell ?
Mr. Mastriana. Through Mr. Weiler.- ) . N
Senator Gurnmy. Mantell, as I understand it, represented sever al
families, is that right?
Mr. MasTRIaNA. YeS. -
Senator Gurwey. Which families? N
Mr. Masrriana. The Gambino and Bruno families. )
Senator Gurnry. What about the Magaddino 'farr\x}ly 2 dino famil
Wr. Mastriana. He originally came out O;E the Magaddino family.
Senator Gurney. He represented them, too?
Mr. MasTRIANA. Yes, sir. ’
Senator Guryvey. I understand you had to get somebody’s approval
te work under Mantell, is that right? : ,
Mr. MasTrIawA. Yes, siT.

ator Grurxey. Who was that?
E(‘s;ggrlﬁfxgnmmx. Catena, Eddie Pecora. Well, there was a phone

enll made to Pecora and Pecora gave me to Mantell, e
aSelnaf?or Gunney. So that made you legitimate as far as Mantell

was concerned ¢ . oL ) 7
giclmi\t%:g géiiﬁx’,r%%ﬁfﬁ gboﬁﬁ?ﬁi %élfl?zidgilk Who was involved
m)t?ratlfiigéﬁ:x\m Well, there was Phil “filson, Jack Axelrod, a fel-
R e el i .
Mr. Masrrraxa. The first time I met Wilson and Axelrod was in
Stsgss:}cfr Gurryey. Describe Phil Wilson a little bit. What were his

activities? What did he do?
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Mr. Mastrraxa., Well, Phil, actually, would call B. Green in the
Bank of Sark after a situation had been set up. For example, in
Duncan, Okla., we deposited a check for a half million dollars and.
Ron called B. Green himself and Green only referred it back to Phil
Wilson for the okay. Kotler knew he should have called Wilson first
and got the approval from Wilson and let Wilson call B. Green so that
B. Green would verify the fact that we did have % amount of dollars

in this particnlar account and send a Telex to the bank so we could:

take it down.

Scenator Gurney. What other kind of activities transeribed between
you and Wilsen ?

Mr, Mastriawa. Well, they had Transcontinental, there was various:
other situations. I was never directly involved. I was sort of an over-
seer, to make sure that nobody got away with anything. They turned
in their piece of the action to Mr. Mantell.

Senator Gourney. In your dealings with Wilson, you were work-
ing with Mantell as an enforcer to make sure that everybody was:
honest, is that correct ? ’

Mr. MastriaNA. Yes, sir. Everybody cut up the pie equally.

Senator Gurney. Let’s move on to this Princeton Properties swindle..
I understand in May of 1970, that a Mr. Warne and a Mr. Newcombe,
who apparently ran Princeton Properties, were swindled out of some
$40,000, is that correct ?

Mr. MAsTrIANA, Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney. How did they get in touch with you?

Mr. Mastriava. Through a Harry Grover who got in touch with:
Jim Richardson who got in touch with me.

Senator Gurxey. Who is Jim Richardson ¢

Mr. Mastriana. What they call a bird dog. He is out in the field
looking for new customers.

Senator GurNey. Do you mean new people to swindle?

Mr. MastriaNA. New people to be beaten.

Senator Gurnzey. To be taken?

Mr. Mastrrana. That is right.

Senator GurNEY. So he was one of your bird dogs?

M. Mastriana. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurxey. What happened to the first check in this trans-
action, the $20,000, that you received from Warne and Newcombe?

Mr. MasTriaANA. What happened to what, the money ¢

Senator Gurxey. Did the first chieck bounce ?

Mr. Mastriana. Yes; the first check bounced.

Senator Gurney. Why did the check bounce? Were they trying tor
take you, by any chance?

Mr. Mastriava. Noj it was just a question that they didn’t have
suflicient funds in the bank to cover the check for $20,000 and I refused’
to do business. I like to do business with reputable people.

Senator GurNEy. At any rate, you went ahead with the transaction
and took them for $40,000. What was the role of George Davis and
Richard TTazen in this swindle?

Mr. Masrriava. George Davis owns a bank, International Bank &
Trust Co., in Nassau. The best place to take them would be in Nassau
because where the crime was committed they would have a problem to.
extradite, to actually form a case to show that there was an intent to:
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defrand because actually the document that was given to Mr. Warner
was a $2 million certificate of deposit which he, in turn, turned aver
to Mr. Hazen, the vice president of the bank for collection. Of course,
the following day Mur. Hazen gave it back to me.

Senator Gurxgey. There was nothing backing up the certificate of
deposit at all?

Mr. Mastriana. Noj there was nothing behind it. That is why he
gave it back to me.

Senator Gurvey. What bank was Mr. Flazen connected with ?

Mr. Mastriana. The International Bank & Trust Co.

Senator Gurnry. Where is that bank located ?

Mr. MasTrRIANA, Nassau.

Senator Gurxey. Is he what you would call one of these friendly
bankers?

Mr. Mastrrana. Definitely.

Senator Gorney. Would you describe what a friendly banker is”

Mr. Masrrrana. Well, they take hot certificates, counterfeit certifi-
cates, they will take anything for a price.

Senator Gurxer. And a friendly banker knows that you are dealing
in fradulent securities, worthless securities, but he will hypothecate
these instruments for a price?

Mr. Mastrrawa, Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney. What was the price in this case ¢

Mr. Masrriana. I gave Hazen $5,000.

Senator Guryey. If you didn’t have any friendly banker, would it
be difficult to dispose of spurious securities ?

Mr. Masrriana. It would be pretty hard, sir. It would be very hard.

Senator Goryey. What was the role played by Mr. Leming in the
Princeton Properties swindle?

Mr. Mastriawa. I had $20.000 sent into the International Bank of
Miami, I believe at 27th and Trail, and apparently, through the Fed-
eral Reserve, there was some sort of a mixup and Mr. Leming, being
very well acquainted with banking procedures, called up the Tnterna-
tiqniﬂ;l Bank and explained to them how to refund the money a lot
quicker.

It was arranged that $20,000 was placed in my account and I went
down and drew it out.

Senator Guryey. Mr. Chairman, my time is about up and I am due
in another meeting. I will yield the floor at this time.

Chairman Jacgson. Senator Huddleston will take over the Chair. I
have a conference on the Alaska Pipeline coming up. Xf you ewild get
word back, we will have the witness held in abeyance and call him cut
of order again. We are going to another witness.

Senator GurNEey. I think Senator Percy wanted to interrogate Mr.
Mastriana. He told me he would be here about 2:30,

Chairman Jackson. When we are throngh with him we will start
another one and then recall him,

Senator Gurngy. Thank you.

[At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room.]

Chairman Jacrson. I want to nail down as much as I can in con-
nection with your testimony regarding Frank Petrucci. Was he the
individual in Miami who has a garage?

Mr. MasTriana, Ie was the viee president of the Lincoln-Mercury,
the Coral Gables Lincoln-Mercury. It is a dealership.




182

Mr, Mastriana. Well, Phil, actually, would call B. Green in the
Bank of Sark after a situation had been set up. For example, in
Duncan, Okla., we deposited a check for a half million dollars and
Ron called B. Green himself and Green only referred it back to Phil

r Wilson for the okay. Rotler knew he should have called Wilson first
and, got the approval from Wilson and let Wilson call B. Green so that
1 B. Green would verify the fact that we did have 2 amount of dollars
% in this particular account and send a Telex to the bank so we could

take it down.

: Senator Gurvey. What other kind of activities transcribed between:
1 you and Wilson ?

' Mr. MastrIaNA. Well, they had Transcontinental, there was various:
other situations. I was never directly involved. I was sort of an over-
seer, to make sure that nobody got away with anything. They turned
in their piece of the action to Mr. Mantell.

Senator GurNgey. In your dealings with Wilson, you were work-
ing with Mantell as an enforcer to make sure that everybody was:
honest, 1s that correct?

Mr. MastriaANA. Yes, sir. Bverybody cut up the pie equally.

Senator Gurwey. Let’s move on to this Princeton Properties swindle..
I understand in May of 1970, that a Mr. Warne and a Mr. Newcombe,
i who apparently ran Princeton Properties, were swindled out of some
F $40,000, is that correct?

. Mr. MasrriaNaA. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurvey. How did they get in touch with you? :

Mr. Masrriana. Through a Harry Grover who got in touch with:
Jim Richardson who got in touch with me.

Senator GurNey. Who is Jim Richardson ?

Mr. Mastriana. What they call a bird dog. He is out in the fie]ld
looking for new customers.

: Senator Gurney. Do you me«n new people to swindle?

: Mr. MasTrIANA. New people to be beaten.

Senator GurNuy. To be taken?

Mr. Masrrrana. That is right,

Senator GurNzey. So he was one of your bird dogs?

‘ Mpr, MasTrrana, Yes, sir.

! Senator Gourney. What happened to the first check in this trans-
: action, the $20,000, that you received from Warne and Newcombe?

) My, Masrriana, What happened to what, the money ¢

| Senator Gurwey. Did the first check bounce ?

: Mr. MastriANA. Yes; the first check hounced.

Senator Guryey. Why did the check bounce? Were they trying to
i take you, by any chance? ‘

; Mr. Mastriana. No; it was just a question that they didn’t have
sufficient funds in the bank to cover the check for $20,000 and T refused
to do business. I like to do business with reputable people.

Senator Guryey. At any rate, vou went ahead with the transaction
and took them for $40,000. What was the role of George Davis and
Richard Hazen in this swindle?

Mz, Masrriana. George Davis owns a bank, International Bank &
Trust Co., in Nagsau. The best place to take them would be in Nassau
because where the crime was committed they would have a problem to-
extradite, to actually form a case to show that there was an intent to.

183

defraud because actually the document that was given to Mr. Warner
was a $2 million certificate of deposit which he, in twrn, turned aver
to Mr. Hazen, the vice president of the bank for collection. Of course,
the following day Mr. Flazen gave it back to me.

Senator Guryey. There was nothing backing up the certificate of
deposit at all?

Mr. Mastriana. No; thers was nothing behind it. That is why he
gave it back tome.

Senator GurNey., What bank was Mr. Hazen connected with ¢

Mr. Magrriana. The International Bank & Trust Co.

Senator Gurxzy. Where is that bank located ?

Mr. MagTrIaNa. Nassaw,

Senator GurNex. Is he what you would call one of these friendly
bankers?

Mr. MasTrIaNA. Definitfely.

Senator Guayey. Would you deseribe what a friendly banker is?

Mr. Masrriana. Well, they take hot certificates, counterfeit certifi-
cates, they will take anything for a price. ‘

Senator Gurney. And a friendly banker knows that you are dealing
in fradulent securities, worthless securities, but he will hypothecate
these instruments for a price?

Mr. Mastrrans. Yes, sir.

Senator Guryey. What was the price in thiscase?

Mr, Masrriana. I gave Iazen $5.000.

Senator Guryey. Tf you didn’t have any friendly banker, would it
be difficult to dispose of spurious securities?

Mr. Mastriana. It would be pretty hard, sir. It would be very hard.

Senator Gurnry. What was the role played by Mr. Leming in the
Princeton Properties swindle?

Mr. Masrriana. I had $20,000 sent into the International Bank of
Miami, I believe at 27th and Trail, and apparently, through the Fed-
eral Reserve, there was some sort of a mixup and Mr. Leming, being
very well acquainted with banking procedures, called up the Interna-
tiqnzlw;l Bank and explained to them how to refund the money a lot

uicker. :
1 It was arranged that $20,000 was placed in my account and I went
down and drew it out.

Senator Gurxey. Mr. Chairman, my time is about. up and I am due
in another meeting. T will yield the floor at this time.

Chairman Jacrson. Senator Huddleston will take over the Chair. T
have a conference on the Alaska Pipeline coming up. If you eould get
word back, we will have the witness held in abeyance and call him out
of order again. We are going to another witness.

Senator Gurwey. I think Senator Percy wanted to interrogate Mr.
Mastriana. He told me he would be here about 2:30.

Chajrman Jacxson. When we are through with him we will start
another one and then recall him,

Senator Gurwey. Thank you.

[At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room.]

Chairman Jacsson. I want to nail down as much as I can in con-
nection with your testimony regarding Frank Petrucci. Was he the
individual in Miami who hasa garage?

Mr. Mastriana, ITe was the vice president of the Lincoln-Mercury,
the C'oral Gables Lincoln-Mercury. It is a dealership.
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Chairman Jacksex. How did you get in touch with him?
Mr. Mastrrana, Through an individual by the name of Biancano.
Chairman Jaceson. Where does he live?
Mr. MasTtrIana, Newark, N.J.
Chairman JacksoN. What is his business?
Mr. Masrrrana, He is presently serving time with Hugh Andonizio,
the ex-mayor. :
Chairman Jaczsown. So his profession now is a little different. Was
he involved in a practice of that profession at the time you called him?
My, MasTtriava. Well, he represented the Boiardo group.
Chairman Jacksow. Is this part of an organized crime group ?
Mr. MasTrIANA. Yes.
Chairman Jacgsow. Was he their representative ?
Mr, MasTrIaNA. Yes; he was.
Chairman Jacson. Whenever you wanted to get a contact some-
place, would you get in touch with him ¢
Mr. Mastrrana, Well, with him-—depending upon what I was look-
ing for.
Chairman Jaoxsow. Did he handle the Miami contacts?
Mr. Masrrrawa. No; not necessarily.
Chairman Jacksox. How did you happen to go to him in this case?
Mr. MasTriawA. Because he was very well familiar, I had found out
through another individual, that he was very familiar with Mr. Pe-
trucei and had done business with him.
Chairman Jackson. Had done business with him ?
Mr. MasTRIANA. Yes.
Chairman Jaoxsow. This is hearsay, but what kind of business had
he done with him ?
Mr. Mastriana. We had never discussed it.
Chairman Jaceson. When you say business, what did you interpret
business to mean ? :
Mr. MastrIaNA. Let me explain this to you, Senator. If you tell me
that you have done business with Senator Percy, I assume you have
done business with him because of your association. I am not going to
ask you what the business is because it is none of mine.
Chairman Jackson. We deal with senatorial business. We don’t
want to equate these two. o
Mr. Masrriava. No. I am trying to give you an example and I am
using a bad one. When you sit down with people, you don’t ask them
why, where, or when.
Chairman Jacesow. Was he engaged in any legitimate business?
Mr. MasTriawA. Petrucci?
Chairman Jacxsow. No, Biancano.
Mr. Masrrrana, They had a contracting outfit. As I say, they got
involved with the shakedowns in the city of Newark.
Chairman Jacxson. Was that a cover?
Mr. Masrrraxa. It is a cover.
hairman Jacrson. You contacted him and you found out that he
had had some kind of business—you don't know what—with Frank
Petrucei, is that right?
Mr. Mastrraxa, That is right.
Chairman Jackson. Was it Petrucel who arranged for the check
transaction vith the Key Biscayne Banlk?

i
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Mr. Mastrraxa. Yes;: he called Mr, Rebozo up.

Chairman Jacxson. Did he do business with Mr. Rebozo?

Mr. Mastriaxa. He must have., e knew him very well.

Chairman Jacrson. Did Mr. Petrucei realize that Mr. Rebozo was
abont to be taken by this kind of a transaction ?

Ay, Mastriaxa. Mr. Rebozo couldn’s have been taken because T am

-alking in there with a check. The check is good for $115,000. It is
nob a bad check. ’

Chairman Jacxson. It all depends on whether the check was ob-
tained by fraudulent means. You got the check from F. I. du Pont by
a fraudulent transaction.

My, Mastrrawa, The only thing they could do is become involved in
the transnetion, )

Chairman Jacxsow. Did you indicate to Mr. Petrucei that there was
anything illegal or illegitimate about the check that you had?

Mr. Masteraxa. He knew it came from the sale of stolen securities.

Chairman Jacxsox. Did he know that?

Mr. Mastroawa. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxson. How did he know that?

My, MasTriana. Because I told him.

Chairman Jacksox. Did you tell him?

"7r. Masrriaxa. Definitely,

Uhairman Jacesow. The Chair will state that we will usk counsel to
have Mr. Petrucei up here. This is a serious matter, Was Mr.
Petrucei advised that the funds were obtained by disposal of stolen
seenrities? Was he told that? Did he know it ?

Mr, Mastriawa. Yes, sir. Fe knew T was handling stolen securities.

Chairman Jacxson. Did he know that you had hot certificates?

Mz, Mastriawa. Yes, sir,

Chairman Jackson. And that you got a check in payment for those
certificates? '

Mr, MasTrIaxa. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. Do you have any personal knowledge as to any
illegal activity that Mr, Petrucei has been involved in ? )

Mr. Mastrrana. No; the subcommittee or the investigators in the
process of their checking out found where through him I purchased
a couple of Mark ITDs. They have checks I have given Mr. Petrucci.

Chairman Jackson. Was that all above board ¢

Mr. Mastriana. It comes from a deal cut of the Chicago bank-where
T used had Bank of Sark checks.

Mr. Frromax. We also have a copy included as an exhibit of your
so-called loan to Mr. Petrucei of $10,000.

Chairman Jacxsow. Was that a payoff?

Mr. Mastriana. Yes; I gave him $10,000.

Chairman Jacxson. Was the cover for it a note that he gave you?
Was that note intended as a cover for the funds that you turned over
to him?

My, Masrriana, Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. How did you turn them over to him?

. I%f r. MasTrIANA, T gave him a cashier’s check. It came out of Bebe’s
ank,

Chairman Jackson. Out of the Rebozo banlk?

Mr. Masrriana. Yes, sir.
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Chairman Jacxsow. Did you have the check made payable to him?
Mr. MasTriawa, Yes, siv.
Chairman Jacksown. Did he get a cashier’s check?
Mr. Mastriana. For $10,000.
Chairman Jacxsox. He got a cashier’s check for $10,000 and then he
gave you a note.
Mr, Masrriawa. Yes, sir. )
Chairman Jacrson. Was it intended that that note ever be repaid?
Mr. MasTriana. It was never repaid, sir.
Chairman Jackson. Was an attempt made to repay it.?
Mr. MasTtrRIana. No attempt made to collect it, erther.
Chairman Jacxsox. Who suggested the note as a cover?
AMr. MasTtriana. Frank said that in licu of the $10,000 he would give
me a note and forget about the whole thing, which I 1id.
Choirman Jacxson. When you say Frank, do you mean Frank
Petrucei ?
Mr. MastrianNa. Yes, sir. ,
Chairman Jacksox. Did he snggest the note?
Mr. Mastrrawa. Yes, sir.
Chairman Jacxson. Thatis all T have.
Mr. MastrIavA. Senator, may I interrupt here for a minute?
Chairman Jacxsoxy. Yes. o
Mr, Masrriana. You know, speaking about the Rebozo situation, I
realize it is a touchy sitnation in this day and age. I don’t know if you
are familiar about the 900 shares of IBM stock that went through the
bank.
Chairman Jackson. No. You say 900 shares—relate that to the
commitiee. , »
Mr. Magrriana. There was 900 shares of IBM stolen stock that was
brought down to the ey Biscayne Bank.
Chairman Jacgso~. Who brought that in?
Mi. Mastrrana. That was brought in by Teresa.
Chairman Jacgson. Do you know that of your personal knowledge?
Mr. MASTRIANA. Yes, sir. I was with a fellow by the name of
Finkelstein, who was present at the transaction.
Chairman Jacson, How did the transaction go?
Mr. Mastrrana. He brought the stock in to Rebozo and Rebozo——
Chairman Jacxson. Were 900 shares of IBM stock stolen?
Mr. MAsTRIANA. Yes, sir. ) _
Chairman Jacssow. Do you know whose names it was in?
Mr. Mastriana. No, I don’t, )
Chairman Jackson. Was there a power of attorney? Did they
have the usnal props? ) )
Mr. Mastriana, They had everything to go into the bank with.
From what I understand there again about the checking or the dili-
gence of the banlk, the loan was made and I undersband it was never
checked out. ‘
Chairman Jaceson. Was the stock put up asa loan?
Mr. MasTriawa. Asaloan, yes, sir.
Chairman JacrsoN. Who put the stock up asa loan?
Mr. Mastriana. I believe afellow by the name of Fox.
Chairman Jacxson. Mr. Fox?
Mr. Mastrrana. Yes.
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Chairman Jackson. Do you know his first name?

Mr. Mastrrana, No, Idon’t.

Chairman JacrsoN. Ishe a businessman?

Mr. Mastriawa. The only thing I am familiar with is when the
transaction went down. I had heard about it going through the Re-
bozo bank.

Chairman JacksoN. Who is Mr, TFPox?

Mr. Mastriana. He was the fellow that brought the stock in.

. C}lzg,irman Jackson. Where did he get the stock? Did he steal the
stock? :

Mr. Masrriana. No. He got it from somebody in New York.

Chairman Jaogson. Legitimately?

Mr. Mastriava, No.

Chairman Jacsson. Did he know that it was stolen ?

Mr. Mastrianva. Definitely.

Chairman Jacxsoy. Did he know that it was stolen ?

Mr. Masrriana. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacksow. Did he put the 900 shares up as a loan?

Mr. Mastrrawa. Yes, sir.

. ’Ohét%rman Jacxson. Collateral for a loan. Fow much of a loan did
e get?

Mr. Mastriana. I think it was 60 percent of the value of the stock,
60 or 70 percent of the value of the stock on that day.

Chairman Jaokson. Was the loan ever paid off ¢

. ll\Ir. Masrriana. No. It was then discovered that the stock was
stolen.

Chairman JacxsoN. Counsel of the committee advises that this
case has been adjudicated and there was nothing found against the
bank. Areyounawaveofthat? ~

Mr. Mastriava. I was just bringing this out as an example.

Chairman JAcksow. Mr. Rebozo’s name has been mentioned. The
Chair and all members of the committee want to be fair. Mr. Rebozo
wasn’t involved in this transaction in any way. Mr. Rebozo wouldn’t
want his bank to make a loan in which the collateral was stolen se-
curities. They would be worthless. There is no evidence that he was
involved.

Mr. MastriaNa. If T was a banker and someone came in with 900
shares of IBM I would call the transfer agent up to find out if it
was good or bad. All you had to do was call a transfer agent up and
you would have found out it wasn’t any good.

b ICl}thairman Jackson. Did Mr. Rebozo handle it or someone in his
anl?

Mr. Masrriana., I think it was somebody in the bank that handled
it.

Chairman JacgsoN. So there may have been negligence, but would
you agree thers would be no motive on the part of an officer of a bank
to accept worthless securities as collateral?

Mr. MastrianA. Yes, sir,

Chairman Jacxsox. To your knowledge, was Mr. Rebozo involved
indan%f way in any of these transactions that you referred to here
today ?

Mlxy-. Mastrrawa. No, sir. Not that T know of.

Chairman Jacrsow. Isay to your knowledge.




188

Mr. Masrriana. No, Sir, ) -
Chairman Jacksow. Did anyone else eveir c}:} aim he was?
\ g in it is only hearsay. )
Mr. Mastriana. Well, there again it 1s 0 g ‘ '
Chairrtnan Tacksown. I don’t think we ought to take hear i‘my 1:} opg,rri
cession. I will ask counsel to inquire about that in closed session

fairness to naming people on hearsay.
Would you agree to that?
Mr. MASTRIANA. Y es, SII. ] e 5 .
Chairman Jacesoy. That wouldn’t betfl%h’:i or lgaél. Tghgi,a;\;i ;‘;‘;nl
i : ledoe. T will say that the Petruce tte g
is your personal knowicdge. s : i mattor 1o
¢ ’ -ould appear, based on you V.
natter of concern because 1t wou 0 e tes!
;ha.t there are some matters here that the comrmttle.e.lx%ﬂlf \;ﬁ\(}l’i 1t(.rz
clarify. I would think he would want to appear in 1%11 o o foct
that Tie has been mentioned in a derogatory way i h1ese gs.
9
Senator Huddleston® . o
:%‘ena,tor HopprestoN. L have no questions at this time. near
Chairman Jacxson. Do you wish to take over t}_le emt now’
Senator Honnusron. 1 would suggest that the “zltl}QSS step aside.
pending any other Senators coming to ask questions of lhim:‘{' < avail-
Chaizman Jackson. Counsel will arrange to have the witnes

biect to the call of the Chair. . o
ab}\evzligiﬁltgmke o §-minute recess, Senator Fuddleston will take over
as chairman of the committee for the balance of the day. <th the follow-

[ Whereupon, a brief recess was taken at 2:40 p.m., wit t'les ollow
ing members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators

ack Tuddleston. _ ) )
Jqé%i?x%o?%l&%r&siorr []presiding]. The subcorumittee will be 1n or-

de{Members of the subcommittee present after the taking of a brief
recess at 2:45 pm.: Senatcérs Hgdc%eston and Percy.]
ppLESTON. Senator Percy. ] ] '

%2?13&;?)11, IX;IJ;II’.CY. T wanted to indicate, Mr. Chz_x.n‘mm‘l, 'tll&t%hz ;1: :;:e
tremely sorry not to be here for the hearing this r{ml}}[]ln%}.le nnﬁm’i;m-‘
very important hearings. But I was also concerned Wit 11 he )drthm(t
tion for Mr. Kissinger, and the final debate on 1t‘ was also 1m}e ortant.

T have just a few guestions, and T want to expr ess{gnut ap&)rc&lo tion
to you for your very gé'e?t cooperation and, T understand, coioTiie

sfimony used to present it. .
to%ﬁi%g the coulrso of telling your story to the subcgnmlzlttcjzget {ﬁl
during the course of questioning by Senator Gurney, 1 lunPL ers and,
vou made various references to dealing with an Illiott :(ict)sm% .
Were there certain transactions involving Mr. Elliott Roosev ed» qri}c a
Frank Petrucel in Miami? IZid youi hzw% such transactions and, 1T 50,

the nature of these transactions? . .

Wlﬁfgw ﬁls'_A;}leR?AIt:T}& The transaction regarding Mr. Procac'm———Ifbe%l(;ve
I brought to Mr. Roosevelt’s office about $150,000 worth of stolen
sccurities, which he attempted to unload.

Senator Prrcy. Which he attempted to what? . T

Mr. Mastrrana. To borrow money on them, unload them for us. He
didn’t meet with any success, so he returned them to me.

Senator Prroy. Did he have knowledge of the nature ox those secu-
rities? .

Mr. Mastriana. Yes,he did, sir.

ing now?
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Senator Percy. He knew that they were stolen securities ?

AMr. Masrriana. Yes, he did, sir.

Senator Percy. How did you meet Mr. Roosevelt ?

3r. Masrriava, When I was released from Trenton State Prison,
a fellow by the name of Dennis Carey, who was the Bssex County boss,
the Democratic chairman for Xssex County—I knew him very well
through one of the Democratic chairmen up in the Bronx, Edward
Filynn—I went in to see Mr. Carey about a problem I was having
trying to get back to Miami. He interceded to Pete Rodino for me,
and Rodino got ahold of Congressman Fascell, and in the interim Mr.
Cf‘llm?" said to me, “When you go down to Miami, look up Elliott Roose-
velt.

Senator Prrey. What was the reason that you came together for the
fivst time with Elliott Roosevelt? ‘

Mr. Masrriaxa. Because 2Mr. Curey had asked me to go down
and see him to see if he could do something for me. ‘ ‘

Senator Percy. Who was it that bronght you together? Could you
identifv him move clearly? S

Mr. Mastrrana. Dennis Carey. He was the former Democratic chair-
man of Essex County.

Senator Prrey. Did Elliott Roosevelt hive you at all?

Mr. Masrriana. I submitted a letter to the Senate investigators,
which he sent to the Florida Parole and Probation Commission on my
behalf regarding my employment. ;

rlenator Percy. Could you clarify in what capacity you were hired
by Elliott Roosevelt?

My, Mastrrawa. Labor relations consultant.

Senator Prrey. Could you identify just for purposes of clarity, to
be sure there is no ambiguity, what Flliott Roosevelt we are talking
about? What positions has he held, to your knowledge?

Mr. Mastrrana. e was the mayor and his old man was the Presi-
dent. I mean his father.

Senator Pency. What is the connection of Dominie Mantell to your
dealings with Mr. Roosevelt? -

Mr. MasTriaxa. Roosevelt knew Mantell. As a matter of fact, when
Roosevelt went broke, Mantell sold his boat. They were very close,
and on occasion the three of us sat down together and had lunch.

Senator Prrcoy. Would you tell us who Mike Mclaney is?

Mr. Mastrrana. He used to work for Meyer Lansky. He had a place
over in Nassau. Mr. Pindling, the Prime Minister, was supposed to
give him a gambling license. I understand they come up with $1
million in cash. Right after the election, when he was elected Prime
Minister, he threw McLaney out of the islands.

Senator Percy. Is he a business partner of My. Elliott Roosevelt’s?

Mr. Mastrrana. Who? '

Senator Prrcy. Mr. Mike McLaney ?

Mr. Masrrrana, He represents organized crime. Ho is a gambler.
He used to run a casino. ‘ )

Senator Percy. Do you kitow of any direct relationship? Can you
describe from your own personal knowledge any direct relat:onship

between him and Elliott Roosevelt ? ‘ : '

Mr. Mastriana, Well, he got a check from him for $2,500 and gave
it to me in McLaney’s house.

ot e i
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Senator Percy. Would vou tell us about when that was?

Mr. Mastriaxa. T would have to ook at the date of the check,
Senator. There is a check addressed to Elliott Roosevelt for $2,500 and
he signed it over to me.

Senator Prrer. Would you deseribe for the subcommittee what your
understanding is of the mterest that Mr. McLaney and Mr. Elliott
Roosevelt have in the Bahamas? Why are they interested in the
Bahamas?

Mr. Masrrrana, For gambling. That is the only interest I under-
stand they have. McLaney is a gambler. Ile represents Meyer Lansky.

Senator Percyr. You say he represents Meyer Lansky. Can you
describe in greater detail their relationship ¢

Myr. Magrrrawa. They ran the casine in Havana for Meyer, and, of
course, there again, as I eay, I understand $1 million was turned
over to Pindling for a gambling license with which they could open
up another casino. This never materialized. Mike Mclaney was the
one that come up with the money.

Senator Percy. What can vou tell us about the planned assassination
attempt of the Governor of the Bahamas, Liynden Pindl'm%‘&

Mr. Masrrrana. They came to me and they wanted him dead, they
wanted him killed. ’

Senator Prrcy, Would you say that again? They came to you and
did what? :

Mr. Masrriana. They came to me and offered $100,000 to whack him,
to kill him. They give me $10,000 front money, $7,500 in cash and a
check for $2.500.

Senator Prrcoy. And they expected you to do what with that?

Mr. Masrriava. To kill him.

Senator Prroy. Counsel points out that you used the phrase “they”.
I know you have very much in mind who you mean, but to be sure
there is no ambiguity in the record could you identify who you are
talking about when you say “they”?

Mr. Mastriana. McLaney had come up with part of the money to
Roosevelt. They had brought. the contract to Roosevelt and they
brought it to me. :

Senator Prrey. What was the motivation invelved, in your judg-
ment? Did they explain that to you?

Mr. Mastriana. All T understand is that they paid him $1 million
and he didn’t deliver and they wanted him dead.

Senator Prrcy. When you say he didn’t deliver, what was he
expected to deliver?

Ar. Masrriana. The gambling license.

Senator Percy. The gambling license. And that gambling license
was to be purchased for $1 million ?

Mr. Mastriana. Yes,

Senator Prrey. What do vou suppose a gambling license is worth if
you are willing to pay $1 million ?

Mr. MasTerava. What is it worth?

Senator Prrcy. Yes.

Mr. Masrriana. The good Lord only kunows. I can’t tell you,

Senator Prrcy. Can you cstimate? If someone is willing to pay $1
million for it, over what period of time does he amortize that? It is
not a deduetible business expense, is it?
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. Mr. Mastriana. I would like to have two points of the action. That
is all. T would be satisfied.
Senator Prroy. What are we talking about in ballpark figures?

Mr. Mastriana. Maybe $50 million, $100 million. -

Senator Prrey. What would they get a year with a gambling license
set-up on that kind of a scale?

Mr. Mastriawa. An operation over in Nassau possibly with a little
bust-out worl may be worth $10 million.

_Senator Prrey. Did you ever make any kind of recording of any
kind of your mee.t,ings or dealings with Elliott Roosevelt? Have you
ever madle any notes? Did you ever make a recording, tapes, electronic
surveillance, whatever it may be, or are you entirely relying upon
your memory ?

My, Mastriana. This was taped.

Senator Percy. This was taped ?

Mr. Mastriana. When I taped this conversation relative to the stock,
I also brought ont the fact—I sat and Jistened to part of the tape my-
self and if is not that distinguishable—the fact on the contract against
the Pindling faction. ' °

Senator Percy. Could you go back on the taping now and deseribe
the circumstances under which you taped it and describe in detail what
these recordings indicate ¢

Mr. Masrriawa. Well, at the time the postal authorities had given
me an electronic duvice and they were in the immediate avea. A young
Iady had delivered to me $150,000 in stock. We had discussed the whole
stock transaction in the presence of the young lady, Jack Shepard,
Elliott Roosevelt, and myself. '

. Senator Prrcy. Could you describe technically what the recording
device looked like? Was it undisclosed ? °

Mr. Masvriana, T had it

Senator Perow. Was it hidden on you ?

Mr. Mastriana. I had it down here in front with a little box that vou
could turn it on and off in my pocket. T cut a hole in my pocket and
run it up and pinned it to the frout of my pants.

Senator Prroy. What was the reason that you felt it necessary to
tape these conversations? Tsn’t there honor among thieves?

Mr. Masrriana. This is what the Government wanted. The postal
authorities wanted the conversation recorded.

Senator Percy. And you followed that instraction 2

Mr. Masrroana. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. Did they furnish you the equipment

My, Mastriava. Yes, sir.

Senator Prrov. Where are these recordings now ?

Mr. Masrnrana. T understand the postal authorities have them.

Senator Percy. The postal authorities have them ?

Mr. Masrriaxa. Yes, sir.

Senator Prrey. X wonder if vou can describe for us what happened

to the assassination plot.to the Bahamas governor?

Mr, Mastriaxa, Well, von have a problem over in Nassau. It is not
a healthy situation. Ninety percent of the population is Negro, and

they think the world of him. So if somebody wants to commit the as-
sassination, as you put it, he would probably be turned in. There is no
way you can get off the island.
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Senator Prrey. Are there any other contracts that you know of that
were offered by Elliott Roosevelt?

Mr. Mastrisxa. Not to me, sir.

Senator Perey. Do vou know of any others, of your own knowledge,
that were offered to anyvone else ?

My, Mastrraxa. No; no, I don’t.

SQenator Prrey. T wanted to hring this out and put it on the rerord
so that there is no possibility of misunderstanding about it. The name
of Elliott Roosevelt, certainly a respected family name, was brought
into the hearing this morning in my absence. Also, you brought into
the hearing in your sworn testimony the name of a bank very close
to my heme in my own State, the Citizens Bank & Trust Co. of Park
Ridee, I11, What was yow basis for selecting this particular bank to
transact yvonr “husiness™?

AMr. Masmrrana. Well, two things: One, it is a small bank, and
second, they have a heautiful cheek.

Senator Prrey. There are alot of small banks.

Ar, Mestriaxa, This particular bank—it is a beautiful cheek. It
Inoks 1ike a money order. Tt is very hard to distinguish thst from a
Dank of Ameriea bank check.

Senator Prrey. Was it simply beeause of the altractiveness of the
ingtrument that was nsed or did vou have any connections there?

Mr, Masrrrana. No: no connections.

Senator Perey. Did yvou have a friendly banker there?

AMr. MasTriaxa. Not there; no,sir,

Senator Perey. Not at all?

Mr. Magrriaxa, No,siv.

Senator Prrey. It wassimply the fact that youhad picked ort a smail
banl: and that vou were attracted to this bank beeause of the attractive
ingtrument that it used as checks? '

A, Masrriava. ITow T got into the bank was, T believe. they Lad an
ad in the Wall Street Journal, and T helieve they said something ahout
417, pereent on vour cheeking aceount. ‘

“ivator Perey. Flow much did vou eorry in a checking aerount?

AT, Mastriava. Legitimately ?

Senator Prrey, In vour business, is that a fair return on invest-
menis?

Ay Masrriaxs, T earry ®100, just enough for openers.

Senator Perey. T am very happy to have this matter elarified on the
record clearly and withont equivocation with respeet to the Citizens
Bank & Trust Co. We have had other witnesses previonsly who have
testifiod that it was essentinl to them in their work, in carrying on their
business, to have friendly bankers who would not look behind the
transaction, who would not look behind the instraments that wwere
heing used, that would aceept them as genuine and so forth. ard rot
ask {00 many questions. From vour own deep experience, would you
say that vou have found it helpful to have friendly bankers?

AMr. Alwsrrraxa. Definitely.

Senator Perey. Can vou deseribe where you had such bankers and
in what way you found them friendly ¢

Mr. Masrrraxa. Well, we will take the Princeton Properties
situation, with a €2 million CD. We gave it to the banker and he gave
it bacl to me the next day. When Princeton Properties made inquiries
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relutive to the CD to find out why it had been funded, Princeton
Properties would tell them to get in touch with me and when they
would call me I would tell them to get in touch with the bank, It was
%ustlhke playing a game of ping-pong. The ball just went hack and
orti.

menator Percy. Did you depend not only upon friendly bankers but
aiso on your ability to dupe a bank and to not have that bank as sharp
or astate and conversant with your method of operation and those of
vour collergues and associates as they should have been ?

Mr. MasTrraxa. A lot of the banks.

Senater Prrey. So there was an element of due diligence here, that
bankers were somewhat gullible? )

Mr. Masrriaxa. Yes, sir. They are very. -
v , +aey )
Senator Pency. Andstupid? !

Mr, Mastriana, Very.

Senator Percy. Very?

Mr. Mastriaxa, Yes, sir.

Senator Perey. That is what we have been trying to tell our friendly
bazikers that we have had here. Some of them need to know a great deal
more about how this business operates and what can be perpetrated
unpon them, what kind of frand is available. Part of our hearing is
coneerned with the public understanding of that. _

Finelly, in all of your various dealings, was it always in your own
naiue or did you use aliases ? If so, what aliases have you used ¥
o My Masrrzaxa, Well, T was always known as “the Doctor.” That:
¢y niername, In most of my business transactions I always used my
real naume. ' )

Senator Prrey. You did?

My, Myasrrrans, Yes, sir. .

. Senator Prrey. Counsel asks me to ask this question: Who is Gus
Caggiano?
~ Mr. Masrrraxa, Fle is a member of the New York family, the
Genovese family. v

Senator Prrey. I would be interested very much in having vou
tvace the movement of stocks stolen out of the Kennedy Airport in
New York. in which Gns Cagaiano may have been involved.

M Masrrrana. There agan, it would only be hearsay, from what
T heard from other people. : i
_ Menator Prrey. I would tend to think that if it was hearsay that
it hould not he put info the public record. If covnsel would like to
foilew up on that in executive session, we would be happy to have your
test imony there, ‘ ' ) )

I have no further questions.

"Hr. FI?L_UM:‘;N. Tn line with Senafor Perev’s questioning. I-would
]‘;ni’; to place in the record as an exhibit an autographed ﬁhot'o from
Fllintt Roosovelt to 3r, Mastriana, with the inseription

To my friend and associate, Louis Mastriano, with the fond hope that your
gl.vcouiatifm with my company will nrove more rewarding to you and your fzﬁni]y
i yeary ta come,

Js hie talking about the labor company

Mr. Masrrianva. Yes, "

Henator Hupnnestor. That will be exhibit 59.

[The document refrrred to was marked “Exhibit No, 58" {or refer-

ence and may be foundin the files of the subeommittee. ]
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Senator Prroy. I have lived in dread of the day that someone would
introduce in evidence an autographed picture that I sent to someone
who had written in asking for one. But that wording seetis to he rather
specific, not a general wording of any kind. It refers to a business
relationship and involvement, and I think must be accepted for the
words he knew he was writing to Mr. Mastriana and he will have to
stand on that record.

Mr. Frroyan, It could be subject to many interpretations, but I
thought it should be in the record to at least show the association.

The next exhibit is a copy of a check drawn on the Bank of Nova
Seotia to Elliott Roosevelt, signed by M. McLaney and endorsed to
“Pay to the order of Louis Mastriana,” signed by Elliott Roosevelt
and endorsed by Louis P. Mastriana.

Isthat the check you referred to?

Mr. MasTriana. Yes.

Senator Prrcy. The face amount of the check is how much ?

Mr. Frrpaan. $2,500,

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 60" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

Mr. Frooman. Finally, a letter signed by Elliott Roosevelt to Mr.
Mastriana, which spells out the fact that his company would be
pleased to employ Mr. Mastriana I guess it is on the satisfactory per-
formance of duties engaged in by Mr. Mastriana for his company,
dated May 21, 1968. .

[The document, referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 617 for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

My. FeroMaN. As far as Mr. McLaney is concerned, we have infor-
mation that he was indicted and found guilty in the TI.S. District
Court for the Southern District of New Yorkin U7.8.4.v. ¥, Oolasurdo,
et al., for violation of the securities laws.

Finally, Senator Perey and Mr. Chairman, I would like to say that
in line with our practices, which I know you subscribe to, we attempted
to interview Mr. Roosevelt. He was in the country. He is a resident of
Portugal. He was in this country for a brief stay. We had some in-
vestigators in Florida on another matter. They went to his hotel to
attempt to interview him but he had left just a few hours earlier and
is back in Portugal. We had intended, and we still intend, to interview
him when we are in Burope on a related matter of our Swiss bank
accounts, so we will get his statement in an affidavit and his view so
that we can put it into the record as I know we all want to do to com-
plete the record. '

Senator Peroy. Has Mr. Roosevelt been advised or will he be ad-
vised, at his last known address in Portugal, that we will send him a
copy of the transcript of this proceeding so that he may know the
allegations that have been made?

Myr. Feroman. Certainly, Senator.

Senator Percy. When his name came up in executive session,
was an attempt made then before public testimony to contact him and
give him equal opportunity to clarify or testify at the same time al-
legations were made against hisname

Mr. Frrpman. Yes; it was, Senator. In fact, we sent people to
Florida when we found he was in the United States before this public
session so that we could meet him personally rather than through
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writing, and ¢orroborate or have him deny the allegations. As I say, we
missed him. )

Senator Prroy. I think, then, the committee has done everything
that can reascu.ably be expected and has followed the procedure that
Senator McClellan and I worked out. I am very pleased, indeed, that it
is fully adhered to by the majority and minority staff and by the chair-
man and members of the committee. , o

I did see Mr. Roosevelt in Portugal myself while I was there during
the July recess for a few days. I was visiting George Woods, the
former president of the World Bank. At a reception given by a
former Ambassador to Portugal, T happened to meet My. Roosevelt. I
did not know him. I ebviously did not know that he would be involved
and his name would be involved. But certainly he can be contacted.
The American Embassy, I think, in Portugal knows of his where-
abouts, I would certainly snggest that we make every effort to bring
this immediately to his attention.

Senator HuopresTon. I believe that will conclude the questioning of
Mr. Mastriana.

The next witness will he Mr. David W. Slater.

My, Slater, would you be sworn while you ure standing, please ?

Do you swear that the testimony you are about to give will be the
truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Srater. Ido.

TESTIMONY OF DAVID W, SLATER

Senator Huppresron. Would you, sir, identify yourself to the com-
mittee and present whatever statement you have?

Mr. Suater, Yes. My name is David W. Slater. I reside at 14 Village
Drive, Delmar, N.Y., a suburb of Albany. Formerly I resided in
Wycoff, N.J., and worked out of New York City.

I would also like, before I leave this chair, to have an opportunity
to address a few remarks to the remarks of the previous witness
because I do think that bankers should stand in a somewhat betier
light than presented.

Senator Huppreston. We will give you that opportunity.

Mr. Szarer. I am & consultant in international matters—in cor-
porate finance and operations, and in banking. I have been in the inter-
national field for most of my business career.

With this brief introduction, and before narrating some of the de-
tails surrounding the matter before us—as I saw them—I wish to go
on record with regard to courtesies shown me by the subcommittee
staff, to commend what I believe to be the thoroughness of their study
of the matter, and to say how very needed is the work they and this
subcommittes are performing.

I address those remarks particularly to the investigators. X must
say the same applies to the ladies who work with them in administra-

tive capacities. I have been ini touch with gentlemen, and only that,
gentlemen of the highest order, in all of my dealings with the sub-
committee staft.

Let me say this also: It is most needful for this investigation to
proceed, to probe into the many facets of crime that are eroding our
socinl structures that are sapping our fibers as a nation.
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Now, I accept this to be a broad approach, a conceptualized onc,
as a problem that must be tackled bit by bit, operation by operation,
Nevertheless, I think it has also to be seen in these broad terms.

They provide the focal goal at which to aim, and to keep aiming—
or, the reason for aiming at all. With such a lofty goal, and it 1s a
valid one, minor successes and/or failures then cannot detour or deter
the overall and continuing eflort to provide a business climate free of
crime—which can be helped through the work of this subcommittee.

Through the work of this subcommittee, I might add, T have read
and studied all volumes of the minutes thus far, in the stolen seeurities
cage,

Let us carry this thought to the direction in which this lind of
crime is fixed—to developing areas to small banks in developiag com-
munities in this country, and it is directed toward use of paper col-
lateral for borrowing.

Tirst, developing arcas as vet do not have the finance or banking
sophistication {o avoid the awful costs that would be imposed upon
them, upon its citizenry or banks, if this type of crime is allowed to
move unhindered from our shores or those of other advanced nations.

The absence of sophistication lies in training of personmnel, com-
munications, and, of course, in the very evident and great need there
is—in the developing nations—for all working there to be in a sense,
venture businessfolk. Chances ave more apt to be taken.

Some of this thinking carries over to smaller communities in onr
own country, though the record shows that lavger cities, and larger
financial institutions are not immune to this type of criminal operation.
And, of course, there is the pending threat to brokerage houses, banks.
trust companies, insurance companies from which houses the securities
are taken, or purloined for a time—and, all of these for the most part
can he found. in our larger citics. No area is immune. And as vet we
are still working on a system or substitutes for safer handling of
securities which often ave the collateral basis for borrowing. '

And in leavine these thoughts, I feel we should see also that un-
hindered crime of this sort, admittedly only part of a big packege, is
a devastatingly corvupting influence in our society.

In my case, as I learned later, the “gzroup” were convinced they
would break me by one or other means of compromising me. As T see
it now, they tried. But, there are those vounger and of lesser experi-
enee, These very often—those with valuable lives ahead of them, lives
which could benefit socicty, are dra..n into the meshes of a sinister
operation, and, they do not kne v the forces taking them alona.

T commend the sabeommitter 1. being, and, for the way it hae ap-

Jroached the information I have placed before it——and will plare

vith it.

Now. back to the person before vou and o recital of events in what
might ho termed the Shinwell/Mantell caper.

aving introduced thore names let me say that Ernest Shinwell
was the boss of the operations in Panama. At a later date it was scen
that Mantell was at the heart of things. Shinwell is the son of Lord
Emmanuel Shinwell of the British Parliament, and by my evaluation,
a clever individual who could have made good in any business he would
have inclined to.
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Ie is about 57 years. smallish of stature—which may be good, far
as of now, I understand he is in jail in Luxembourg for placing stolen
securities in a bank there.

Let me say also before a more detailed explanation subject to your
questions, that from my vantage point in Panama and my discussions
with Shinwell and others, I was able to learn and can testify now abont
the movement of large amounts of stolen, counterfeit, and worthless
securities by the Shinwell/Mantell group. Some examples are:

(2} At least $800,000 of stolen securities which were placed at
Credit Suisse in Switzerland;

() A batch of about $5 million in stolen securities brought to
Panama by Dominie Mantell in December of 1970. I have turned ovur
u list of these securities to your investigators: ‘

(¢) Counterfeit Bethlehem Steel securities worth about $400.000
which Shinwell attempted to negotiate through Merrill Lynch in
Panama; and

(d) Securities worth some $3 million that Shinwell admitted selling,
or trying to sell, through Shearson-Hammill in Switzerland.

The group also attempted to trade and establish credit on other
issues which turned out to he worthless. These included First Liberty
Fund, Bank of Sark drafts, Cornucopia, Litd., and Multi-National
Jund of Acquisitions.

I also turned information over to subcommittee investigators which

T understand led them to discover other stolen securities used by the

Shinwell group which had been stolen from the mails in the United
States and bronght to Panama. These, T understand, total in excess of
one and one-half million dollars. :

In 1966, I went to the Albany area to set up an international banlk-
ing division for a regional bank, a bank with holding company aspira-
tions. In this capacity I met one Steven A. Samos of Panama. He is
president of the International Service Co. in Panama City.

Thoe meeting was in connection with setting up, establishing an off-
shore branch bank. This w.s the least costly route to go to develop a
Eurodollars window. The alternatives were London, or Nassau, or
working throngh others, which had been in the works for weeks.

This initial contact ripened to the point of Mr. Samos asking me,
in middle 1970, to visit.in Panaa to evaluate two banks toward the
end of making either or both viable entities.

I was offered the position of chief executive officer of cither bank,
depending upon my evaluation of the value or values in either bank.
I declined to head either—7for a number of reasons.

Then. along in August of 1070, Samos phoned me from Panama.
ITe mentioned a “British investment?” group that intended vast opera-
tions in Panama, which group also wished to buy a bank owned bix
Sanog, one of those I'd studied. and they wanted me to head wn
the hanking operation {or them. T was acked to consider it, and te
wait for an approach from the United Kingdom.

We had noinformation on the group at thistime.

Then Sames ealled and snoke of having reccived a draft, ov droftsin
payment for thebanks; these weve received in the form of collateral for
pavment. He asked 85 to the validitv o1 the paper, and. of conree, T had

him.send me a photocopy, which T disew.cod with banking friends in

22-719-—~T78-——0

PPN



198

Montreal, Canada. The paper was issued by the Bank of Nova Scotia,
a St. James Street, Montreal office, for account of Cornucopia Invest-
ment Corp.

T was informed within 1 hour or so that the paper was worthless, that
the principals of Cornucopia were “deadbeats,” the company itsel{ had
no assets. The paper was purportedly signed by an official of the Bank
of Nova Scotia. It could have been a forgery.

This information was phoned to Samos in Panama. I belicve he, in
turn, conveyed it to Shinwell, for later, Shinwell commended me for
having saved them considerable financial embarrassment that would
have ensued from further dealings with Cornucopia. Shinwell said it
was an investment made by another of his group and with Shinwell’s
expressed disapproval. ;

Tt can be noted at this time that Shinwell also had with him, on bank
stationery, that of a leading British bank, credit information on Cornu-
copia. This information made the reader to believe Cornucopia was a
soundly financed cornpany. v

As learned later—only within the past year—Cornucopia is listed as
an investment advisory firm to one of the supposed mutual funds whose
shares were used in the course of the transactions to be recited.

Within days of the matters just touched upon, I received a call from
Shinwell. e asked me to come to London at their expense, for discus-
sion concerning Panama. After satisfying myself as to possible incen-
tives, salary, expenses, I agreed to meet with him in London.

T went, I believe, on September 2. Hovver, I flew to Manchester, as
in the interim T had also received a phone call from one John Westcott,
who identified himself as one of the Shinwell group, and who asked me
to come into Manchester in order to visit with the group at their liead-
quarters—an estate named Springwood in I uffield %ank, Duflield,
Derbyshire, England. ,

John Westeott was the founder of AIM, Agricultral and Industrial
Marketing, Litd., as well as having other business interests. Wastcott,
I learned Iater, had financed much of the Panama venture from his own
funds. He is a likeable chap, exceptionally able, and at the outset of the
Panama venture, may well have been duped by Shinwell into believing
the venture was soundly financed.

I was picked up at the Manchester Airport and driven to Spring-
wood, an estate with spacious grounds, lawns, pools, a magnificent hiome
of 25-30 rooms, a staff of caretakers, and always with Rolls-Royce,
Bentley, or Jaguar cars available if needed. It was most impressive.
ét rvepresented wealth and comfort considerably rare to us here in the

tates.

In town, the Shinwell group was spoken of highly. In London where
I later journeyed for 2 days of meetings with Shinwell—after having
met with him at Springwood—they seemed well received. And in that
the manager of the Derby branch of one of the largest T.X. banks had
gone out of his way to afford me time to visit, and had spoken glow-
ingly of the “group”—T didn’t take time to make further bank checks
on the group—that js, in London.

1 say further checks, for before leaving the States I had checked with
a British banking friend and had learned that ATM utilized Swiss
funds. In this banker’s lexicon, Swiss funds were tainted. That is be-
cause he may have known the source of ATM moneys.

o
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However, he stated simply that Swiss funds themselves were
tainted—all—and, of course, this isn’ so. However, I had, as did others
in Panama, this information in mind as we worked with the “group.”

I might add that foreign credit information is given sparingly by
foreign sources. Their practices differ from ours. Fortunately, through
efforts of groups like the Foreign Credit Interchange Bureau, and
probably others, and I suppose because of the multinational tendencies
of companies in the States, credit clearance practices are changing.
This is for the good. :
. In this instance, if my friend had given me a fuller picture, that is,
if he had it, T would have shunned the venture. However, I am ¢lad it
worked out as it did for if another had filled my spot in the venture,
there is no telling as to the harm that would have come to Panama, and
to Panamanians, some of whom are close friends.

And, T am quite ready to concede I am not the only one who might
have been in the spot who would have tried to keep things in orderiy
course.

Undoubtedly, others would have tco. Before departing this section
of the narrative, while in Derby and/or Duffield Bank and/or London,
I met also James Rogers, a third member of the “group,” a sort of
bag carrier for Shinwell; a Brian Ashby, a wealthy friend of West-
cott who drove me to London from Springwood—and, I believe in no
way connected to the business we are discussing; and, & Sigi Bollag,
as understood formerly a Swiss diplomat in Kuwait, Shinwell’s ren-
resentative in Switzerland. There were others whose names are not
rvecalled, and T believe not really important to this discussion.

‘We—Shinwell, Westcott. Rogers and I met at considerable length
to discuss my participation. Weagreed on terms. They wanted a siened
contract immediately. T deferred on this, asking time for further don-
sideration of it. '

In this meeting, I asked Shinwell about his being an undischarged
banlkrupt. He said he was glad the point was raised as he would have
brought it up himself. T had learned of this matter from mv British
banker friend—a real concession on his part now that I look upon it.

Shinwell told of trouble he’d gotten into, in Ghana I believe it, was.
How, through working with a corrupt finance minister in that coun-
try. he had been framed and had to spend some time in jail,

This matter was dwelt on af length. Later Westeott informed me
that be had gone directly to Lord Shinwell to discuss the same matter
and had received assurances from Shinwell Senior that Ernest had
been framed. Tt was on this basis that Westcott decided to throw in
his Tot with Ernest Shinwell—or, so he said anyway. T accepted the
storles with reservé—holding them in mind for future reference.

Returning from England early in September 1970, I had committed
myself to overseeing the “group” ventures—in all ‘aspects, for as it
developed, I had to insist upon seeing everything that could in any
way bave any political consequence, and, in Panama, that could be
most anything. Too, I was to be chief executive officer of the bank.

At this time, I wasnt fully satisfied with my “run-down” on the
group. There were holes to be filled, like sourceés of funds. However, T

informed Panamanian interests, all of them, in this respect, and we
agreed on a wait and see refationship. We wanted to see the funds, and
then perhaps determine the source, before being fully assured of the
Integrity of the “group.”
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Panama welcomed the “British Investment” group. The Britizh
Ambassador to Panama put out the red carpet for the group members,
Throughout Panama there was hope that at last the financial snd
developmental possibilities of Panama were to be realized.

Prior to leaving the States for Panama, in middle September, I had
spolen with the bank of vecord for the “group” as to interim financi.g
abilities of the group. I was informed that $100,000 was availalle.
This was given 1ae by phone by the second in command of Banco Xx-
terior de Panama.

Only after being in Panama for about 15 to 20 days was I informsd
the interim finance facility had never been triggeved. This was not
hrought to my attention by the bank president, Jose Perez Salamero.
I learned this only upon examining certain data and Perez Salamero
said that he had been reluctant to so inform me. X tried unsuccessfnlly
to trigger the interim financing arrangement. This was through Bance
Espanol de Paris. It was never activated hecause the shares deposited
with Banco Espanol apparently did not meet their eredit approval,

As well, they shouldn't have, for later I learned them to he shayr=
of a mutual fund, shaves of no value. They were shares of Mulii-
National Fund of Acquisitions.

Upon arrival in Panama, I sought to establish systems for com-
pany operations, bank commitment, takeover of assets of purchased
entities. It was a terribly active time. My office was in space rented
by Samos in the First National City Bank headquarters building.

Tlived at the 1 Panama TIntel. '

And, sooner than expected, and most inconveniently in timing, the
Shinwell “group” came to Panama—Westcott, Rogers and Shinwell.
They took up residence with Roy Hammae in his spacious home some
10 to 12 miles out of Panama City.

Hammac was the intended seller of some properties purchased by
the group. These totaled about $5.500,000. The contract for purchase,
originally on a eash basis, had been worked out by Shinwell and Ham-
mace, with respective attorneys at meetings early in August 1970.

A Tlenry Protzman—iwith longer German name—had been the pariy

bringing them together. Protzman was also along and lived with
Hammac also. T was content, even desirous, to live apart from then. I
was kmown in Panama, they were vet to be proved—as T saw it.
; T think l}t, well to note here that formal and correct contracts wore
darawn np for all transactions. I studied these. That for the Panama
DPlywood entities is interesting in that initially cash was to be trans-
ferved in payment for the properties. And, lacking the ability to pav.
ov lending support to that ability, there were exhibited at Banco Lx-
terior in Panama, two supposed letters of eredit, each for $3 million—
a tolal of %6 million. ‘

Thess wore fsened by Zurich International Investment Corp., Nas-
o Dnhareas, And accompanying the credits was a letter from a Hans
[eoic Baden, Switzerland. saic to be an officer of Union Banlk of
Sywitcerlands which letter said the original credits were in his posses-
sion and eeuld e availed of upon certain drawing torms Leina viet,

These cvedits, as can be seen later, were but part of the continuous
=lheme to syrange transfers of property titles against questionabie
secyrit e For. as it developed, upon trying to avail ourselves (Inter-
copa) of the credit values, $6 million, no payment was forthcoming.

R e )
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And, then began the play on glenos_,it of securities. First, it was
2£00,000 plus deposited with Credit Suisse, Zurich by Sigi Bollag for
account Intercopa .A., the corporate entity n Panama through which
the Shinwell pur hases were made. In this regard, there was a second
corporate entity, Juglar, S.A. N ‘

Regarding this $800,000 in securities, T spoke by phone on a mum-
Ber of oceasions with Credit Suisse in Zurich. Also, Credit Suisse
confirmed the deposit to Banco Exterior. It can be noted that the
Jocwnentary collections under the ZIIC letters of credit, for $6 million
were vouted vin Credit Suisse, and that the $800,000 was then done
thirough this bank. ) i

"This reflects on the attention given preparation by Shinwell an{l the
etoup, not on complicity in the matter of Credit Suisse. Always there
was the “softening” process, the passage of sums of money through an
account, the establishment of confidence, or intent to do that.

Asoainst this $800.000, Shinwell was insistent that $200,000 be ob-
tained as a loan. As it developed, he wasn’t able to do s0. This can be
addvessed in detail if desived. The names of isstes involved were given
11 the subeonunittee staff.

Now back in Panama and my initial effortg there. My plans for
corporate operations received little or no attention, except from West-
cott. Tor with him. with Shinwell's approval, T went ahead with ac-
pieition of another ranch, vastly superior to the ranch already
Boaoht, and at lesser cost. o .

In respect of two purchases. though T tried to renegotiate better
sioine. and i one suceeeded, Shinwell wanted no part of lesser costs.
Thig ereated some frictions hetween us. '

T voiced concerns in‘regavd to the foregoing. Also to Westcott. I‘Iel
cvidenced similar concerns but said Shinwell was under pressure ant
wonld, in time, come throueh and attend to matters of import. In fact.
shinwell, at one point, contacted lumber interests—so, he said—to help
1 create a‘cash flow situation. , - :

fhe davs until the end of October were tumultuous. There were
rromises of day to day arrival of payment funds. Banlk advice num-
haps—nnmber of payment orders—were given Westcott and myself in
Panama. , N L

Daily at 1:30 or 2:30 t.n., I was on the phone to London or Sw izer-
tond with Shimwell. There were some heated discussions. Always there
was a new wrinkle to payment delays. And, fortunately ab that time, he
was able to fall back on the TOS and GRAMCO debacles as being major
factors in the delays. Some seemed reasonable, but, only for a time. :

Finally, T said T would go to Zurich to clear things. Shinwell ac-
copted immediately. Then the next day he asked me to defer travel.
This wont from day to day. And, again with some {inality, T went,
meeting my wife in New York. She accompanied me. _ g

T leained later my visit to London, Zurich was the last thing Shin-
w1l wanted to have oceur. ' B o

T went because Panamanian interests were pressing for payments.
T.went to preserve the credibility of the venture. In Londen, I'learned
Shinwell and Rogers were on the Continent—I had agreed to go via
Tondon rather than direct to Zurich—however, within a day I met
them ab Heathrow Aivport as they were again en route to France and
then Switzerland, We followed the next day, meeting them in the
Hotel Scheuble in Zurich.
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, Protzman was there, Bollag, “Frank” Holmes (a new group par-
ticipant who was a clever person, well versed in accounting and finan-
cial ways) Rogers and Shinwell. They looked as if they had seen an
apparition. Shinwell begged off from discussions, saying he wag ill.
He asked me to continue matters with Alfred Gremli, a junior official
of Credit Suisse, and I did.

From Credit Suisse offices, and using their telex facilities, at least
two lengthy messages were sent to Banco Exterior in Panama. These
pertained to documents on file in the public registry of Panama, signa-
ture and corporate authorities of two companidis used by the “grouﬁ”——-
Intercopa. S.A. and Juglar, S.A.

Though Shinwell thanked me profusely for this particular bit of
work, saying it made my whole trip worthwhile, I told him it only
represented “eroup” irregularities and that it suggested to me they,
gvigldmg Shinwell, didn’t know their business in the international

eld.

He said he could appreciate this, and wanted my closer help in all
future financial dealings. He wanted me in on dealings in Basel, then
a few days off. These were to be in the office of Louis Amhof, from
which office Shinwell conducted most of his business in Switzerland.
Amhof, T understand, is a former Swiss banker.

Days passed and no Basel meeting came about. I tried repestedly
to contact Shinwell. Always Holmes returned the calls. Finally, I
told Holmes to inform Shinwell I would be in London within hours,
and that T had taken all the nonsense that T could. I was through and
;volflld go directly to the States. T wished to speak with Shinwell face

o face.

‘We were met; at Fleathrow by Mr. and Mrs. Shinwell, We were asked
to stay a number of days for discussions. We stayed 1 day.

While in London, Shinwell told me securities had been’ deposited
with Shearson-Iammill for conversion to dollars. I got a list of them.
They were Mattel, General Motors, I believe A.T. & T., altogether
about 10 issues with market value in excess of $8 million. =

We conversed on these at length. Too, he informed me that Team-
ster’s pension funding was involved. Hoffa was using him as a conduit
becanse of favors in the past. T was a bit appeased—more at ease.

We returned to my wife’s parents’ home in Springfield, Ohio. Later,
I trayeled to my parents’ home in New Jersey. All told, T was in the
States for about 6 to 7 days. Each day Shinwell phoned details of
progress. I returned to Panama with better assurance as to the validi-
ties of the venture. There remained some umsettled questions,

An important consideration surrounded foreign currencies. Shin-
well had informed me the group had st their disposal in excess of
$15 million of Brazilian cruzeiros and over $1 million each of Peruvian.
solas, Columbian pesos.

Krnowing Brazil, it was inconceivable that currency would be kept
from use for any time because of the rate of depreciation of currency.
And, there was the additional factor—Shinwell had said the monevs
were generated by Volkswagen in Brazil. Now I kmew VW wers tight
for funds. °

This raised questions. But, it was at that time consequentially we
had the maj or matter of funds for purchases then made months ago.
Looking back, it should have been a major red flag for me, >

[ S
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I informed Panamanian -associates I thought things were at last
on track. I thought they were. Flowever, I bad indicated X did not
wish to continue beyond the initial phases of the “group” ventures,
for I could not swallow their ways of doing business, of this I was

- sure. I told Panamanian friends I would see the payments through.

In this time frame things changed drastically and within days;
this now is late November, early December, a Dom Mantell came to
Panama. e was accompanied by one introduced to me as I believe
Ron Jacobs. Mantell was the boss. :

- Shinwell did obeisance at the call of Mante]l, and Mantell and
Jacobs brought with them securities which were deposited in Banco
Exterior for account Intercopa. As to Mantell running things, neither
he nor Shinwell left, the slightest doubt about it. o

Mantell, and the one T recall as Jacobs, brought with them a large
number of securities. Some, if not all, were deposited with Banco
Exterior in Panama. A list of these securities, at least these that were
planned to secure the purchase of Panama Plywood properties, was
given moe by Homer Jackson, financial.advisor to Roy Hammac, the
one who owned the properties. :

This list has been given to the subcommittee staff. Securities listed
thereon, excluding ablar.ge batch of First Liberty Fund shares, total
in the millions. The-visit of these men, rather the men to bring us
the shares ¢ assure purchase collateral, had been in the works for
weeks. Mantell and Jacobs impressed me as being of unsavory charac-
ters. My impressions were conveyed to Samos and others. We waited to
see what would happen.

I avoided them and the Shinwell group all the more. For, by this
time, T was sure of what the “group” represented, or thought I Jnew
anyway. Interestingly, before going to Panama on this last trip, early
December, I jinformed my sister’s hushand, formerly in the Army
counter-intelligence, that I gravely suspected the “group.” I asked
that he refrain from mentioning my fears to my wife, for I intended
getting together as much information as I ecould in case my fears were
confirmed.

Too, he would know the circumstances in case I met up with foul
play. Yes; I expected it would occur, And, I became careful. I had
a mission to perform for Panamanian interests if my fears were cor-
rect—as they were. I would protect them as best T could-—and T did.

In the same time frame, Shinwell called a meeting of the “group.”
In it he informed that T would have to go along in “group” plans, he
had informed all the others and gottenagreement.

I said only I made decisions for Slater—no one or ones had or
would have that privilege. And I said if the meeting had to proceed
on my acesptance of their decision as to my going along blindly, I
wotld excuse myself from the meeting. '

-T did excuse myself. This incident wag to have been immediately
preceding the visit of Mantell and Jacobs to Panuma, or immediately
subsequent to their arrival in Panama.

At this point, these many points, things became certain as to their
conrse. : :

The following morning Shinwell approached me saying Thad shown
frigidity in the meeting of the day before, and, if he perceived cor-
rectly the chill had not worn off. I allowed that he was most perceptive
but that he didn’t know the extent of the freeze.
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He then told me I could separate from the “group,” they had gotten
their use of me—for adequate entry into Panama. He promised all
expenses and compensation. I insisted on receiving cash immediately.
And, T told him his evaluation of the situation in Panams was com-
pletel{y erroneous, that the Panamanians would see through my de-
parture from the “group”. He quickly changed course, probably sceing
as I, that there would be a ripple; he asked me to continte. i

.1 then told him he was either stupid or controlled—and, I believed
h.Jm other than stupid. I told him that no person controlling a finan-
cial situation could handle matters as this one had been handled. TTe
disavowed control. ‘

~To test him, I asked for $5 million for Lank capital. He agreed

immecliately to $20 million to $30 million. c

Further, I told hun I was nominating two to the bank board and
asked who his nominee would be. Quick as a flash, he told me T could
nominate the entire board. Thinking back on it, really what did it
matter, for Shinwell had in mind getting what he could and leaving
thg‘bank with whatever problems were created, °

Phe event of these days are too many to record: a luncheon for
Mantell in the Tlotel Tl Panama during which time I heard Perey
Salamero, President of Baneo Exterior de Panama tell Mantell—alsa
to Shinwell-—that Perez Salamero would pay $500.000 on the next dav
amainst securities that Mantell and Shinwell had deposited ; my at-
temnt at avoidance of that Tunchieon—and after repeated pn’oings I
ﬁpz}:ly appeared for coffec; repeated meetings with Fammae, Raoul
-irias and others. advising them of what was afoot ; illnoss. probably
a. strong touch of equine encephalitis, the Venezuelan horse disease
that wasto come into the States via Mexico.

Striving to get agreement with Samos on taking the course we did
to expose things and save Panamanians who were too eager sellers, for
:11!1 exeent Raoul Arias were selling properties at o number of times
their value; won dering if turning my door knob at the hotel mioht trip
an explosive—which might have been far-fetched—trying to collate

xl:li‘:} and secrete it for later use. z
B T rving 1‘{) appear as a continuing part of the venture, though some-
W hat sure the group” had to knaw my stands; avoiding & Shinywell
invite to a pre-Christmas supper for the “oroup” and their families.
I went to church on that day as was planned; the event as recalled
fell one upon the other. ) ’

. 2 big blow in this time frame was the discovery that one Bethlehem
Steel stock certificate was counterfeit, had been taken by Samos to
1101'1‘1]1 ‘Liynch’s office (Frank Greene) with intent to pledge it, or
learn if it were pledgeable for loan. Along with other shazes of stock
as understood now, running into millions of dollars. These shares
if}i?fe to Panama via Mantell and were available to Panama after his
. Smno,s, and I tried to corral a share certificate to really check on the
. group.” This chance came when I was just returning to Panama early
in December.

Greene withheld information on his discovery that the stock was on
the stolen list, or counterfeit, pending completion of a large party in
honor of Shinwell. This party was attended by over 200 pegple‘

o e ey
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I learned that Samos went directly to the office occupied by Shinwell
upon being informed by Greenc of the kind of paper involved. Shin-
well immediately phoned Miami—saying “They couldn’t do this to me,
or they wouldn’t dare do this to me.” At any rate, upon completion
of the call, Holmes, or Rogers, was dispatched immediately to Florida,
taking the sharves with him. Florida undoubtedly issued the orders.

As it had been determined, they were doing right along. As learned
later, the markei value of the Bethlehem Steel shares represented in
part by the single certificate brought to Merrill Lynch, was
approximately $400,000.

It is my belief these shares, possibly others, were not deposited with
Banco Exterior, but were retained by Mantell and Shinwell for use
in Panama other than deposit with Banco Exterior in connection with
the Panama Ilywood transactions. If it is wished, it can be noted my
references to the matter now reflect the name of the person obviously
in control, Mantell—his name takes first place.

Also in this time frame, I was phoned from Florida by Rogers. He
wanted me to assist a John Kmit in the sale of foreign currencies, I
think, specifically, Peruvian solas. Neither Rogers nor Kmit knew the
basics of trading in foreign currencies. The upshot was that I was
asked to visit with Kmit in Miami to arrange sales procedures, at
which meeting he would arrange for other principals from Nassau
to be present. I had no thought of being there, however, I agreed to
stop by on December 23—time to be contirmed.

I told Shinwell of this. He become pale—saying Rogers need not
have “bothered” me with such details. He was gravely shaken and as
learned later, Rogers got a calling down for letting me know folk in
Miami.

Before Shinwell and his group departed from Panama, he asked
me to visit with him in his office across the street from my office. There
he said he was leaving me in charge. Would I sign a number of checks
and issue them on receipt of $2 million which would be telexed the
following morning, December 22, {rom First National Bank of Miami
Springs, Fla.

T advised that T signed on Intercopa account, but preferred that he,

‘also a signer. wonld do the honors. He asked why. I told him “because

I am a. conszervative banker,” a term someone in Switzerland had
applied to me. Or so he had said anyway. The situation was tense.

I told him they would be signed only if his signature went on them,
and handed Shinwell my pen. He signed. I took the checks, after
giving them to Samos for safekeeping as I planned for departure to
the States on December 28.

I had stayed through it all. And, as I thought, all Panamanian
interests were protected.

The next morning, December 22, Braniff hrought in four Bank of
Sark drafts for $500,000 each. These I told Shinwell’s secretary to
proceed with as she had been directed to give them to Perez Salamero
at Banco BExterior. She had been directed by Shinwell by phone to
refrain from letting me see them. :

Shortly after presentation at the hank, Perez Salamero asked about
drafts validity. I told him he should know without asking, however,
I allowed he could phone and inquire as to their value if he so wished ;
he said he wanted to do so. T told him to call would be a waste of money.
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I need not go info details of the continuing facade. I planned going
to the airport to say goodby to them. Samnos and I had decided to main-
tain the front to the end. A Panama rainstorm, my missing the airport
road, caused me to believe I would be late for plane departure—12 :30
p.m. I turned back.

Later I was informned Shinwell had held the plane because he
wanted to talk with me. He had delayed the flight for more than an
hour. Actually, he was not returning to Florida by scheduled flight,
but, by a chartered planc—as it turned out, a demonstration flight
for a plane he later purchased.

In Miami onn December 23, my ongoing flight was delayed. There I
met Herb Creekimore. T had carried his golf clubs from Panama and
between my story to him and his to me, I learned the extent of the
mess controlled by Mantell and Shinwell.

In this meeting, I asked Creekmore to phone Samos to straighten
some matters with him and then to take a mutual fund matter in which
he was involved to the SEC or FBI. And, in what he had afoot for

J}c}mhl’[anteH-Shinwell group, to go immediately to the FBT. He did
oth.

Before leaving Panama, 10 days or so, I believe, T met with Frank
Greene and posted him in entirety as to what I knew. I put on paper
all I knew and asked him to get 1t to his New York office.

After getting back to the States I inquired of Merrill Lynch as to
receipt of this data from Panama. Finally, after a month or so had
passed, I went in person to New York to Merrill Lynch where I again
recited this story and again gave them written data similar to that
given in Panama~—with copy for the FBI.

From here the story is much in other hands. My prelude indicates
the value I attach to the way this subcommittee has assiduously
pursued the entire matter. I can’ say I’m happy t6 be in this chair,
but, I can say I am happy to be whatever little part I can in an
altogether big problem. .

There is no doubt, the narrative fails to cover every point as it
should, and omit some. Wherever there is question, I shall be pleased
to expand upon what is given at this time.

Perhaps I can help in making this fast-moving situation, a complex
one to be sure, somewhat move unclerstandable 1t I briefly summarize
and bring into this exercise the benefits of seeing it through the many
bits of information that have come to me since, and as I've had chance
to veflect on it,

(1) The operation was planned well,

(2) Ifit had succeeded, the way would have been paved for similar
operations in other developing areas.

(3) There has been interest in buying into and controlling some
small State banks, specifically twa in Florida.

(4) If the venture had succeeded, the Panama Bank-—the bank that
the Shinwell group had in mind purchasing—would have become the
successor to Bank of Sark in operations of this kind. Or, at least a
conventurer with Bank of Sark.

(5) There is no question but that Shinwell had close ties with, in
fact took directives from, Mantell and Jacobs from the start. This is
based on phone calls overheard while in London and elsewhers.

SRR

o 0 W

o

207

(6) That use of the Zurich International Investment Corporation
Tetters of credit and the letter of Fans Frei, greatly facilitated Shin-
well entree to banks he dealt with. ) i .

(7) That Shinwell used Swiss connections, for bank introductories,
for depositories—namely Sigi Bollag, Louis Amhof at the top of the
dile. .

. (8) That similar operations had been attempted elsewhere, only in
months before the Panama transactions, and these had been laid aside
for future consideration—namely, Hong Kong and the Philippines.

(9) That involved with Mantell and Shinwell and not mentioned
thus far, were Kingdom of Greece notes payable to MacDonald Con-
struction Clo. These were in the amount of $15 million as recalled.
These were brought to Panama, I would say by Mantell as they came
to my knowledge at that time. ) o

(10) That others involved, meaning those named in this statement,
including some sellers, had some knowledge of what was intended,
and some may have had a vather full understanding of what was
involved. This could apply also to bankers, maybe even State officials.

(11) That the operation seemed based on creating expectancy of
great gains—expectancy on part of sellers of property—by buying
properties from them at inflated prices for cash.

Specious paper—Cornucopia draft, bank references, lebters of
credit—vere utilized to the fullest to create an aura of confidence and
respectability. And, in this case, through use of an existing corporate
entity, Intercopa, S.A. through which account at Banco Exterior large
transfers were made prior to using Intercopa as the purchase vehicle
for the Panamanian properties. ] . o

In this regard also Banco Exterior was in position to issue letters
attesting to the credit standing of the Skinwell outfit. And, it is well
to see also that Shinwell had planned use of this account for pu_rchz}se
of heavy industrial equipment—that is, use of the acconnt credit. The
ultimate destination of the equipment, of course, would be in doubt.

(12) That as initial purchase contract terms were not met, and as
time elapsed—the sellers having commitments, and making new com-
mitments—the use of stolen and counterfeit paper then became a neat
and easy step. In Panama it almost succeeded. Lo

(18} “Also in Panama, and not mentioned thus far in this statement,
there was plan for use of tens of millions of dollars In financing and
construction of an offshore resort area, an island, to which the Govern-
ment had given partial title to the Shinwell aroup. .

This project would have amounted to $70 million to $80 million.
A special decree was signed by the Torrifos Government making the
venture possible. )

{14) There is in my mind, from all T have seen, all I have worked
with. all T have heard—no doubt as to the criminal intent of Mantell
and Shinwell—that inteut to obtain assets of others against delivery
of stolen and/or counterfeit securities. Nor is there doubt that both
were in possession of stolen and/or counterfeit securitics for this
purpose. ) X fomical

(15) T have specific thought on steps that may be taken, mechanica
steps, to make this type of crime less certain of success, in part or 1n
whole. These will be furnished in response to guestions, or in adden-
Jdum to this statement. :
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ryv .
) -(IG) There seems always one point not covered as yet——the Shinwell
g 111(;::{3,(’11”]11;35 Il;zrl_txﬁh ;n-oup,] had Inot capital for operations, They and
~aanwel) espeelally, were dependent upon funds from other | their
OWN Tesunrees, P ther than thels
Tt is nuv : e the cordraft i
. br?oizl"\ 1%111(}‘01??:1111:111‘1{: that an overdraft meurred by Intercopa on
Ae bo 1&.5 Ob Sanco lLxierior, m amount approximately $160,000 was
covered by M‘.‘ugtoll. There is no question as to the extent of the
nveqrdl'aft for Shinwell and group expenses. '
by 3 Y R A % Nl 5 23 - Y £3 .- M M
e \(:g:\i'rm {Iﬂn}nx,}gu.o:\. M. Slater, vou mentien the fact that it might
e 1_} possible Tor an mnocent Individuval, through Iack of under-
{“: ;-H} 111‘,{1 or ktxllowledg(', to begom(‘. involved and in fact be a party to
Talieging: m these seeurities, Is this semethine that 1 >ening wit
¢ ( g, Is this something that is hapn oy
some frequency? " Appening Wil
Mr. Srarur. There is no question in my mind, Senator, that i
nogencc 18 involved very often. ' '
senator ITuppreston. The operators knot [
el LESTON, ators know how to take advantaon of
th}&s nnacence, do thev? dvantage of
Mr. Srarer. They are very capable of taki i
A are very caps aking advantag n-
cence. o 1 o antage of inno
Sonntor E f
Senator Hmmrmsu‘o:\*.'“’ ould you say also that the developine
countries—and you mentioned Panama and the Bahamas—swere more
susceptible to this kind of operation?
) 1\{1‘: SL.\}‘ER. Very much so, The Shinwell group conducted a similar
exercise I found out later in Ghana. a developing area, had anticipated
%lxq]}nv‘Hong Kong, a more developed area, and certainly had the
‘{ 1lippines in mind. Shinwell, himself, had indicated that withont
{I ).mbt be intended moving on mnto other develeping areas after
] ‘mllqma. PanaTma lends itsclf very well to the operation that Shinwell
ad i mind. ITe went in; he hought properties at inflated prices. ITe
g_:aumd the attention of the sellers. They were most careful to see
that the ldeal went through. They were willing to wait with delays.
a :(..,fn.im".'lm_ntely th ve were many delays and the delays killed this
} ung. Tn time they apparently gained the assistance of a friepdls
):gl}k(*l. I 1‘1’115:111; mention that the bank was referred to by the previans
{Vltlllf‘ﬁh.v The bank is one of the Torgest in the world. It is not a small
)im «. Its headquarters are in another part of the world, but it is an
}v'('l established and xyoll-kunﬁwn bank. There was the assistance of the
riendly hanker, Tf it hadn’t been for kinks put into the operation,
the operation might well have sueceeded. ‘
Lf“ this voint Senator Gurney entered tho I aring reom.]
Senator IIT'I)I)LT-‘)S’J‘(I;\‘. T believe you mentioned that Shinwell oper-
ated on somebody else's noney ?

e

i~

Mr. Brater. Tle operated on mine, in part.

Senator IIm),nr,nm'o.\:. And on who else’s?

E\tfl" Srarer. To the extent he operated on mine. that deserves elarifi-
eation. I went to London initially and T was offered payment for all
nf my expenses. In that T was to meet them in Panama, 1 ngrced‘r‘n
1{;1){13’1(;;1( o)f expenses in Panama, T did nothing in the first 15 or &0
days i Panama, all the while incurring expenses, plus traveling
expenses. When T delved into an interim financing arrangement that
Shinwell supposedly had arranged with the president and general
manager of Banco Exterior, Jose Perez Salamero, I found out that
1o such interim financing arrangement existed. Had T known that, I

F.
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would not have gone there in the first place. In that there was no
interim financing arrangements, I decided I would not avail myself
of their few dollars, but hopefully to carry on and get something out
of the mess. This went on and on. I did have some money in it. Money
was advanced by one of the owners of another company—ATM, Agri-
cultural Industrial Marketing—which was the parent company out
of Derbyshire, England. T don'’t know how much this gentleman, John
Westcott, put into it, but I assume it was everything he had. It must
have run into tens of thousands of dollars.

Senator Huppresron, Was he aware of the operation ?

Mr. Svater. At that tin. I cannot say. There is no question but by
December of 1070 they snew of it beeause T personally told them.

Senator ITunprrstox. The securities themselves that were used, how
did the Shinwell group acquire those ?

Mr. Svater. The securities put into the hands of Shinwell came
into Panama along about the end of November. I have made up a
calendar from my books, It was along about the end of November
and they were brought in by Mantell and an individual T remember
as Jacobs or who was introduced to me as Jacobs, Ron Jacobs. They
eeme in by a Branift flight and were immediately taken to Banco
Exterior for deposit. A list of these securities was given to me by
one of the sellers, which list has been furnished to your committee.

Senator Huppreston. Was there any indication at that time how
they had gotten them?

Mr. Srarrr. None whatsoever.

Senator Hlupprrston. You had no reason at that time to know
whether or not they were stolen or fraudulent?

Mr. Starer. Senator, T had no reason at the time—1I better put it this
way: I had come ta the States toward the middle of November and T
spoke to my sister’s husband whois with Army counterintelligence. All
of this, by the way, is spelled out. I said to him, “I have serious doubts
as to the integrity of this British Investment Group,” as they were
named. I might say the Panamanians throughout gave them a red
carpet because they felt that here were the hopes of Panama being
realized, somebody other than the Americans were coming in and they
were going to start -an industrial effort, an agricultural cffort, that
would henefit the country. To me, interest in developing areas was
something I dreamed of as well. T told my sister’s husband that T had
doubts as'to the integrity of the folk and that if anything happened
to me he would at least know that foul play might have been involved.
T asked him not to advise my wife as to what was going on. I came back
to Panama on that visit and other things ocurred that made me to be
continually suspicious of what was happening. Then I don’t know
whether it was a day before the Mantell group came in or the day after,
bhut Shinwell called a meeting in my office. Seated with him were the
other members of his group, a Mr. Rogers, a Mr. Holmes and a Mr.
TWesteott, and he started the meeting by saying that he had informed
the other members of the group as to what was transpiring, the course
that things would take from that point on, and since they were in

agreement to go on that I had to go on also, I had no choice in the
matter.

I told him then and there that only one person made decisions for
Slater and he would make them and if that were not satisfactory to
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him T would excuse myself from the meeting, which I did. I certainly

had grave doubts at that time.

The following morning he came to me and said, “David, yesterday
I detected a degree of frigidity between us, an icicle barvier, and if T
am not wrong the same thing is true this morning. I said, “Ernest, you
are very perceptive, because It is the same only more so.” He said, “Can
I sit and talk with you?” T said, “Fine, you can, Ernest.” He said.
“David, we have come to the conclusicn that we are going to let you go
your own way. You don’t serve our purposes any more. We have en-
tered into Panama.”

Senator Percy. Those are the words he used, “You don’t serve our
purposes any more” or was that the intent ¢

Mr. SzaTer. No; these are his words. T am guoting them almost the
way he gave them to me and I have written them that way. Maybe with
a little difference.

e told me that he had used me for getting into Panama where I was
known and they felt they could cut loose from me at this time and go
their own way. I said, “Well, that is fine, Ernest, I will take up the
option.” T said, “Before T take np the option, though, there is a good
deal coming to me, both in compensation and in expense money. I would
like to see it on the table before we break.” He said, “David, we will
have to put that in abeyance.” I said, “No, Ernest, it will be done today
or not at all.” Then T said, “Since we have agreed that T am going to
break off, let me just review a few things for you.” -

By this time I was very conscious of what this involved,

Senator Hopprrsron. Let me interrupt right there. At what point or
what instrument or what thing on paper or what action keyed you, as
a p‘m"a;on knowledgeable in international finance, that something was
amiss? :

Mr. Srarmer. Senator Huddleston, T would say it has to be a dozen
thinks, no one thing. T had come to New York and T had returned to
Panama. I had worled on the purchase of a contract from a very close
friend, a ranch from a very close friend of mine, by the name of Raul
Arias, not involved in this in any way except as a seller of prop-
erty. We bought the ranch from him for $1,200,000. It was an excellent
buy. We had it full of cattle. He was going to continue as a consultant.
When T returned to Panama I found the contract had been entirely
redone in my absence, Raul had agreed to taking a small cash payment
of maybe $50,000 and the rest was to be done in securities.

Senator HupnLesron, Who had redone the contract ?

Mr. Srarer. Mr. Shinwell.

There was another ranch some 70 or 80 miles away that Shinwell had
bought for $1,800,000, one-half the size of this ranch that was done at
$1.2 million; one-half the number of cattle on it; far less as a value
from the standpoint of industrial agricultural operation. Shinwell
would have no word at all but that that had to be done at $1,8 million
becanse he was dealing with “my kind of people.” T knew his kind of
people by that time because he was telling me'in effect who they were.
I will not mention the name in open session, unless you +wish,

There were agreements for the money to come into Panama. When
T went there. the money was to have been brought into Panama,
$6 million, within a week. Always there was something more to delay
it. Twas on the phone night after night after night at 1:30 or 2:30 in the
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morning, talking with London or Zurich trying to get the thing
straightened out.

Senator Huppreston, What was causing the delay ?

My. Svarer. The problem was that tﬁe'y just couldn’t make their
securities work for them, the kind of securities they wanted to work
for them.

Senga,tor Huporrsron. Are you talking about the securities or the
stock?

Mzr. Svarer. The either stolen or counterfeit securities.

Senator Huppreston. Was this discovered by the banks in which
they were attempting to gain funding?

Mr. Svarer. Thers was stubbornness on the part of some people.
My own stubbornness was one of them, because I insisted on knowing
the absolute transferability of anything I worked with, That was a
stubbornness that arose out of Panama. To put in perspective the
efforts of Credit Suisse and in view of the previous testimony there
was a complete disinclination on their part to assist in this operation.
There was a_disinclination on the part of other banks that were ap-
proached, other large banks. And Banco Exterior, already up to its
neck in overdraft, at that time well over $100,000, could not afford———-

Senator Huopresron. Overdraft by Shinwell ?

Mr, Svarer [continuing]. Yes; could not afford to give Shinwell
what he was looking for.

Senator ¥uopresron. You have mentioned some specific shaves
that Shinwell had in his possession of seemingly good stock. Why
wasn’t this negotiable as collateral? Was somebody raising questions
as to whether or not it was in fact stolen ?

Mr, Svarer. I don’t know that T mentioned that Shinwell had in
his possession good stock. I do know that he had in his possession
stolen stock.

Senator Huppreston. Yon mentioned good companies which wouid
normally be acceptable if someone didn’t realize or think they were
stolen.

Mzr. Starzr. There was no question as to the issues, there was Pitt-
way, ATT, Pennway, Beth Steel, South African Gold. ;

genator Houppreston. Normally it would be good collateral?

Mx. Svarer. Yes,

Senator Huppreston. Are youn saying, then, that some of the banks
with which Shinwell attempted to do business 3 :.sed questions about
the validity of this stock and, therefore, withheld funding. Is that
why he got into this cash deficit situation ? i )

Mr. Starer. In the case of Banco Exterior they were not in a posi-
tion cashwise or capitalwise to do what Shinwell wanted. There was
too much involved. To involve the Credit Suisse in the operation, I
think they were just too knowledgeunble to get involved with it deeply.
There were other banks involved. There was testimony this morning
of a major California bank, the largest one in the world, having been
brought into their tentacles.

There was aborted with them the movement of a 20 million pound
transaction. That is abort $45 million. Fixst the Chicago was to have
been brought into the speration in Panama. Banco Fiduciario, which
is Banque Nationale Je Paris, their branch in Panama, and there may
have been others. :

e
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Senator I{uppresron, Are you saying if the Shinwell commitments
might have been on a bigger seale, they might have had a better chance
of succeeding ?

Mr. SpaTer. Unfortunately, 3ir. Shinwell picked wrong representa-
tives in Panama. On top of that, one of his representatives there had
ambitions greater than those of Shinwell and committed him beyond
what Shinwell was able to come up with at the time and threw the time

table off. Shinwell was, T think, put into a position of having to operate |

without having all his strings tied.

Incidentally, this operation I talk of now went on from sometime
around the beginning of August until I told Shinwell, by phone from
Panama to Alami, that I was completely through with it, T would
have nothing more to do with it on December 22. And that I know
from papers 1 have seen, that there was continuance of it for months
after that, even into May of 1971 by those in Panama still willing to
go along with it, including the banlk we named there.

Senator HuobpLesTon. You indicated a number of things that caused
you to have questions about the Shinwell operation. How knowledge-
able would a banker or an individual businessman have to be in order
to spot irregularities that would indicate this kind of operation?

Mr, Svarer. For fear of mispronouncing his name, I will forego
it, but the gentleman who testified this morning spoke of a prop he
had used, a Zurich International Corporation letter credit. The first
time that was shown to me my comment was, and I have been brought
up in the international avea, “This is worthless.” If it were taken to a
small banker, he would not have the same ability for evaluation as I
had. If you take it into a developing area, there would be less ability
for evaluation there than here, and certainly less opportunity for
checking back in case of any question. There would have to be a de-
gree of sophistication.

One other thing that was not mentioned this morning in this Inter-
copa account is before Mr. Shinwell made use of that—I will change
that, before Shinwell. Before the Intercopa uccount was used money
by the millions went into the accounts and came out of the account,
into the account and out of the account. I only know that from having
received from Frankfort, Gerinany, not too long ago, which papers
are in the possession of your committee, bank statements evidencing
that these transfers took place. This undoubtedly lent an aura of re-
spectability to the Intercopa account. The Intercopa account was sold
to Shinwell along with the purchase of properties by the then owner
of Intercopa, and the bank manager-president was going along on
the credit value of the transactions as they appeared in the account
up to that time.

[At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room.]

Senator Percy. I wonder if you would mind yielding for about 10
minutes. I must be in the Foreign Relations Cominittee at 4 o’clock.
T will have to excuse myself for that, with the understanding that
there will be no continuity in your questioning.

SIenaltor IiI‘lJDDLESTON. I oxpected to join the Prime Minister, too.

will yield.

Mr. SL}ATER. The witness is here at the convenience of the commit-
tee and 1f it means staying longer, I will stay longer.

Senator Prrey. You are very thoughtful and we appreciate that.

I would like to say first that I think this has been ver— helpful. T
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particularly appreciated your comments about the relationship you
have developed with our staff. We happen to think it is one of the
greatest investigative stafls that has even been put together, and I
think your observation bears that out. They appreciate very much your
cooperation.

I would like to tallk about one aspect of the festimony which was
questioned by the Chair just now. I can’t recall exactly the words
that you used, Mr. Slater, but it was something to the effect that
following this meeting with Mr. Shinwell, in which he questioned the
frigidity of the previous evening and the continued condition of
frigidity, you said something to the effect that you began to realize
what things were all about and that you then understood the nature
of this business. But to promised compensation and expenses you
festified that you wanted cash on the barrelhead, that youn wanted to
settle right there and then. I wanted you to clarify for the record
that lmowing whatever money you might get might be somewhat
tainted and knowing that this transaction and the whole enterprise
was a fraud, whether or not you wouldn’t feel that you might be some-
what implicating yourself by the acceptance of such funds. Did you
accept such funds, and, if so, how much ?

Mr. Svarer. The answer to your last question is not one penny.
T am so very, very glad you brought this up, because this taking of
tainted money was something that came up in my conversation fre-
quently with a gentleman whose name was not entered here, Mr.,
Samos, president of International Service Company in Panama. I
told him we could not take money from Banco Exterior because it
would just be creating an overdraft and making a further debt that
that bank would not be able to collect. However, at this point I cer-
tainly would have been glad to have gotten my expenses and I felt
Shinwell should at least have that kind of money himself. I did not
know that he would have to resort to Banco Exterior forit. =

One point I did not develap is in continuance of the thought as to
why I had question, continuing question, as to what they were up to,
and sort of gaining an insight.

Shinwell met witlh me the following morning, and I told you of this
Trigidity conversation and go on. I said to him after the matter of
expenses and taking up my option and getting out, “Frnest, had you
thought as to what kind of a ripple this is going to create in Panama?
;[f T step out and if Perez Salamero at the bank knows that I am not
3(.n111:£}}e pigzture anymore, you ar¢ going to have to do some kind of fast

alking.

In case this is misinterpreted, X want to extend these remarks at the
moment. I had friends who were in the business, who were selling.
T mentioned Raul Arias and there were others. I had made it a premise
and this was known for months, that if anything had gone wrong or
would go wrong in this operation, I would do my level best to stick
with 1t to see that they would not get burned. One of the prime facets
of our moves at this time, or two of them, was to gain as much infor-
mation as we could on the Shinwell endeavor while at the same time
protecting Panamanian interests. We were trying to protect them
}fnwtmg only suspicion, not fact. But after this we began to get the
facts.

I said to Brnest, “Since this operation has gone so very, very poorly,
I have to believe, one, you are a terribly stupid individual, which
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you are not, or you are controlled. Which is 1t¢” He said, “Well,
Pawd, you would know that no one would ever control me.” T said,,
Then tell me, Ernest, to begin this bank I want $5 million of capital
paid into the bank. Are we going to have it2” He said, “You can have
at least $20 million to $30 million of capital in that bank.” I was to-
be chief executive officer of the bank as well as consultant.
Senator Prrcy. I think all of this is in your prepared testimony.
How long were you involved with the Shinwell-Mantell group ?
Mr. SraTER. Approximately 5 months ; 4 months.
Senator Prrcy. You have indicated, according to your testimony,
that you had strong suspicions from the outset ? ’
Mr. SraTer. Not strong; suspicions.
Senator Percy. You had suspicions?
léf T SLATEII;' Yes.
enator Prroy. *ha fage v ici
comsbator, At what stage were your suspicions really
Mr. Srater. My suspicions were really confirmed around the begin-
ning of December. I had during the time a wavering position and in
the middle of October X actually handed in my resignation and said
T was through with the thing. -
- Senator Peroy. That washow long after you started?
Mr. StaTer. Roughly 2 months.
Senator Percy. And you stayed 5 to 514 months?
Mr. Scater. Four months.
Senator Prrev. How did you happen to stay so long after you had
yoilrr mgplclons Iconﬁgmed% ‘
lr. SvaTter. I explained in part why I stayed so long. T staved 4
weeks beyond when I should have pulBIIed oug’ with the idea ofyp%o%
tecting Panamanian interests. That may sound silly, but that is exactly
the way it was.
Senator Percy. Panamanian interests who were your friends?
Mr, Svarer. My friends, yes.
Senator Peroy. By protecting your friends, what did that do to all
other investors who innocently might have been brought in either
through your presence or the presence of your friends, who were re-

. spectable, responsible people ?

Mr. SvaTer. Excuse me. On that, when T talked of my friends, T
considered anybody who was not involved, who I believed to be not
involved in this to be friendly. We went first to the First National City
Bank. We went secondly to the Chase Manhattan Bank. We went to
Merrill Liynch. We went to Bank of London, Montreal. We went to.
Ramon de la Guardia, we went to Ranl Arias, to Roy Hammac.

I say Ywe”, T was most of the “we”. The only one T didn’t go to who
was in any way involved was the banker at Banco Exterior, and the
1'e=§sonst a,reP abmm-}[si . ’

enator Prrcy. How long after you le: i - i ‘
cozﬁacthedeml o Jong, you left Shinwell-Mantell did you

r. SLATER. I contacted Merrill Liynch and eave the ritten
report in the middle of December asking them to placén tl?e‘;ﬁttizi
with .fhelr head office in Mew York, the reason for that being that
Merrill Tiynch were the peoples involyed with the presentation of the
stolen certificate, Bethlehem Steel. When T returned to the Stakes T
spolke with Merrill Lynch by phone at least three times and according:

- ),M,.ﬁﬁa
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to my calendar I went to Merrill Liynch on the 21st of January, 1971
At that time— .

Senator Pzroy. You left in October, was it ? ‘

Mr. Stater. No. December. _

Senator Peroy. You left the group, Shinwell-Mantell, in December ?

Mr. Srater. December 23. )

Senator Prrey. Along in the second or third week of January you
contacted Merrill Lynch and put them on full notice about the nature
of the group. i L

Did you at that time ask them to contact Federal authorities, or at
what point were Federal authorities brought into the pieture and by
whom?

Mr. Starer. The understanding was in the beginning of December
when T went to Merrill Lynch from Panama and gave them a top writ-
ten listing of everything I knew ahout the matter, that they would
pass it to their head office in New York. .

The understanding was that it would go to the Federal authorities
here. T called New York, Merrill Lynch, a number of times, and
finally——well, T will tell you what it was. They kept telling me, “We
don’t have the report from Panama as yet.”

Finally, I went down on the 21st of January and gave them a copy of
my report and asked them if they would present it to the FBI. T have
here my first visit with the FBI, I think, was the 25th of March. This
is a rather sad episode in the whole of it. I kept after them, kept after
them and kept after them and nothing happened.

T did meet with them hut there wasn’t the grasp, the understanding,
of what was involved. I finally wrote a letter to this committee telling
them what I Imew and within days, again commendatory of your
committees, T received a call asking if we could speak on it.

Senator Prrey. Just two final questions. We have had tremendous
financial pressure upon investment houses, brokerage houses, in this
country. Many of them are losing a great deal of money now.

Ts any part of the losses being experienced attributable to lost, stolen,
or counterfeit securities?

Mr. Srater. In my mind, there is no question but what some of the
losses relate to stolen counterfeit securities, and there is no question
but what some of the expense in brokerage houses is entailed—-

Senator Prroy. Do you think that confidence in the dollar, in Amer-
jean financial enterprises, and in the international monstary markets
in general has been shaken by the phenomenon of widespread fraudu-
lent, counterfeit, stolen securities?

Mr. Srater. I am quite a student of the money market, Senator
Percy. I would hardly allow that the total international monetary
picture is shaken becanuse of this. There is no doubt some little element
enters into it. There are more basie factors.

Senator Prrey. Do you place this very high in priority as a problem
that we need to get to the bottom of as a part of the program, includ-
ing Watergate, to strengthen confidence in our finaneial institutions,
i the dollar, and in the American economy? :

Mr. Srarer. There is no question about it. There is no question either
that what is happening here, because this thing hus offshoots into
other areas of business, creates a problem for investinents going into

developing aveas. It creates a problem for the exporter here. It creates
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a problem for the exporter abroad. It creates undue trade problems
and cost. There is no question that it has to be gotten to the bottom of.

Senator Prrox. I want to thank the Chair very much indeed for his
courtesy. From the standpoint of the Senator from Illinois, I would be
very happy to have the chief minority counsel ask the remaining ques-
tions so that the record can be complete.

I am sorry I have to leave to go to the Foreign Relations Committee.

Senator Huppresroxn. Thank you, Senator.

[At this point Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]

Senator Huopresron. What significance do you see in the fact that
you told a representative of Merrill Liynch in Panama of these activi-
ties and you later found you had to tell the same mformation to the
representative of the same company in New York.

Did Merrill Liynch continue to do business with this operation?

My, Srazer. I told a representative in Panama and gave him written
data on the operation. He passed it on to New York. I might say this
from my knowledge of it, it was passed to New York only 3 months
after T gave it to him in December. As to Merrill-Liynch continuing
operatibns with the Shinwell group, absolutely no, they wouldn’t have
touched them with a 10-foot pole.

Senator Fuppresron. What impact has this involvement of yours
with this company had on your life and business?

Mr. Srarer, Well, I can tell you this: I was greatly afraid in the
weeks, and that would be roughly the last month when I made my de-
cision to collect data which would be presented to whoever might be
willing to look into it—T was afraid in going into my hotel room at
night that turning the handle might create a problem for me that I
might not recover from.

Unfortunately, at the time I picked up a bit of equine encephalitis
and I think all of this had me pretty well down in the dumps for quite
some months, during which time, by the way, I tried to push the matter
with the FBI,

But if it has done anything, really, Senator, it has made me to be a
stronger man rather than a weaker man, because I am now more de-
garmined than ever to stand for what I believe is right regardless of

e cost.

[At this point Senator Gurney entered the hearing room. ]

Senator Huporrston. Were there any threats or actions supporting
this fear that you had?

Mr. Srarer. None that I know of.

Selcllator Huppreston, Counsel has some exhibits to put into the
record.

Mr. Feroman. Mr. Chairman, I would like to place into the record
as corroboration and backup for Mr, Slater’s testimony a total of 26
exhibits which include telegrams, correspondence, letters of credit,
and miscellaneous material which go to the statement that he has
placed into the record.

Is that correct ?

Mr. Srarer. Yes, sir.

[At] this point Senator Fluddleston withdrew from the hearing
room.

[ The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit Nos. 62 through

87”-ad scriatim for reference and may be found in the files of the
subcommittee.]
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Senator Gurney [presiding]. Mr. Slater, as you know, we have had
a rash of securities thefts over the past few years. What do you think
have been the major factors that have caused the theft and counter-
feiting of securities? ) . )

Mr. Svarer. There are certainly mechanical factors. T think basi-
cally the problem is a spiritual one, the absence of integrity on the
part of our populace as a whole. It is not that I despair on that count,
but I do think it has to be seen. Certainly, the growth of develop-
ing areas, the wealth that is in developing areas to be tapped, has made
it attractive to peoples who would use stolen securities, creating the
impetus to take them or to take the counterfeit security.

1 think the mix-up in the brokerage houses, in the transfer areas,
most of which T hope has been corrected, may have been a factor in
it. T think inexperienced help has been a factor, and certainly that ap-
plies at least in the working out of the problem, inexperience on the
part of those in the banking profession to some degree is a factor, if
1t permits this thing to go on. .

If T may say this, and T am sure it is subject to debate, I think our
penalties for this sort of thing are far too lenient. Even when there
are penalties, we go beyond that and make them easier, if T may put it
that way. These are the things that come to mind in answer to your
question.

I know as I sift through it later, there will be more that comes to me
later.

Senator GurneEy. When you speak of morality, T assume vou are
reforring to the bankers and business people who handle these frandu-
lent transactions, is that so?

Mr. Svater. If T understood your question correctly, when I speak
of the morality factor, T am thinking of legitimate bankers handling
the transactions. Yes, in organizations there are those who are greedy.
This Mr. Mastriana said that stupidity was involved on the part of
the bankers, Well, greed is stupidity.

There is prestige. The banker sits across the street from the bank in
town and he wants his bank to become the bank with the greater de-
posits. He sometimes just doesn’t care how that deposit comes into
the bank and he grasps at the opportunity to increase deposits by a
quarter of o million, as we have been told.

I think maybe it could be developed in further questioning, but that
is the way I would answer your question at this time.

Senator Gurney. Do you have any suggestions as to how we can pub
an end to securities fraud? You did mention criminal penalties, but I
am talking about other practical solutions.

Mr. Seater. I think merely the being of your committee has a very
salutary effect in that regard. There is no question but that difficulties
surrounding operation of this kind in this country, because of what
vou are doing, because of the indictments that are coming out of your
work and, more than that, the information that is coming to us by the
press, and I think particularly of the Wall Street Journal—these
things of themselves have done a great deal.

I think getting information across to correspondent banks could
well become a function of some of the larger city banks. I am thinkin
of those that you would know by name if I named them. They coul
well help their correspondent banks in this regard.
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Then it has to be brought to another level. That is to develop within
the bank, itself, an interest in getting these things across to a:l of the
personnel. There is a communications problem within banks, The Com-
mittee on International Banking is very active in getting information
to banks.

By the way, the proliferation of International Banking throughout
our country is going to have salutary effects because more banks are
going to have an interest in things abroad. Hence, when the sources
or the arens where these stolen securities can be used effectively dry
up. there will be less of a reason for stealing them, as I would see it.

The proliferations of multinational companies—some people don’t
find great value in them but T don’t find anything wrong with them—
this 1s introducing a new area of thinking in our citizenry.

The fact that we have had devaluation is of salutary effect as well.
It is now possible for industry to go into foreign markets, whereas it
wasn't before.
~ The inexorabilitics of economics force them to go into foreign mar-
kets and they are going to learn the ropes and they, in many instances,
are going to be the ounes who are the preceptors of the bankers.

But I think we have a leavening influence with respect to whether
this kind of thing can continue. Definitely, there has to be information
gotten ont, and I think that at the level of the major brokerage houses
and of the major banks an effort could and should be made.

In fact, I thought of approaching Merrill Liynch, Chase and City
and asking them if we could sit down and work something out on this
and get it out to their correspondent banks throughout the world and
get into the hands of developing areas information as to how these men
operate, and in that way put a stop to the use of these papers abroad,
thereby eliminating the need for selling them here or the reason for
stealing them,

I think it is a possibility. It is something that I will look at again,

Another thing is you have had testimony here as to computerization
with regard to stolen securities, counterfeit securities. I think some
system of that kind would be most effective. Computerization as to
transfer and registration.

And T know there are title problems involved. I think some enabling
legislation might be looked at here.

Senator Gurxuy. On that score I am told a vast majority of financial
institutions which handle securities have been reluctant to adopt a se-
curity validation system. Are you familiar with this problem? :

Mr. Srarer. I can't address myself to the question with any authority
and, therefore, T prefer to pass. I just know this, that the thing has
value, and I think it ought to be pushed, or at least a thorough study of
it ought to be pushed.

I don’t want to prejudice anyone’s position wherve he has an interest
involved, but I think it has validity, looking into the future.

Senator Guryey. Ave you saying there should be some valid system
designed to acquaint the banking industry and the security industry
with stolen and counterfeit securities?

Mr. Svarer. I, myself, could work out such a system and I believe it
could have public relations value and could be done at very low cost.

. Sex;a,tor Guryey. Could you simply state what you think might be
done?
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Mr. Scarer. Yes. I don’t know what my friends in City will think,
but, nevertheless, we will bring their names inte it. If the First Na-
tional City Bank were to take and put into pamphlet form just what
hasg transpired in this Zurich International Investment Corp. case, and
it could be six, seven, or eight pages, one in different langunages, and
be given to their branch banks throughout the world and to their cor-
respondents throughout the world, “Here we are helping vou with
something, posting you with something so vou can avoid a difficulty.”
?ij;y clould have been involved in this, in Panama, too, but they have
friends.

This, to my way of thinking, conld have great public relations value
to a bank the size of First City Bank, First of Chicago, Chase Man-
hattan. You have banks in your State that are greatly interested in
Latin America that could well benefit from something of this kind on
their own.

Most brokerage houses are located through branch offices or corre-
spondents throughout the world and could also dv the same thing.

Senator Guryey. Are you suggesting that major financial mstitu-
tions disseminate information on how to avoid getting caught in such
schemes ?

Mr. Svater. BExactly. The unfortunate part of this, again, is that
when you get it into an organization, the material gets into the hands
of one person or two people and stops there. It is not disseminated
down or up.

This Shinwell can be working in the next office whereas the chap
who has the publication could be sitting, reading it in the office
adjoining.

1 believe if it were presented properly from a position of sufficient
statute, it could be gotten across,

Senator Gurney. Mr. Slater, T have not had the benefit of all your
testimony, and I want to be sure that I do not repeat anything that
might already have been covered.

Did you delve into the basic mechanics of how Shinwell planned
to arrange for the transfer of these Panamanian properties against the
credit instruments? A

Mr. Svarer. No, I did not, sir.

Senator Gurnry. Could vou tell us how that worked ?

Mr. StaTer. Yes, I can. Shinwell came into Panama in August, early
August 1970, and arranged for the purchase of Panama Plywood
properties. There were four distinet purchase agreements—one pur-
ch.zﬁg agreement for four corporations. The total involved was $5.5
million, ,

Senator Gurxry. And he negotiated the contracts for the purchass
of these properties? :

Mr. Suarer. Exactly. These were very attractive properties at half
the price. They were lumbering, lumber processing, cattle raising, and
resort ares properties. He did the contracts with the Panamanian
counterparts on a cash basis.

The money was to have been paid into the seller’s account in a Pana-
manian bank within August of 1970. This went on and no moneys were
paid into the agccount.and the contract was redons,

" It was on the basis of letters of credit being issued. These letters of
credit, which I saw first in Panama around the middle of September—
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I wish Senator Percy was here now because that takes an edge off
time—were Zurich International Investment Credits, each for $3
million.

As a banker, I categorized them immediately as being worthless.
We went through the credits required, the presentation of title trans-
fer papers, and evidence of title transfer papers, and evidence of title
transfer to all of these properties in Panama.

I personally went through the complete exercise with the corporate
attorney, a Mr. Woodrow de Castro, and the attorney for tue sellers,
and we prepared all the title transfer papers. We put ther: in the hands
of the bank and I personally prepared m Spanish and English a tele-
type through Madrid, tested through Madrid to, T chink it was, Credit
Suisse in Switzerland, availing ourselves, and I say ourselves because
I was part of it then, of the $6 million represented by the letters of
credit. There was $5.5 million to aprly against the properties and
%6 million to be drawn under the cradiis.

The credits were payable at the Zurich International Investment
Corp. office, Nassau, Bahamas. This excrcise, from a banking stand-
point, was very correct.

I understand when it reached Credit Suisse in Zurich that it created
consternation. This is what never should have happened. It was one of
the clinkers that got into Mr. Shinwell’s thinking.

Senator GurNey. Why did the telex create consternation ?

Mr. SraTer. Because this is not the way it should have been done.

It should have been done on the basis of papers presented and there
should have been no forwarding through on a banking program. That
1s what T did, I put it through on a banking basis. I should have just
sat there and asked Ernest Shinwell, “What do you do here?” And let
Ernest tell me what the next step was. I didn’t, which I wouldn’t do.
. Then there was no response to that drawing or drawings, because
there were two credits, or letters of commitment, really, of the Zurich
International Investment Corp., except that there was an acknowledg-
ment from the Credit Suise to the effect that they had sent on all of
the papers to Zurich International Investment Corp. in Nassau. We
further asked that Zurich International Investment Corp., Nassau,
apprised the Credit Suisse in Nassau, who, in turn, would cable advice
to their head office in Zurich, who, in turn, would cable advice to
Panama.

We, I think, instructed that the moneys be placed in the Chase Man-
hattan Bank. Nothing happened, except that we had the advice and
then Shinwell came up with the story that GRAMCO, an offshore
mutual fund debacle, as well as the TOS mess, were creating securities
disposal problems and the disposal of securities would not give them
the cash that they wanted to fund the letters of credit and, therefore.
the thing had to be delayed. :

_ L told him, as T have testified here, that the thing was preposterous.
Incidentally, if I was asked again, “What things led you to believe that
the thing was built on shaky foundation 2” Fere is another one.

Senator Gurney. Let me see if I totally understand what happened.

The first request for funds went to Credit Suisse in Switzerland?

Mr. Sr.aTER. Yes.

Senator Guryey. And they didn’t know anything about it so they
referred it to Zurich International in Nassau ¢
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Myr. Svarer. Which is what they should have done in good banking
procedure.

Senator Guryey. They went to Credit Suisse in Nassan ?

Mr. Starer. They presented their papers to Zurich International in
Nassau asking Zurich International, Nassau, to contact Credit Suisse,
Nassau, who, In turn, would contact Credit Suisse, Zurich.

Senator (turney. What happened then ?

Mr. Suarer. We simply got the advice that all of this had taken
place and no money came.

Senator Gurxey. Nomoney came?

Mr. Srater. No money came. No money has come to this day.

Senator Guryzey. Was there any reason given as to why no funding
oceurred ?

Mr. Srarer. Yes. Because the funding securities behind the trans-
action would not provide, due to the market declines——

Senator Gurney. I heard that. But is that what Credit Suisse said?

Mr. Srarer. No. The bank gave no excuse whatsoever, They simply
did not collect and advised us they didn’t collect and that was it.
Shinwell provided the rest.

Then we went around on the obtainment. Shinwell was forever ob-
taining securities and these sccurities would be forthcoming today,
tomorrow, the next day, and this went on until finally I reached the
end of my tether and I went to Zurich toward the end of October,
October 24 or 25.

T told Ernest that T had come there to straighten out matters. I
finally left Zurich, quite annoyed with what I had seen because my
trip, other than to confirm to me that no serious effort was being made
to come up with securities, scemed to be valueless from the standpoint
of producing the money.

I called Trnest from Zurich and told him to meet me in London, I
would be there within hours, and I was going directly to the States, I
was through with the venture. The thing was just a flop throughout.
He and Mrs. Shinwell met me and my wife at Heathrow Airport and
begged us to stay on.

We wanted to iron out the differences, the securities, $10 million—
it is mentioned as $8 million here but it is $10 million worth of secu-
rities—were placed with Shearson-Hammill, and they were to be con-
verted into cash within a matter of days.

If T had been then in Zurich, I would have gone immediately to
Baden and checked. I was in London and on my way home. My wife’s
father had had a heart attack and we didn’t want to delay. For that
reason, I didn’t check either with Shearson-Hammill in New York to
find out from them what was happening.

But I went back to Panama, having spoken with Ernest Shinwell
every day from the time I left London. ITe spoke to me in (Ghio, New
Jersey, and New York, giving a progress report, and even gave me,
which has been furnished t1 the committee, I believe, a number related
to the funds transmission to Chase Manhattan Bank, and I went back
to Panama, considerably relieved. This was the end of October—no, the
beginning of November. I was considerably relieved hut still with ques-
tions. I thought the thing would come through.

Ernest called me and asked when he should return to Panama and
my comment to him by phone was, or cable, I don’ remember which,

L.
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“Come back when you have the money in yvour hand.” TTe said : “T think
T can come before the money is there because the minute I am there the
money will be there, too.” It was right after that that we were intro-
duced to the Mantell-Jacobs team and we tlien had the deposit of ze-
curities with Banco Exterior. I mentioned having been sick at the
time. T remained in my room. I had a visit from one of the sellers of the
property, the $5.5 million seller, who asked me, and gave me a list of the
securities, if the securities were good. T asked him to go to the bank and
look at them, it was his right. Shinwell was terribly annoyed with that.
It was another sort of nail in the coffin but by that time I pretty well
knew what was going on.

Senator GurNey. Are these matters covered in your statement?

Mr. Sraren. Covered completely, I think.

Senator Guryny. I don't wish to duplicate anything. T.et me ask vou
this question. You mentioned that yeou followed regular banking
procedures and that here is where the Shinwell caper got bogged down.
Yousaid that if Shinwell had handled the funding, it would have gone
through. Explain how this might have worked.

Mr. Srarrr. For one thing, he would not have had people pressing
from a number of angles as he did because of the way we handled
things in Panama. In the stages up to, certainly, the end of November
and the beginning of November, I worked as a banker should worlk.
I must confess that until December 23 I worked to get information
to uncover what was going on and I was not working for Shinwell
at the time. I was working for, in effect, this committee. But Shinwell
would not have been under time pressures, for one. ITe would have
been able to have made substitutions. e would have been able to, as
an individual, have explained to the sellers a bit more than the expla-
nation that they were getting from me, which was that there was no
money “and T don’t like the way it looks.”

Senator Guryey. How would the money have been obtained if
Shinwell had handled it?

Mz, Srateg. Somewhere along the line Mr. Shinwell was going to
get someone, as the witness this morning testified, to advance moneys
against the securities, and those moneys would have been transferred
to a bank of Mr. Shinwell’s chioosing. In this case I think he did choose
Chase for remittance to Banco Exterior in Panamna. The moneys had
to come out of securities that were placed at his disposal.

I might say this: Whether Shinwell changed his course of thinking
due to what transpired, I do not know, but I do know this, and 1
reported it, that he renegotiated contracts and then he made the deposit
of securities with Bauco Exterior, and he was endeavoring to obtain
title to properties, and he was working with both Chase and City,
Chase Manhattan Bank and First National City Bank. This I didn’t
know at the time. That was to obtain funds totaling, I think, $800,000
in one case and close to &1 million beyond in the other case against
cattle on each of the ranches. So he may very well have changed his
course of action at the time. But the money, to my knowledge, never
came in.

Senator Gurney. What you are saying is that had Shinwell been
given plenty of time, he would have obtained moneys by borrowing
ag&aix;st stolen and counterfeit securities elsewhere; 1s that what you
said
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Mr. Srarer. Quite frankly, yes. .

Senator Gurypy. And the money eventually would have wound up
in Credit Suisse and the transaction would have been capitalized?

Mr. Scater. Yes. If he had the time he would have gotten the
money.

Senator Gurxry. Shinwell just had time to present the Zurich
letters of cvedit and he never was able to secure funding for these
instruments?

Mr. Suarer. Exactly.

Senator Guryey. You did say that operations like this were more
likely to oceur in developing countries. Would you care to elaborate?

My, Srator, Yes. There is lesser expertise on the part of bank per-
sonnel in developing aveas than you find here, although from testimony
this morning one has to question that a little bit. There is a different
organizational structure in some banks abroad in that the president
and/or general manager really gives all the orders and all you have
to do is get to one mar: in the bank and you have it sewn up. There is
no question but that in some developing arcas there are those who,
it would seem to me, are very quick to lend themselves to this kind
of an operation, more ¢o than here, always, one, out of innocence or,
two, out of knowing what is going on and believing they can get by
with it because this kind of thing happens on occasion and it is nothing
to be greatly disturded about.

Senator Gurrzy. Do you know a Mr, Herbert Creekmore ?

Mr. Scarer. I do.

Senator Guryey. What do you know abont him?

Mr. Svarer. I know My, Creckmore as a resident of Florida. T met
Mr. Creekmore in Panama, I think first in 1968. I did not know him
at the time as Mr. Creekmore. T met him again in 1970. e came into
the main office, of which T oceupied a part. I brought his golf clubs
back from Panama to MMiami and due to a layover of an ongoing
plane I conversed with him for approximately 5 hours. It was learning
from Creekniore some of the things that he had seen in connection
with the operation and putting them together with the things that
I knew that I was able to come up with a more complete story. I spoke
to Mr. Creekmore at the time. ¥le told me that he had problems with
a Mr. Pedley on the west coast.

This is in connection with a mutual funds matter. I recommended
to him, as T am sure he would testify, that he go immediately to the
SEC and/or FBI and get the matter straightened out, give them
everything he had on it. ITe also told me that he was going to do an
operation for the Shinwell group, and I recommended to him, as T am
sure he will testify, that he contact the FBI immediately and have
them to be knowledgeable of everything that he was doing. To my
knowledge. thisis exaetly what he did.

Senator Gurney. Where did voumeet him

Mr. Svarer. At the time of this conversation it was in Miami. Fla,
Imet him first in Panama.

Senator Gurney. What was the reason for your meeting iim?

Mvr. Sr.ater. In Panama or Miami?

Senator Gurney. Miami. '

Mzr., Svarer. I met him in Miami for the reason of bringing his golf
clubs back from Panama to Miami. He had left Panama and left his
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clubs there and when I was returning he had asked a friend in Panama
if I would bring them back and I did. £ met him in Miami and gave
him his clubs. '
Senator Gurxey. Did you have any transactions with him in
Panama?
Mr. Svarer. I have hod o transactions other than the golf elub
transaction.
Senator Guryey. B reekmore did tell you in a long conversation
about his experiences with stolen securities? .
Mr. Srater. He ;ave me a rather detailed expose of what he knew of
this thing.
Senator Gur.vey. Are you talking aboud stolen securities in general
and how they are used in banking?
My, Sr.«gr. No, no. Just in particular this Shinwell operation. ITe
didn’t go seyond that.
Senvlur Gueney. Did he have any connection with Zurich Inter-
nati~+ .14
25 Srazer. I would hope not. I am almest certain he did.
¢ ‘nator GurNEY. You know Louis Mastriana.?
Mr. Svarer. Only from meeting him this morning. Not meeting him;
seing him.
Senator Guryey. Do you know Phil Wilson ?
Mr. Srarer. No.
Senator Gurxey. B. . Nicholson?
Mr. SrarEr. No, sir.
Senator Gurney. Patsy Lepera?
Mr. Sr.ater. No, sir.
Senator Gurney. William DeGironemo?
Mr. SvaTer. No, sir.
Senator Gurney. And you have never had any dealings with any of
these people? i
Mr. Svarer. No. T have never heard the names until I saw them in
connection with the testimony here.
Senator Gurney. I have no further questions.
Does counsel have further questions?
Mr. Feroymax. No, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Gurney. We will adjourn until 10 o’clock in the morning.
[Whereupon, at 4:35 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Wednesday, September 19, 1973.]
[Members present at time of recess: Senator Gurney.]
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WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 1973
U.S. Sevate,

PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS,
ConyrrTee oN GOVERNMENT OrzrartioNs,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., in room 3302, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, pursuant to section 4, Senate Resolution 46, approved
February 26, 1973, Scnator Henry M. Jackson (chairman of the sub-
commititee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee present: Senator Henry M. Jackson
Democrat, Washington; Senator Walter D. Huddleston, Democrat:
Kentucky; Senator Charles H. Percy, Republican, Itlinois; and Sena-
tor Edward J. Gurney, Republican, Florida.

Members of the professional staff present: Howard J. Feldman
Chief Counsel; Philip R. Manuel, Investigator; Fred Asselin, Investi-
gator; William B. Gallinaro, Investigator; Stuart M. Statler, Chief
6quns<_31 to_the Minority; Robert D. Sloan, Special Counsel to the
ghnquty 1,1 Wllhm(l; I;; Gi?ﬁleya detsltil{ed from thLe Internal Revenue

ervice; Fugene G. Anguilla, detailed fr 0C;
Watt, Chiof Clork, 202 om SBC; and Ruth Young

Chairman Jacksow. The subcommittee will be in order.

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening: Sen-
aixg}s J: acksonjmnd Gurney.]

1airman Jackson. Our first witness this ing wi g
Philie M e ess this morning will be Mr.

Mr. Wilson, would you come forward, please?

Mr. Wilson, would you raise your right hand to be sworn? :

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give
before this commiftee will be the truth, the whole truth and nothing
but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Wirsow. I do, sir.

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP M. WILSON, BALTIMORE, MD., ACCOMPA-
YNIED BY COUNSEL, BERNARD R. BRICKEL, ESQ.

Chairman Jacksox. Stat. your name and address lease.

Mr. Wrsox. Philip M. Wilson. My address is Béﬁimore, Md.
Chairman Jacxsow. Are you represented here by counse] ?

Mz, Wiwsow. Yes, sir.
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Chairman Jacksox. Will counsel identify himsel£# )

Mr. Bricgen. My name is Bernard R. Brickel, 515 Madison Avenue,
Now York, N.Y.

Chairman Jacksox. Are you an attorney?

My. BrickEL. Yes, I am, sir. .

Chairman Jacgsox. Are you representing Mr. Wilson here today?

Mzr. BricgeL. That is correct.

Chairman Jacxsox. Mr. Wilson, I would like to advise you of your
rights and obligations as a witness before this subcommittee.

Firstly, you have the right to remain silent and not to provide any
testimony or information which may tend to incriminate you.

If you do testify, anything you say here may be used against you
in any other legal proceedings. ) )

Secondly, you have a right to consult with your attorney prior to
answering any question or questions. )

Thirdly, under the rules of procedures for the Permanent Subcom-
mittee on Investigations, your attorney may be present during your
testimony. In that regard, we have already covered the fact that you
are represented here by counsel. ) )

As T have indicated, Mr. Wilson, in addition to your rights as a
witness, you have an obligation while testifying before this subcom-
mittee. You have sworn to testify truthfully. If you do testify, you are
obligated to provide truthful responses so as not to subject yourself to
the laws and penalty regarding perjury. )

Mr. Wilson, do you understand the nature of your rights and obliga-
tions as a witness hefore the subcommittee ?

Mr. Wisox. Yes,sir.

Chairman Jacksoxn. Mr. Wilson, you have been called before this
subcommittee because we have been informed that you possess certain
knowledge regarding the subject of the theft, transportation and ul-
timate use of certain stolen securities. Is that a correct statement of
your knowledge?

Mr. Wrson. I respectfully refuse to answer on the grounds that
my answer may violate my guaranteed rights by the Constitution of
the United States of America.

Chairman Jackson. Specifically with veference to the provisions of
the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution ?

Mr. Winson. Yes,sir.

Chairman Jackson. Mr. Wilson, the subcommittee has applied to
Chief Judge John Sirica, of the Federal District Court for the District
of Columbia, for an order conferring immunity and compelling you to
provide testimony before this subcommittee. L

“This application was granted and I would request at this time that
a copy of the order be marked for identification as exhibit 88.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 88” for refer-
ence and follows:]

Exmierr No. 88

Unrrep Stares Districr COURT FoR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA »
In the Matter of the Application of UNITED STATES SENATE PERMA-

NENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS, for an Order Conferring Im-
munity and Compelling Téstimony of Witness; Misc, No. 83-73.
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ORDER CONFERRING IMMUNITY AND COMPELLING TESTIMONY OF WITNESS

The United States Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, having
made written application for an order conferring immunity and compelling
PHILIP MORREL WILSON to testify and provide ofher information before
it, pursuant to Title 18, United States Code, Sections 6002(3) and 6005, and
good cause appearing therefore, the Court hereby finds as follows:

1. The Permanent Subcommittece on Investigations, a Subcommittee of the
Committee on Government Operations of the United States Senate, is presently
inquiring into syndicated or organized crime which may operate or otherwise
utilize the facilities of interstate or international commerce; and into all other
aspects of crime and lawlessness within the United States which have an impact
upon or affect the national health, welfare and safety;

2. It is anticipated that said Philip Morrel Wilson may be called as a witness
Defore said Subcommittee and may decline to answer questions or provide other
information on the ground that to do so may incriminate him;

3. The application for an order conferring immunity and compelling Philip
Morrel Wilson lo testify was made upon the approval of an affirmative vote
of at least two-thirds of the members of the Committee on Government Opera-
tions ; and

4. Timely notice of these proceedings has been given to the Attorney General
of the United States, and no objection thereto has been filed.

IT IS HEREBY ORDERID that Philip Morrel Wilson, in accordance with the
provisions of Title 18, United States Code, Sections 6002 and 005, shall not be
excused from testifying or providing other information before the Permanent
Subcommittee on Investigations on the ground that the testimony or other in-
formation sought may tend to incriminate him.

I'TIS FURTHER ORDERED that said Philip Morrel Wilson appear before said
Subcommittee and testify and provide such other information which is sought
with respect to the matters under inquiry by the said Subcommittee,

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no testimony or other information com-
pelled under this ORDER (or any information directly or indirectly derived
from such testimony or other information) may be used against said Philip
Morrel Wilson in any criminal case, except a prosecution for perjury giving a
false statement, or otherwise fajling to comiply with this ORDER.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that this ORDER be and is hereby made
effective nune pro tunc as of June 11, 1973.

Dated this 12th day of June, 1973.

JouN J, SIRICA,
. ) U.8. District Judge.

[Document handed to the witness.] ‘

Chairman Jacgson. May the record reflect that you have now re-
ceived a copy and you are now reviewing it with your counsel.

[ At this point Senator Huddleston entered the hearing room.]

[ Witness conferred with his counsel.]

Chairman Jackson. Mr. Wilson, I would advise you that you may
not further refuse to testify before this subcommittee on the basis of
your right against self-inerimination. Do you understand that?

Mr. Wrrson. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. I believe, Mr. Wilson, you have submitted a
copy of your prepared statement.

Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir.

Chairman JAckson. Are you prepared now to proceed to read that
statement ?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxsown. Al right, sir.

Mr. Wirsow. My name is Philip M. Wilson. I was born in St. Louis,
Mo., August 6, 1937, where I attended elementary school, high school
and also college. I am married. ‘ .




228

In 1961, I was a debit agent selling life insurance. In 1962, I became
a broker with my own agency which was the Bel-Air Agency and I was
selling both substandard and preferred automobile insurance.

1 continued in the local agency business through 1965 and became the
largest writer of substandard auto insurance In the eastern part of
Missouri. ) )

In 1964, I went into the offshore insurance business with the Buck-
ingham Insurance Co., Ltd., of Nassau, Bahamas. It was at this point
that I used my first fraudulent balance sheet. My fraudulent sheet was
prepared by Dr. S. J. Wiikinson of Nassau, Bahamas, who has pre-
pared at least 10 others for me. .

From 1964 to 1972, I was involved in at least 150 paper frauds using
offshore insturance companies, offshore banks, offshore mortgage com-
pauies, offshore CPA’ and also domestic banks, insurance companies,
mortgage companies and public accountants, i

I have gained all of my practical business experience and knowledge
from libraries, research materials and the street. My practices in the
field of fraud have extended from St. Louis, Mo., to the capitol of Mon-

olia, to the reaches of Moscow, to Buenos Aires, Argentina, Panama,
iustralia, and even to the far reaches of Bast Africa.

My dealings have led me to do business with first-class banks, mer-
chant banks and government banks in many corners of the world in the
placement of spurious securities and insurances. o

In my experience, I have also dealt with paper banks which is simply
a corporate bank shell with no assets. T would estimate that there are 20
places in the world where you could pick up a corporate banking shell.
This also pertains to the setting up and operation of paper insurance
companies worldwide. . .

I have been arrested approximately 10 times and have been convicted
twice—ifor contempt of court and mail fraud. My last arrest and con-
viction for mail fraud is what led me to cooperate with the Government.

The Department of Justice attorneys who I made my deal with, con-
vinced me that the best way was to cooperate with the Government in
exposing white collar fraud, both domestic and international.

Tt is my belief that the value of my cooperation with the Government
has run into the millions of dollars; that the information and docu-
mentation I have supplied will benefit the U.S. Government and other
governmonts for many years to come. i . ) )

Even if not used in the prosecution of crimes, strictly from an intelli-
gence viewpoint, this information will bring law enforcement and pas-
sage of legislation in white collar crime, such as insurance, bank, mort-
gage and securities manipulations, many years ahead of what it is
today.

Dgring the course of my illegal activities, both domestic and inter-
national, I have been involved with organized crime associates in orga-
nized criminal activity in the field of insurance, banking, and mort-
gages. Some of these individuals are:

Ernest Shinwell, Dominic Mantell, Dandy Xim Waterfield, Allan
Lefferdink, Harold Audsley, Mickey Deardon, Byron Prugh, Jack
Brandom, William Benjamin, Lee Zaharias, Roger Camp, Don Shep-
ard, Neil Maloney, Dr. T. Shearon Jackson, Joel Ginsbhurg, William
G. London, William Charles Smith, and Frank O’Neil.

These are but a few. I have provided the Government with the iden-
tity of scores of individuals who have been involved in specific frauds.
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T would be happy to provide this subcommittee with that information
if so desired.

Some of the corporate entities which I helped create and/or operate
or use, both domestic and international, as a conduit for making money,
include the following:

Zurich International Investment Corporation; Compreal Holdings;
Anglo Canadian Group, Ltd.; Assurance and Surety, S.A.; Normandy
Trust Compauy; First Liberty Fund, Ltd.: London and Wales In-
surance Co., Litd.; Bank of Sark, Ttd.; Belize International Insurance
Co., Itd.; Big Bend Insurance Co., Ltd.; Caribbean American Un-
derwriters; Cumberland Insurance Investment Group, Inc.; Farmers
and Merchants Mutual Fire Insurance Co.; First Southern Finaneial
Investment Co.; Hotei, Inc.; Tntercontinental Insurance Corp., BVI:
Island Enterprise, Titd.; Lawrenceburg Insurance Company; Mulock
International Insurance Co., Litd. ; Old London Insurance Co.: Picture
Island Computer Corp.; Allied Fund for Capital Appreciation; and
Transcontinental Casualty Insurance Co., Ltd.;: and many more too
numerous to mention. Fach of these had the common clements of false
and fraudulent balance sheets, worthless assets and vietims worldwide.

As a prime example of an international swindle, T will give an
overview of the scope of the Zurich International Investment Corp.
This swindle utilized the facilities of (a) banks, (b) mortgage com-
panies, (c) kinky securities, (d) letters of eredit, (e) bills of exchange,
and (f) friendly bankers and brokers (insurance and mortgage) and
operated in Switzerland, England, Bahamas, Panama and the United
States. This was headquartered in South Florida.

The communications systems involved in the scheme were inter-
national mails, international telexes, telephones, and the transfer fa-
cilities of international banks and couriers.

In reference to Zurich International Investment Corp., I was in-
troduced to this operation in January 1971 through Dominic Mantell
at a meeting in Miami, Fla.

Mantell wag in attendance, along with myself and my associate,
Carl Brown. First of all, let me tell you what led me into the Zurich
International Investment Corp.

I was introduced to Mr. Ernest Shinwell, Mr. James Rogers, Mr.
Frank Holmes and Mx. John Westcott by Dominic Mantell and Ron-
ald Kotler, at the Americana Hotel in Miami Beach, Fla., sometime in
October of 1970.

At this meeting and subsequent meetings, I agreed to give to Ernest
Shinwell $10 million of First Liberty Fund shares and $2 million of
International Bank of Sark cashiers drafts to replace a group of
stolen Coca-Cola stocks being held for Mr. Shinwell and his companies
at the Banco Exterior at Panama City, Panama.

The securities that I delivered to Shinwell, the First Liberty Fund
securities, were created by myself. The credibility of the First Liberty
Fund shares delivered to Mr. Shinwell using my corporate entities in
Florida, Switzerland, Panama and the British Virgin Islands, was to
show the legitimacy of this $10 million in fraudulent securities.

The $2 million in Infernational Bank of Sark cashiers drafts were
filled out at the direction of Mr. Ernest Shinwell so that they could
be properly deposited at the Banco Ixterior at Panama City and cash
could be drawn against them.
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I'might add that at this point, T had done no checking on my own
of any of the corporations that I have described so far, mcluding the
letter of credit transmittal from Swiss Credit Bank to Chase Manhat-
tan in New York City. I did no checking at that time on Zurich Inter-
national or the signatures of the individuals,

After experiencing one or two sales of the Zurich fraudulent lotters
of credit, I sent several telexes on my own to both Chase Manhattan
Bank, New York, and to Swiss Credit Banl,

The replies that I received from each banlk stated in essence, they
were stale letters of credit and that I should proceed with caution.

then proceeded to create my own Telex answer so that when I sold
the additiona) letters of credit, I could deliver a Telex confirmnation
along with the letter of credit.

I then began to both wholesale and retail Zurich International In-
vestment Corporation letters of credit backed up by the stale letter of
eredit issued by Swiss Credit Bank, and the bills of exchange drawn
against the Shinwell corporations of Intercopa, S.A. and Panama
Timber Products, S.A. at the Banco Lixterior, S.A. in Panama City,
Panama.

Some of the individuals to whom T distributed both on a wholesale
and retail level the Zurich International Investment Corporation let-
ters of credit include the following : Neil Maloney, Harold Audsley,
Bisron Prugh, Michael Strauss, James Boyd, Ronald Kotler and
others.

As a result of the distribution of the Zurich International fraudu-
lent letters of credit, we (that is the Wilson group) received cashwise,
approximately $125,000 which is a somewhat small takedown in com.
parison to others.

Additional funds were collected by distributors like Harold Auds-
ley of which we received no remuneration and likewise by Neil Ma-
%gwney who made his own distribution of which I received no remunera-

ion.

My evaluation as to the validity, authenticity, legitimacy and actual
value of all the assets used by these corporations is a very nominal
amount as compared to the statements, the bank references and other
infi)rmntion distributed by these corporations and their credibility
malzers,

I would estimate the cash value of all the
$100,000. These corporations had bal

many millions of dollars.

During conversations I had with Mr. Mantell
Zurich International Investment Corp. letters of credit and the
Intercopa, S.A. and Panama Timber Products, S.

1 £ C A. bills of exchange,
the inference was left with me that Dominic Mantell was to receive a

fee for every letter of credit that was sold, due to the fact that Dominie
claimed that neither he nor T had received any remuneration for the
$12 million worth of paper that had previously been delivered to Mr.
Shinwell.

Dominic Was paid a very small amount of money on several of the
letters of credit approximately $2,000) and we kept the balance of the
Tunds derived from the sale of these fraudulent letters of credit.

ne case in particular that stands out in my mind is the Sait Seas
ITolding, Litd., of Grand Bahama TIsland, the Bahamas, This involved

corporations at less than
ance sheets totaling in excess of

after receiving the
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the following: letters of credit on Zurich International Investment
Corp. and mortgage guarantees and commitments from Compreal
Holding for a total amount of $1114 million.

For these letters of eredit and mortgage commitments, three groups
received the following amounts of money from one of the partners of
Salt Seas Holding, namely, Mr. Neville Chan and his attorney, Mr.
Gwin Williams of Freeport, Grand Bahama.

The amounts were as follows: the Strauss group in Tampa, Florida,
received $30,000; the Wilson gron p in Fort Lauderdale received $30,000
and the Maloney group received §174,000 in three increments.

Some of the people who received compensation from the Maloney
group included Dominic Mantell who received $30,000; Albert M.
Meyers, a broker of Miami Beach, who received $17,000; and Wallace
LaGrange who received $10,000.

The Neil Maloney group guaranteed the first £30,000 paid to the
Tampa group, the second $30,000 paid to the Fort Lauderdale group,
plus his own $174,000.

On top of that, at this point in time, it is my understanding Mr, Ma-
loneyhas returned, under judgment, in excess of $200,000 to Mr. Ne-
ville Chan.

It is my opinion that the use of fraudulent financial statements in the
perpetration of white-collar fraud, domestically and internationally,
1s one of the most important factors in the making of money in this type
of business.

In all cases the assets, whether stolen, counterfeit, frandulent or
worthless, put into the right combination in the balance sheets do
nothing but make money in the hands of experienced and knowledge-
able operators of frand, domestically and internationally, in any field—
banking, insurance, securities, mortgages, shipping, just anything.

One example of where stolen securities were used in a small insurance
company balance sheet was the Bankers Security Mutual Insurance
Co. of Kansas City, Mo. In 1966, I came into possession of approxi-
mately $400,000 of stolen securities, stolen in a bank burglary some-
where in rural Missouri.

The individuals who had done the bank burglary were friends of
mine and didn’t know how to dispose of the stolen securities, There-
fore, they asked me if T had a place where I could nse them. T paid
nothing for these securities and promised nothing except to do the
group a favor.

The securities consisted of series B bonds, Emerson Electric stock,
RCA, Budweiser, and other blue chip securities. T then arranged for
a financial statement to be created with the $400,000 in stolen securi-
ties for the Bankers Security Mutual Insurance Co. and proceeded to
write Insurance business in Missouri, New Yorlk, Illinois, Michigan,
Arizona, and California in excess of $500,000 in the writing of this

insurance in the United States. I was also able to write reinsurance
for several Lloyds brokers with the Bankers Security Mutual In-
surance Co.

In 1967, when I quit writing insurance in the Bankers Security
Mutual Insurance Co., I then proceeded to dispose of the $400,000 in
stolen securities through a group of bumbling idiots.

he securities were taken by James Boyd to another fellow in Chi-
cago named Sonny, who then proceeded to have them transported to
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Los Angeles, where another group of individuals had been negotiating
with a group of undercover government agents. o )

When the transaction was agreed upon and the securities delivered
to the undercover agents, everybody in Los Angeles involved in the
deal was arrested and the securities were confiscated by the authorities.

To the best of my knowledge, the Bank of Sark, Litd. and the First
Liberty Fund, Ltd. are two prime examples of paper frauds.

The tentacles of these frauds reached into every corner of the world
and into every phase of legitimate business. The total face issue of
fraudulent paper by First Liberty Fund and the Bank of Sark will
be in excess of an estimated $300 million.

The rippling effect of other paper issued in the form of loans, mort-
gages, Insurance guaranties, purchases of real estate and other assets,
would be in excess of $500 million worldwide.

The credibility and market for First Liberty Fungl a.ngl B.zmk of
Sark was created by using other legitimate means of identity includ-
ing the Rand-McNally Banker’s Directory for Bank of Sark, Pollk’s
Directory for Bank of Sark, and the Paris edition of the Herald
Tribune. o )

We attempted to set up through legitimate banks worldwide, and
stockbrokers worldwide, an additional mavket for our paper. .

We also attempted to build a market for the securities by advertising
in all the English-speaking newspapers spread out all over the world.

As an example of the flow of paper, we will use the Bank of Sark
International cashier’s dvaft. A swindler would get from us an inter-
national cashier’s draft. He wounld fill out the draft and make an
arrangement of how much of the proceeds would be paid to our group
and then deposit the draft in a bank of his choice where he would get
immediate credit and/or cash. ) _

After selecting a bank and making the deposit, he would notify our
group as to the bank and if the deposit had been accepted for cash
or credit. :

The movement of the draft at that point would be as follows : From
the local bank to the correspondent bank if they had one; from the
correspondent bank to the Bank of Sark in Guernsey, by mail; from
the Bank of Sark, it would flow back to our office whether it was in
Florida or St. Louis.

Therefore, our group ended up with all the drafts and checks that
were issued to any banks anywhere in the world.

At that point, we would issuc instructions to our employees at the
Bank of Sark as to what type of delaying tactic or notification would
be sent to the bank that had forwarded us the draft. We had created
a whole book of form letters and answer-backs to create lulling actions
on these drafts that were coming in worldwide. ‘

Depending on the activities of the swindler that had issued the draft
and 1f he had paid his fees, would be the criteria on how the drafts
were answered back to the issuing bank. ‘

Another interesting point was that the Bank of Sark was in pos-
session of the American Bankers Code Directory, therefors, any bank
anywhere in the world, could send a coded message to the Bank of
Sark and receive a coded message back, attested, just as any other
normal, first-class bank, '

[At this point Senator Percy entered the hearing room.]
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Mr. Wisox. To my knowledge, there were probably a minimum of
five other banking operations similar to Bank of Sark, but not as
sop{ust)cuted. operating at ahout the same time as Sark operated.

There was Atlantic Trust Bank, Ltd. and Atlantic Trust ank, S.A.
operated by Allen J. Lefferdink; the Bank of Anagada, Anagada
Island, British Virgin Islands, operated by Kenneth Bates, a South
African citizen; the Capitol Bank and Trust Co. of Panama, operated
by Alex D. Miller and Jack Morrow; and the Normandy Trust Co.
operated by mywelf and the Maloney group. ,

During the life of the Bank of Sark from 1968-7 1, approximately
1,000 pieces of paper were issned consisting of international cashiers
drafts, bank checks, letters of eredit and bank euarantees with an
estimated face value of $50 million. °

The total approximate dollar loss to banks, insurance companies.

mortgitge companies, bond ompanies, private individuals and oeneral
businessmen around the world would probably be in oxcess of $5
million.
. Tirst Liberty Tund, which was a Bahama mutual fund, was orig-
111:11}3* capitalized with Transcontinental Casunalty Insurance o, su}h)-
ordinated debentures with a face value of $1 million. The balance sheet,
of First Liberty Fund grew from $1 million in November of 1968 to
$32 million in August of 1970,

During the life of First Liberty Fund, Ttd. the estimated face value
of shares of stock guarantees and commitmer i< issued was in excoss of
$200 million.

The total dollar loss worldwide to banks, ..surance companies, mort-
gage companies, private individuals and ‘general businessmen would
probably be in excess of $10 million.

These frauds were easily perpetrated due to the inefficiencies in
the laws of their respective countries of incorporation and due to the
inadequate enforcement procedures of the countries of their incorpora-
tion and the countries where the paper was distributed.

The scope of securities fraud as an organized criminal activity
worldwide is probably one of the most important factors of law
violators in white-collar crime being committed today.

It is my estimation that there are approximately, in the whole
world, 10,000 people operating in white-collar fraud ‘as an oreanized
criminal activity. °
. In the United States alone, there are approximately 2,500 people
involved in this type of activity. Many of the operators of this type
of fraud in the Tnited States know each other by reputation, refer-
ences, or by dealing with each other either directly or indirectly on
a peripheral basis in this field.

In my own situation, by knowing people in this field as I have
previously deseribed, I was able to move cross-country and locate
s()z'erchly who I could operate with in any part of the United States.

For the remainder of the world with the other 7,500 estimated
people, the same system—that of knowing a reputation or being
referred to or having operated with the people divectly or indirectly—
a person 18 able to move to any part of the world to conduct this type
of business.

If one rhnoses to deal extenst vely in the stolen seeuritios business,
which I did not choose to do—he can, instead, deal in the worthless,
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{frandulent type of securities to accomplish the same objective. If a
person in the organized criminal activity of white-collar fraud chooses
to be involved extensively in the stolen securities business to meet his
ends, the end result is being taken over by the more traditional concept
of organized crime people.

The end result is that the white-collar frand individual ends up
being dominated and owned by the Mafia-type eriminal. This neces-
sarily happens because the normal white-collar fraud criminal in
essence, is & nonviolent type of person.

Another point is that the white-collar frand individual bhecomes
dependent on tl « organized erime people to supply him with the secu-
rities to keep go. . - further.

It is obvious th... there are no easy solutions to this problem. I this
type of white-collar erime is to he abated, corrective actions must
come from within the financial community as well as well as from
sarious governments concerned,

Basically, the perpetration of this type of white-collar crime, inter-
nationally, stems from the fact that the business community has
difficulty in verifying and authenticating the assets listed in financiul
statements,

As far as T know, there is no regulatory agency which systematically
is able to determine the value or the authenticity or credibility of
many of the assets used in financial statements.

Obviously, there are problems that are peculiar to insurance, bank-
ing, securities and mortgage companies throughout the world that
have to be eliminated by good type legislation matched by adequate
and competent enforcement; and of immense importance, there must
be recognition on the part of the courts that this type of crime must
be dealt with severely because therc are many people who would be
willing to do 2 years for stealing $2 million.

As far as the insurance industry is concerned in this country, I
would recommend that legislation be considered similar to that in
the banking field but with the authcuity to actually verify assets listed
by insurance companies. :

At this time, I will ks giad to answer any questions you may wish
to address to me.

Chairman Jacxsow. Thank you, Mr, Wilson. )

On behalf of the committee, we want to express our deep apprecia-
tion for your cooperation and your help.

I want to start off on the light side for a minute. T can't resist asking:
you to relate your frauds at the capital of Mongolia and the reaches
of Moscow. Maybe we have achieved some new diplomatic hreak-
throughs.

I wonder if you could explain.

Mr., Wison. During the years 1068, 1089 and 1970, while T was
involved in the general business, I was also involved in the writing of
insurance worldwide. I was able to make contact with several Lloyds
brokers in London to be able to become a reinsurer at Llovds.

I was able to use my group of companies to write reinsurance of
both Lloyds syndicates and other companies around the world via the
Lloyds brokers in London.

I remember explicitly in December of 1969 being ecalled on Christ-
mas ISve by one of the London brokers asking if I would be willing
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to reinsure both the National Insurance Co. of Mongolia, the National
Insurance Co. of Red China, and one of the insurance companies in
Russia on certain lines of insurance that they had available, Since I
was new in the business——

Chairman Jacksox. Was this before our new trade initiatives with
China and Russia ?

Mr. Wison. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacxson. You were a pioneer.

Mr. Winsow. Yes, sir.

I then did, through 1968, 1969 and 1970 write the business as rein-
surance both in Russia, Mongolia, Red China, and in numerous other
countries behind the Iron Curtain. Much of this information that I
derived, including economic information, including the shipment of
helicopters and planes from Russia to the Middle Fast, including dates
of transfers and numbers, was supplied through my attorneys in
St. Louis to the loecal office of the CIA.

Chairman Jackson. To the local office of the CIA.2

My, Wissow. That is correct, sir.

Chairman Jacksonw. What sort of premiums did you receive for
the reinsurance that you were supplying for Lloyds of London?

Mr. Wmsow, Senator, over a period of the years that I wrote busi-
ness, we probably grossed in excess of $20 million in premiums.

Chairman Jacgson. I am just talking about on this operation.

Mr. Wisoxn. I really couldn’t separate it.

Chairman Jacrsox. Roughly what would it be?

My, Winson. Lessthan ahalf million dollars in preminms.

Chairman Jacrson. Less than a half million?

Mr. Wosoy. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jacrson. Did you suffer any losses in Mongolia ?

Mr. Wirsox. No, we didn’t suffer any losses in Mongolia.

Chairman Jacrson. China?

Mz, Wirson. None in China.

Chairman Jacxson. Did you suffer any losses?

Mr. WiLson. Yes, we had losses.

Chairman Jacksox. Where did they occur?

Mr. Wison. Losses occurred in Poland.

Chairman Jacxson. How much?

Mr. Winson. We had taken participation on the Polish airliners
which fly under the name of “Lot” and within a 90-day period two air-
plqr%os crashed into the same mountain. Out of the two losses we
paic

Chairman Jicrxson. It looks like there is 4 little fraud there,

Mr. Witsoxn. Out of the two losses in Poland, we paid one, and the
other one since we had not received a premium we slipped them a Bank
of Sark draft.

Chairman Jacxsoy. Did you pay on the first Joss?

Mr. TWirson, Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. What frauds were perpetrated on you, on the
reinsurance ? What frauds did you perpetrate on the reinsurance?

Senator Prrey. What Polish joke did you pull on them ¢

Chairman Jacksox. I can’t believe that Lloyds of Loadon wouldn’t
check out your insurance company in connection with yovr reinsurance
endeavors here. Did they check it?
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Mr. WiLson. Senator, the Tloyds brokers checked us, the Lloyds
commmittee had what they called the black list of several hundred
individuals in several hundred companies. Both myself and several
companies I represented were on the list, but with the credibility t.ha?
we ere able to create, the brokers were in dire need of companies;
therefore, they went ahead and used us.

Chairman Jackson. What credibility? o

Mr. Wirson. Well, at that time we were using Allan Lefferdink’s—-

Chairman Jacksox. Was Shinwell being used at this time?

Mr. Wirson. No, sir.

Cﬁiagj;nan Jackson. Ishe the son of Lord Shinwell.

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. )

Chairman Jacksoy. vas he being used ?

Mr. Wisson. No, sir. .

Chairman Jackson. What kind of eredibility ?

Mr. Wirsox. What we did is first off we had to have a good bank
roforence so we used Allan Lefferdink’s Atlantic Trust Bank in
Guernsey as our bank reference. We agreed to leave certain deposits in
T.ondon, The balanca sheets seeined adequate for the London brokers.

Chairman Jacksox. But certainly at that time any bank in Guern-
say would be snsp}sct. Tsn’t that a fair assumption?

-, Wirsox. Yes, sir. )

?Z‘giaixl}man TACKSON. They just aceepted it without checking at all
to find out whether it was a real bank or a paper bank ?

Mr. Wisox. Well, along with their checking T was a good salesn'}an
and I was bringing them a whole new philosophy. Instead of coming
to London and asking them to veinsure us. T was going in with the
idea “Tet me scll you some remsurance. .

]dehairnmn JAC%ESON. Tt is like bringing in a nice big bank draft to
the banker whose deposits have been rather slow. So you bring in a
million dollar draft and he sees the million dollar draft and is over-
whelmed. He immediately pays no attention to the source of the draft
and allows you to write checks on it, from the testimony we had
yesterdary. Thati o

fr. Wirson. That is correct, sir. : '

gﬁaﬁmau Jacxson. So it is a little bit of the same philosophy that

you were applying in this situation.
. Mr. WinsoN. Yes, sir.
Chairman JAcksoN. Inyour statement on page 7 yousay,
is m; ini audulent financial statements in the perpe-
trggitl)?l ngis?r (w’éﬁilgncotﬁgg ?ri&zésf ggnﬁs?igalfy and internationally, is one of the
most important factors in making momey in this type of business.

Trom what T have heard, that is a prefty accurate staternent.

Mr. Wilson, I am handing you now a copy of what purports to be
a financial statement of the Iirst Southern Financial Investment Co.
Can you identify it? )

[Document hai}ded to i}he witness.]
Mr. Winson. Yes, sir, I can. v
Cha?Znan TacEsON. Are you familiar with that?
. Wrson. Yes, sir, )

l(gilfaixgman JAGKSSC,)N. Would you tell the subcommittee what you

know about this company and who operated it ?
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. hfr.;‘VILSON. What I know about it is the following : Harold Auds-
ey, of Fort Lauderdale, Fla., and Howard J ones, of North Carolina,
and Byron Prugh of Fort Lauderdale, had this company. In the assets
and investments listed in here, which are not named, I contributed some
of the paper that went into this statement,
f(.}élzmrman Jackson. Could you identify your paper and the nature
of it ?
Mr. Wirsox. Well, insurance premiums receivable would be one.
Chairman Jacxsonx. How much is that?
Mr. Wirson. The total here is $1,909,083.
Chairman Jacksow. Ts it all fraudulent?
Mr. Wiwson. Yes, sir.
Chairman Jackson. All of it.?
Mr, WiLson. Yes, sir.
tiog};alrman JAcksoN, Would you read to the committee the certifica-
Mr. Wirsox, This is dated December 1, 1970, and it is to the board
of directors of First Southern Financial Investments Co.
The accompanying consolidated halance sheets of Fi i
> : 8 rst Soutl i
}x'westment Company and wholly-owned subsidiaries as of Nove;?lr)grlg’?a?g’lf%l
éas bq.en prepared from the accounts of the company, We have not auditéd thi§
tﬁgcil)lmsstagg;e;t lz)m_d, tgeretafgrg,ljexlpress no opinion on the statement Very
yours, & Price, Certified Publi 5
Way, ort Tandergite okt blie Accountant, 4548 North Federal High-
Q]1a11-man Jacxsown. Is that signed by a certified public accountant ?
lé‘li"r. _VVILSO}TI. Hisname is printed on here, yes, sir.
Lhalrman o AcksoN. What T meant is underneath s “Cepts i
Acooirman, ] h is “Certified Public
1(\)/[11'. Wirsox. Yes, sir.
. ‘Chairman Jacksow. Are you familiar with th
in o, y e assets of the company

reﬁl;a&r.nsom As T said, I contributed the reinsurance premium
Chairman Jackson Everythin i
SON. g you had that you contributed was
fraudulent. What about t} p i
AP 0 1e other assets that “are listed, to your

ba%gxlle }T"YILSON. To the best of my knowledge, I would say that it is all
Chairman Jacgson. That is another wa of saying it i

. . aying it -

lent paper. What do the assets total in cht com%an%f; s all frandu
Mr. Wizson. The total assets of $26,785,540.

tioglé airman JacrsoN. How much was the CPA paid for that certifica-
Mr. Wirsox. This I don’t kmow, Senator. T n 1
Chairman Jacxson. Do you know anvthine ever_m%t the CPA.
I\/R'. Wirsow. No, sir, y ything about him?

roo[ni t] this point Senator Iuddleston withdrew from the hearing
Chairman Jacrson. In your dealin i i

. gs with CPA’s, what kind of

arrangements have you had? When people see somethine like (%h(i)s

s;gnpd by a certified public accountant or approved by it, does it create

the impression, regardless of the caveat that was put in there, that at

least thisis a golng company of some kind ? T

2
3
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Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir. . ) . .

Chairman Jackson. What has been your experience in dealing with
CPA’s?

Mr. Wison. My experience has been anywhere from a nominal
amount of $300 up to at least $10,000, depending on who does the
certification. .

Chairman Jacgson. Do you find it difficult to get a CPA who will
sign most anything?

My, WrsoN. No, sir.

Chairman Jacxson. Is it difficult?

Mr. Wirsown. No, sir, it isn’t.

Chairman Jacxson. Will certain ones do it?

Mr. Wirsox. May I give you an example?

Chairman Jacsson. Yes. )

Mr. Wirson. The Mulock International Insurance Co. of Nassau in
the Bahamas which I mentioned previously in my statement, had a
balance sheet of $2.5 million. The balance sheet was made up of Bank
of Sark CD’s and Bank of Sark international cashier’s drafts certified
by Arthur Andersen and Co. of New York City.

Chairman Jacxson. The First Southern Financial Investment Co.,
statement will be marked exhibit 89.

[The document; referred to was marked “exhibit No. 89” for refer-
ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Peroy. Isn’t that one of the largest in the world?

Mr. Winson. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. And most respected ¢

Mz, WiLson. Yes, sir. .

Senator Prroy. They audit my office every year and prepare my in-
come tax return. :

Could you explain what Arthur Andersen certified ?

Mr. Wmsown. Arthur Andersen gave a certification on the Mulock
International Insurance Co. as to the balance sheet and the assets, &
nominal certification.

Senator Prroy. But were the terms of the certification limited ?

Mr. Wrson. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. But they did certify that these are the assets and
these are the liabilities. Did they describe the extent to which they
went into their audit to assert that the assets were real assets and not
fraudulent?

Mr. Wiwson. No, sir.

Chairman Jackson. Did they have a disclaimer?

Mr. WisoN. To the best of my recollection, yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. Read the disclaimer.

Let me have the exhibit.

The disclaimer that they have is as follows:

We have not audited this financial statement and, therefore, express no opinion
on the statement.

Senator Peroy. Let’s make absolutely clear for the record this is not
an Arthur Andersen statement. It is Roy E. Price, certified public
accountant, Fort Lauderdale, whoever he is. That is not Arthur
Andersen.
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Chairman Jackson. I agree. The real problem here is that in this
case the man signs off as a certified public accountant and to the pub-
lic there is a feeling that there must be some authenticity to it.

I would like to ask you to supply or the stafl to supply for the rec-
ord the actual certification in the insurance case refgrred to by Arthur
Andersen. I understand the Justice Department has those documents.

Mr. Wiuson. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jaceson. But there is no reason why we can’t get a
photostat for our record. We will have a copy of it.

As you say, there was a fee of $300 to $10,000 which would get a
CPA’s signature on the line ?

Mr. Wison. Yes, sir.

Chairman JacxsoN. Would some of them falsely certify that they
had audited when they hadn’t audited ?

Mzx. Wiwson. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jaceson. Were you able to do that with certified public
accountants?

Mr, WiLson. Yes, sir. :

Senator Peroy. To clear the record once again because we have only
brought two names in, did you have any direct dealings with Roy Iu.
Price and were you able to get them to fraudulently certify accounts?

Mr. Wson. I had no direct dealings with them, Senator.

Senator Prrcy. Did you have any direct dealings with Arthur
Andersen & Co.?

Mr. Wrwsow. No, sir.

Senator Peroy. Do you have any knowledge, direct knowledge, that
an outstanding firm such as Arthur Andersen, any individual or em-
ployee in that was “buyable” for $300 or $10,000%

Mr. Wirson. That I can’t really answer. I supplied all the material
to make the statement. I supplied tlie knowledge and the know-how.
The people that went to Arthur Andersen were not knowledgeable in
the insurance business, the two people that owned the company. I told
them exactly what I wanted and exactly what I needed and they were
able to obtain it. Thatisall Leantellyou. =~~~ = - -

Chairman Jacrson. Will you supply for the committee the CPA’s
that you were able to procure for your purposes, paying fees of $300
to $10,000, in order to get a fraudulent representation ¢

Mr. Wnsow. Senator, I will be more thai. happy to supply that list
to the committee. L ?

Chairman Jacxson. The staff should have that because it is a mat-
ter for action by State authorities. They are all licensed by State law
and not by Federal law. It also relates to violations of Federal law
where there is fraud in securities involved in interstate commerce. So
it is a double-edged thing. AR

It appears to me from reading your explanation of the Zurich In-
ternational caper that you attempted to complicate things to such a
degres and insulate the first frand so greatly that it was almost im-
possible to check; is that correct? Did you rely on the fact that per-
haps bankers and businessmen were so awed and overwhelmed by this
ft;;hut tl;ey would not question the legitimacy ¢ Was that one of the basic
enets

Mr. Witson. To complicate the matters when you commit a fraud
1s one of the prerequisites.
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Chairman Jacxsow. Is that a cardinal rule that you follow?

Mr. Winson. Yes, sir. It gets so confusing that you even get con-
fused when you are doing it. ]

Chairman Jackson. Let me see if I can get to the heart of this whole
operation, from listening to the witnesses coming in here who have
been engaged in fraud.

When you went into this, did you really believe that you could come
up with a foolproof kind of operation where you are not going to get
caught, or did you play a game here in which you realized, especially
as you got into it, that sooner or later you were going to get caught
and the question was could you keep on the run long enough and fast
enough to stay out? How did you really figure that you could ever get
out of this?

Mr. Wmsox. Senator, once I got into it I was so far into it I knew
that I was going to get caught. There was no question about it. The
postal inspectors were just Iike Sherlock IHolmes. They were on my
back all the time. They followed me everywhere, just literally. I knew,
for instance, in 1967, when I went to Paris, France, and met with Jaclk
Brandom and Al Lefferdink and rented a million dollars of Al Lef-
ferdink’s mutual fund.certificates for my Farmers & Merchants Mu-
tual Insurance Co., got the bank reference, got the reinsurance treaty,
that I was going to get arrested just as well as I was sitting in Paris.
T knew it was golng to come.

Chairman Jacksow, Is that when you first discovered that you
couldn’t beat the racket? .

Mr. Wiusox: No. I had discovered it previous to that. _

Chairmar. Jacesox. You started out in about 1964 going down this
road ? L L

Mr. Wnsay. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jaceson. You had a legitimate business prior to that?

Mr. Wison. I did, sir, and I had a chance when I got into the
Buckingham Insurance-Ca., I was offered a chance by the postal in-
spectors at that time that if T had paid the claims and got out of the
business that would be the end of it.

Chairman Jacksox. They would not file eriminal charges?

Mr. Wisox: Right.,

Chairman, Jacxsox. - What you ave saying is that once you made the
move into frandulent activities of various kinds, it wasn’t very long
hefore you weve: aware in your own mind that you couldn’t beat the
racket, is that right ?

Mr. Wirsox. I am sorry?

Chairman Jackson. I said it wasn’t long after you made your first
fraudulent move that you were convinced that it wouldn’t be long
before you would be caught in one way or the other ¢

Mr. Wison. I knew I was going to get caught, but I was in and I
figured well, I am going ta get the time whether I stop now or keep
going, so I just kept going. -

Chairman Jackson, Is this the position that similar people find
themselves in who have been engaged in this kind of operation, in one
form or another? Whether it is actually stealing the securities or
forging them or setting up paper corporations engaged in interna-
tional intrigue, call it what vou may, sooner or later they are going
to get caught. = -~ .. - .
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Mr. Wizson. Many of the people figure they will get caught and
many of the people figure they will blame it on somebody else and say
they were duped.

Chairman Jackson. Do you know of any operatives who are still
loose, who have been operating for a long, long time without being
picked up?

Mr. Wirson. Senator:

Chairman Jacxson. That is, who are still in the United States?

Mr. Wirson. Senator, I have supplied in my records to the Justice
Department a list of over 300 corporations and in excess of that many
people that I know of personally who are involved in this business.
Many of them are still on the street today. But one by one they are
getting action taken against them.

Chairman JACESoN. Do you feel that our hearings are helping to
alert the public to the frauds which some have indicated involve $50
billion in stolen, fraudulent, or counterfeit securities?

Mr. Wiusow. I think the hearings are helpful. I do. It puts the public
aware of what is going on and it makes bankers and insurance com-
pany officials and other law enforcement officials think about people
that they come by in passing that possibly this is a person who is in-
volved in this business. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jaczson. What is the single most important move the
Federal Government can make to stop the bulk of this kind of traffic?
There may be more than one, but what would be the top priority, look-
ing at your own experience and your own career?

Mr. Wirsox. The top priority, or one in my mind, is a strike force
on white-collar fraud made up of the;different.agencies and oriented
strictly to white-collar fraud across the country. I think there prob-
ably has to be a lot of legislation put into insurance and banking so
that this type of thing can’t happen. But it is going on every day.

Chairman JacxsoN. Your basic recommendation would be for addi-
tional law enforcement activity, investigative forces, zeroing in on
what you call and describe as white-collar fraud?

Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir, explicitly oriented %o white-collar fraud.

Chairman Jacksown. Senator Percv?

Senator Prrcy. Mr. Wilson, you have said in questioning by the
chairman that due to your success—I say success limited becaunse you
did get arrested 10 times and convicted twice—that you earned a good
incomt and ran an operation for almost a decade. You were considered
the tops in your business, a great success.

Mr. Wizson. Thank you.

Senator Prrey. Tt is a dubious compliment. I suppose anything you
go into you ought to do well. o

Mr, Wrrson. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. This is a matter of public education and alerting
people to the problem. Obviously public accounting firms are unaware
of the tactics used and you pulled the wool over their eyes and a lot
of people’s eyes. Let’s assume Senator Gurney and Senator Jackson
and I are in a business and we want some reinsurance. You say your
success is due to your good salesmanship. Can you give us the pitch?
Can you give us the spiel that you would give to convince us why we
should buy our reinsurance from you in spite of the fact that in your
mind you know you are going to perpetrate a fraud on us?
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Mr. Wison. I think it would be a little hard for me to give you the
sales pitch in this type of setting, but I am quite convinced—-—

Senator Percy. How would you go about the procedure? IHere we
are, three men of average intelligence, in a legitimate business, look-
ing for a legitimate way to avoid risk through reinsurance.

Mr. Winsow. First off, if you were a reinsurance broker or insurance:
broker, that is one of the prerequisites. Two, one of the things that we-
looked for both in the United States and outside the United States:
was wealkness, the weakness of the people we were dealing with as far
as greed, as far as knowledge, and things of that nature, and their
weakness of needing because this is where we filled the holes.

Senator Peroy. In other words, you would go about making a care-
ful analysis of people you were going to call on. You wanted to know
who your potential customers were. The object was for you to know
more about them than they knew about you, obviously.

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Senator Prercy. It is not a haphazard, canned pitch that you give
to anyone. You know who your customers are.

Mr. Wrrson. Senator, In my operation we were as well organized
as any other business. We had group insurance; we gave cars to our
employees; we paid payroll taxes and withholding taxes while we
were in our operations. We had a very qualified administrator, When
T would go out and find a deal and gather up the paperwork and bring-
it back, he would analyze it, and then we would decide how to attack.

Senator Prrcy. What sort of a representation would you make to us,
however, in order to get our confidence and cause us to place our busi-
ness with you? ‘ )

[ At this point Senator Huddleston entered the hearing room.]

Mr. Wison. I would show you some of the other risks that we had
written in other places, copies of checks where we had paid claims,
copies of income checks where they had come in, bank references,
copies of our reinsurance treaty. It was a pretty good package when
it was done. We were able to sell many people on the product.

Senator Prroy. Where did you get your education, Mr. Wilson, for
this skill that you developed ?

Mr. Wirson. From the libraries, textbooks and doing it. Just start-
ing from scratch and doing it.

Senator Percy. Could you give us some of your educational bacl-
ground ? .

Mr. Wison. I wentto college in St. Louis, Mo.

Senator Percy. What college?

Mr. Wirson. I went to Harris Teachers College and then I went:
on to the University College of Washington University. I did not
graduate. '

Senator Prrcy. You did not graduate?

Mr. Wirsow. No, sir. :

Senator Percy. A: college dropout:?

Mr, Wirsoxn. Yes, sir. _

Senator Prror. Can you give us a feel as to what your motivation
was for dealing in securities frauds? Was it easier to make money there
than anyplace else? Was it the big money involved ? Was it the excite-
ment of it ? S C

Mr. Wnsow. It was more than excitement and it was hard work. It
was not just sitting back and getting something from somebody and
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taking this someplace else. I found that it was a lot better to create
my own securities than it was to deal in the stolen securities. Quite
frankly, it took a lot of long hours when we did it. We worked at it
very extensively. I went to the printing shops. I sat with printers
while they made the balance sheets. I sat with the printers in one in-
stance when I used Dr. Wilkinson, who was a public accountant in
Nassau, I took one of his pieces of stationery to the printer in St. Louis
and got the exact stationery, got the color inks, and stood over the
printer while we recreated the blank signed stationery, so we had our
own do it yowr own public accountant stationery. When we did a new
statement, all we had to do was fill in the spots.

Senator Percy. That simplifies it.

Mr. Wrrsown. It is real simple. i .

Senator Prroy. Is it part of your motivation to match wits with
others and to outwit them

Mr. Wizsown. I did that, yes, sir.

Senator Percy. That is part of the challenge? )

Mr. Wisson. Right. The money was good, there is no question about
it.

Senator Peroy. If it is true that money is the root of all evil, how
much money was involved and was it also the monetary incentive? Did
you have a desire to acquire a lot of wealth and this was the quickest
way and the easiest way to do it? What are we talling about when we
tallk about money? What were your peak annual earnings, for
instance?

Mr. Wison. Senator, as far as the total amount of money we
handled it was in excess of probably $35 million to $50 million. As far
as what my earnings were, it would be hard to say. I had enough money
to live on.

Senator Prroy. Isit hard to say or you don’t want tosay ?

Mr. Wrrgon. It is hard to say. Several hundred thousand a year.

Senator Percy. How much did you pay income tax on?

[The witness conferred with his counsel. ]

Mr. WiLsow. I filed no returns in 1970, 1971, or 1972.

Senator Peroy. No returns?

Mr. Winson: No. ' :

Senator Prrex. And your income was in excess of several hundred
thousand dollars? : '

Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir.

Senator Peroy. When we talk about taxable income, you are up
in the several hundred thousands of dollars of gross income ¢

Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir. ' . '

Senator Prrey. You are rivaling some of my friends in business. So
money is the motivation, and matching wits also ¢

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. :

Senator Prroy. How did you originally get associated with figures
in organized crime? Did you originally operate on your own as an
independent operator ¢

Mr. Wisow. L am sorry ¢

Senator Prroy. Did you originally operate independently, on your
own, exclusive of organized crime?

Mr, Wosox. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. What brought you into organized crime?
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Mr. Wiuson. I think some of the figures or some of the swindlers
that I had dealt with around the country that were either peripherally
associated or knew other people brought them to us as far as to do
business with them. I never went out looking for them.

Senator Prroy. When did you fivst meet Dominic Mantell?

Mr. WiLsox. 1970.

Senator Percy. What were the circumstances of that meeting ?

Mr. Wisox., Well, the circumstances revolved arvound the Pru-
dential Leasing Co., of Miami and Joseph Lubin. What had happened
was that Jack Axelrod and myself in St. Louis had bought the Pru-
dential Leasing Co. franchise for St. Louis and St. Louis County. We
thought it would serve as sort of a vehicle and as a legitimate front,
Once we got involved with Joe Lubin and discovered that Joe Lubin
was using it as his own front while he was dealing with other figures
and taking advance fees, wo reached a point where Joe Lubin did
come check kiting on us. We asked one of our friends on his way back
to Miami to find Joe Lubin, We asked Ron Kotler to find him. Kotler
found Lubin and Lubin introduced himself to Dominic Mantell and
put Mantell on the phone with me in St. Louis. I was introduced to him
and asked 1f T would like to see him when I would come to Florida the
next tine, which I did on my next trip to Florida, some time in the
Spring of 1970,

So T wasintroduced to him via Ron Kotler and Joe Lubin by phone.

Senator Prrey. Was your relationship with organized crime en-
tirely voluntary on your part or was there any coercion or feeling on
your part you had to associate with them because of the piece of the
action that they had or claimed ?

Mr. Wirsox, Senator, several things. First off, we didn’t need any-
body in organized crime to operate our husiness. They weren’t big
enough to take us over. Quite frankly, that is the way we left it.
Several times several people made overtures to us and several times
we told them just what they could do.

Senator Tercy. Yon mentioned that worldwide this fraternity of
peaple dealing in fraudulent securities numbers about 10,000 people,
2.500 of wwhom are in the United States, Can vou give us an estimate as
to the number of banks, mortgage, investment, and other security
entities which have heen set up to facilitate security swindling?

Mr. Wirsox. I would say, just as an estimate. that there are probably
several thousand insurance companies. banks, and mortgage com-
panies that use, have used. this type of material to move forward.
Mav I give vou an example ?

Senator Prroy. Yes.

Mr, Wirgoxn. There is an insurance company that is in Chicago,
which also owns a sister insurance company in Indiana. I have heen
over to the Treasury Department with the people from the fraud
section of the Department of Justice, along with Jack Axelrod and
Mr. Robert IHickey. attorney from the frand section, to take a look at
the Treasury list of the TTnited States. the insurance companies. As we
went over there and we looked at several of the annual statements of
insurance companies, we noticed that in these two insurance com-
panies, several of the securities were the same securities. The serial
numbers were not lsted but the guestion in my mind which I raised
with the Treasury was why would an insurance company in Chicago,
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which is admitted in other States, and a surplus line carrier, have to
incorporate a separate insurance company in Indiana which is one
State where it is easier to da business than many other States. So here
is one example that I discovered.

Also, in another set of two insurance companies, the assets made a
big circle. There is a Pennsylvania insurance company which had
assets which belonged to an associate company in New Jersey from a
Florida bank sitting in New York. Some of the things just didn’t add
up, but these are companies on the Treasury approved list. If you take
the best book, and you take all the annual statements of insurance
companies, another instance, Reliance Mutual of America Insurance
Co., of Oklahoma City, Okla., which went into receivership in July
of this year—in 1969 I arranged for this company to rent $1 million
worth of securities from Allen Lefferdink. Myself and Joel Ginsburg
of St. Louis, Mo., arranged this. We took the Canadian Mutual Funds
to Bermuda, and from Bermuda organized a London-based holding
company, transferred the London-based holding company to a Dela-
ware corporation, transferred the ownership of the Delaware corpora-
tion, to I&. Ray Price and Reliance Mutual of America in Oklahoma
City, put it in a statement and Mr. Price signed the statement and it
passed inspection for 1968, 1969, 1970, 1971, 1972 and part of 1973.

Senator Prrey. Mr. Wilson, before I ask this question I want to
again remind you we do not want hearsay. We want firsthand knowl-
edge from you in the first person.

Previously T asked you about organized crime. You have responded
that organized crime figures made overtures to you several times, T
ask this: Who were they? Where did they come from? In what con-
nection did they malke overtures to you? What kinds of deals did they
present to you?

Mr. Wirsox. One of the first was Dominic Mantell. I explained pre-
viously how I was introduced. Dominic wanted to become a partner of
the St. Louis group in 1970. We thought at that time and we told them
at that time that we would just as well do business with them on the
basis of he had his own operation, whatever it was, and we had our
operation, and what could he supply to us. We didn’t need any musele.
We had money. We had cash flow. We had assets. What was he going
to do? What was he going to supply? e did know a lot of people
around the country, so this is one thing he could supply—additional
swindlers and possibly victims.

Senator Prrcy. You have indicated there is a large number of na-
tional institutions that have facilities set up to handle securities swin-
dling. Could you give us any idea as to what proportion of these would
hayve connections with the mob or organized crime?

[ At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room.]

Mr. Wirson. Not honestly, Senator. I know that there are banks
around the country where organized crime people can walk in and
out with whatever they want to walk in and out with and get it negoti-
ated. If you are in the business, it is really not hard to find. That is
what it amounts to,

Senator Prroy. Can you then expand on your previous statement as
to who else you know of that made overtures to you, in what form they
made them, and why?

Mr, Wison. Another gentleman would be Bob Ostrander, of
Chicago, I11.
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Senator Percy. A constituent of mine. T don’t know him. _

Mr. Wison. Actually, he is from Lansing, Ill. He was working
with Milwaukee Phil. I was introduced to Mr. Ostrander sometime
around 1966 or 1967 by a Mr, Harold Sussman of St. Louis, Mo. Mr.
Ostrander wanted to become our partner also. Again we advised him
that unless he could supply something that was absolutely needed, we
would just as well et him be a broker, bring us business, we would
bring him business. That is how it worked.

Senator Perey. Who else?

Mr. Wirson. Another gentleman on the west coast was a Mr. Dave
Garowitz out of Tos Angeles. Tle attempted to move in at one time, not
knowing who I was, or who my friends were. e wanted to become
my partner. I advised him that if he wanted to move in, fine, but he
had better check with people in Florida before he moved in. After he
discovered who I was, he wanted to know if 1 could teach him the ropes
and the Bank of Sark type situation.

Senator Perey. Anyone else you care to comment on?

Mr. Wiusox. Not that T can recall at this minute, Senator. )

Senator Prrey. Can you give us the names of some of the organized
crime families that are associated with some of the various fraudulent
operations in which you participated with which are listed on pages 2
and 3 of your statement ? Would you identify the organized crime fam-
ily or organized crime figures associated with eacl one?

Mr. Winsox. In that case, like Zurich International Investment
Corporation, it would be Dominic Mantell and Ernest Shinwell. In
Compreal Holdings, actually it was Neil Maloney and at the end it was
T. Shearon Jackson and Dominie Mantell. In the Canadian group it
was just swindlers. The Normandy Trust Co. was operated by myself
and the Maloney group which included Dominic Mantell. First Liberty
Fund was operated basically by my group and then by the Deardon
group in Florida. It had no organized crime people attached to it. Lon-
don & Wales Insurance Co. was operated by William Charles Smith.
The Bank of Sark, of course, was one of our own, which many people
used extensively in a lot of places. ]

Belize International Insurance Co. was one of ours. Big Bend
Insurance Co. was one of ours. Caribbean American Underwriters was
one of ours. Cumberland Insurance Inivestment Group was operated by
Michael Strause out of Birmingham, Ala. Farmers & Merchants
Mutual Fire Insurance was one of ours. First Southern Financial was
Harold Audsley, Byron Prugh and Howard Jones. Iotei was a small
public company in Ohio, operated by a man named Mr. Lammi. Inter-
continental Insurance Corp—I was in partnership with some New
York insurance brokers, Hank Miltry and Ed White. Island Enter-
prise the same way. .

The next one was operated by a geutleman named William Land-
wehr, the gentlemen I bought the Farmers and Merchants Mutual
Insurance Co. charter from Mulock International Insurance Co. was
operated by Bob Ostrander, Jeflrey Distants and Roger Comp. Old
London Insurance Co. was operated by Lee Zaharias of the northern
part of New Jersey and Miami, Fla. o

Picture Island was operated by Peter Crosby and T had a part of it.in
the fact that I had a lot of shares in it. Allied Fund for Capital Appre-
ciation—I don’t know really who operated it but I had some shaves in
it. Transcontinental Casualty Insurance Co—J played the part of a
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bank reserve, supplying the $9 million DC, and being their insurance
broker worldwide.

Senator Prrcx. I would like to yield to Senator Jackson and Senator
ITuddleston now. But for the record is the Milwaulkee Phil you have
referred to Phil Alderisio?

Mr, WiLson. Yes, sir.

Senator Percy. 1t is?

Alr. Winsow. Yes, sir.

Senator Peroy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Jacksown. Senator Huddleston ?

Senator Hoporestox. Mr. Wilson, if an individual wanted to be sup-
plied with stolen securities, where would he go?

Mr, Wiwsow. I am sorry, I didn’t hear you.

Senator Hoonrrsron. If an individual such as yourself or someone
else wanted to be supplied with stolen securities, where would he go?

Mr. Wizson. Depending on what you were looking for as far as the
stolen security, there are people that ave actually in the husiness of sup-
plying stalen securities to other people that are in the fraudulent busi-
ness and legitimate business. If T was to go look for stolen securities—is
that what you are asking me?

Senator Huobpresron. Yes.

Br. Wirsow. IT I was to look for them, I would go to one of three or
four people, probably, 1ight now. .

Scnator Huppreston. Is the word out or around within the “in-
dustry” that certain people have stolen securities or can get them?

Mr. Wrson. When vou say “in the industry,” I would say among
the people that deal in them, yes, it is.

Senator Hunpresroxw. If you were operating today and you needed
some or wanted some securities to build a credit rating, what indi-
vidual would you contact?

Mr, Wison. I would probably go to Harold Audsley first.

Senator Huppreston. You think he would be able to supply them ?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes, siv. That is the first person I would go to.

Senator Huppiesrox. You have sold insurance for an insurance and
security company.

Ir. Wirsox. Assurance & Surety Co., S.A.

Senator Hupprestox. Is that a legitimate company ?

Mr. Wirson. It was a legitimate Swiss chartered insurance com-
pany, but the assets that were in it were all spurious.

Senator Honpreston. It was deliberately set up that way?

Mr. Wison. I don’t know if it was deliberate, but that is how it
turned out.

Senator Huovprestoy, That company does have some rather sub-
stantial clients, T would say.

AMr. Wirson. Yes, sir. It had several substantial clients,

Senator Huppreston. Such as the Ford Motor Co.?

Mr, Wrrsox. Yes, sir.

o Sgn&tor Huopresroxn. Did you sell any insurance to the Ford Motor
‘0.7

Mr, Wrnsow. I did, sir.

Senator Hupbresron. Do you have any personal knowledge of the

activities of Mr. Liouis Mastriana who testified here yesterday?

Mr. Wicsow. I do, sir.

05 B R A 00!

RS

248

Senator Huopreston. In your opinion, was he successful in perpe-
trating the frauds that he described to us?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Senator HupprLeston. Would you say he was a pretty good operator?

Mr. Wirson. I would say he was a good strect man, he was a good
dealer; yes.

Senator Huppresron. Street man?

Mr. WiLson. Yes.

Senator Heooresron, That, in effect, is the retailer ? He is the fellow
who makes the final contact with the customer ?

Mr. Witsow. Yes, sir,

[At this point Senator Jackson withdrew from the hearing room.]

Senator Huppresron. He has to be backed up by 2 large organiza-
tion or individuals or companies such as yourself?

Mr. Wirson. That is correct, sir,

Senator Huvpresron. Incidentally, T didn’t hear all of the question-
ing. If I ask anything that you have already responded to, if you will
so indicate we will not go any further.

You have indicated that the traffic in stolen and worthless securities
is worldwide, stretching all the way from South Americs to Australia
and the Soviet Union. Are there any basic differences in the operations
in the various parts of the world ?

Mr. Wrrsown, No, sir.

Senator Huvoresron. They are pretty much the same?

Mr. Wirson, Right.

Senator Hupprestox. Is there any significant difference between op-
erations in so-called developing nations and in the more industrialized

~ countries?

Mr. Wirsow. They are a lot more greedier.

Senator HupnresTon. Who?

Mr. Wirson. The developing nations.

Senator Hoppreston. So that makes them more susceptible ?

Mr. Wisow. Yes, sir.

. Senator Huonresron. What are the differences between operating
in the United States or operating in Western Burope and the Soviet
Union or Mongolia?

Mr. Wirsox. In my operations in Mongolia, the Soviet Union, and
Chlna, that was insurance, where I was not actually going there and
doing the dealing. The dealing went through intermediaries. For in-
stance, the business from Red China and Mongolia came to a broker
in Milano, Italy, and from there to London.

Senator Huvopuestox. The operation in Mongolia was handled by
someone else?

Mr. Wrtson. The National Insurance Co. of Mongolia sub-
mitted their request for reinsurance to their broker in Milano. The
broker in Milano passed them on to London. So maybe six months after
the coverages were effected, the company in Mongolia would have re-
ceived notification that the risks were taken by somebody like myself.
They put a lot of confidence into the broker in Milanc and into the
Lloyds brokers, a lot of confidence.

Senator Huopresrox. You said there were perhaps 20 places in the
world where a person could pick up a corporate banking shell, What
are some of those places?
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Mr. Wizsox. First off would be the Turk Islands south of the Ba-
hamas, Panama, Gibralter, Hong Kong, probably Malta, Lebanon,

Switzerland. . ]
EAt this point, Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]

Letter of authority follows:]

.8, SENATE, COMMITTEE ON (IOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, SENATE PERMANENT
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS

Prarsnant fo Rule 5 of the Rules of Procedure of the Senate I’e-rm:u_wnt Sub-
committee on Investigationg of the Committee on Government ()p(‘lrahmm. ber-
mission is hereby granted for the Chairman, or any megnbor of the bubm?}n‘mmofé
as designated by the Chairman, fo conduct hearings in epen session Vv.lfn()u} Aa
quorum of two members for administration of oaths and taking of ’reshgxmn} in
connection with trafiic in stolen se‘curitiusaand related frauds in the U.S. and
international marke September 19, 1973.
international markets on Septembe ' ey M. JACKSON,

Chairman.
CiraRrLES 11 PERCY,
Ranking Minority Member,

Senator Hupprestox [presiding]. There is not much trouble in find-
ing one?

Mr. Wrson. No, sir, not much finding. )

Senator Hupnreston. The subcommittee has been focusing a great
deal on the nse of stolen and fraudulent securities to take down banks

and fund shell business enterprises. You have mentioned several new .

areas of activity that the subcommittee hasn’t concentrated on yet, like
insurance, morfgages, and shipping activities, even. How are stolen or
frandulent securities used in shipping activities, for instance?

Mr. Wison. T have seen the situations where the spurious securities
were put into a corporate shell and corporate notes and guarantees
were given to shipowners for the charters and/or for the sale of the
ships. o

Senator I{upnrestox. To establish a shipping line?

Mr. Wizson. Right. ) )

Serator HuppresTon. And in the insurance business, to establish an
insursnce company ? )

Mr. WiLsow. Yes, sir. Spurious securities, the fraudulent onos,.stolon
securities, put into the right combination in the balance sheets with the
proper bank reference. ) .

Senator Huppreston. This would really enable the insurance com-
pany. for instance, to invest large sums of legitimate money in legiti-
mate enterprise ?

Mr. Wirson. I am sorry, Senator ? _

Senator ITuppreston. Would this form of false or fraudulent securi-
ties then enable the insurance company to move in the area of legitimate
enterprise by having funds available?

Mr. Wison. Yes, sir. )

Senator Huppreston. And mortgage companies would operate
pretty much the same way.

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. i . .

Senator HuppuestoN. You mentioned white-collar crimes in the
aren of stolen securities ending up being dominated by the Mafia. Are
you suggesting that this entire trade in stolen securities is tied to
organized crime?

Mr. Winson. No, sir.
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Sen;xtor Huppresron. There is o great deal of it outside of organized
crime ¢

Mr. Wirson. Independent, yes, sir.

Senator Huppresron. Are those independent of organized crime able
to move in all facets of the industry, that is, to dispose of stolen
securities?

Mr. Wirsox. No, sir. T have heard of instances where certain people
that were bank burglars took the cash and the travelers’ checks and
everything else they could get out of the bank vaults, out of the safe
de}iosit boxes, and then took the securities and flushed them down the
toilet.

Senator ITuppreston. They didn’t know how to handle it?

Mr. Winson. They didn’t know what to do with it.

Senator Huppreston. I3ut now hasn’t it developed to the point where
somebody can dispose of them if they get to the right people?

I\gr. WiLsoN. Yes, sir. They can either be disposed of or they can be
used.

Senator HuppLeston. You, of course, mentioned a number of aspects
involved in trading in stolen and worthless securities. You say you
have created securities. Was this your idea ?

Mr. Wicson. Well, I think the idea is older than me, but I just im-
proved on it for oy own benefit.

Senator Huppresron. Is this actually creating a stock certificate of
some kind ?

Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir.

Senator Huppreston. Using a printer?

Mr. Wisson. Right. _

Senator HurrzusroN. You described “my printer.” Did you have
someone in your employment ?

Mr. Wruson. It wasn’t under my employment, but it was using him
extensively. Another thing about the one printer that I used, when we
would get done with the printing job, we would pick up all the samples
and the printing plates so that when and if there was an investiga-
tion and it led to the printer, the printer had nothing to show the
authorities.

Senator Huporestron. And he knew what you were doing?

Mr. Wirsown. In some instances; yes, sir.

; Seenator Hoppresron. Was he paid off beyond his normal printing
ce?

Mr. Winson. No.

Senator HupprLesronN., You just paid him for the services?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Senator Huppresron. He was probably underpaid.

[At this point Senator Jackson entered the hearing room.]

Senator Huppreston. How did you use these created securities?

Mr, Wicson. We used them in our balance sheets so that we could
get statements, itemn one. Item two, we used them as collaterals to guaur-
antee other purchases. We used them as securities for other purposes.
‘We used them as trading devices with other people in the business.
Maybe they had a group of securities—it was like Monopoly. You
would lay them out on the table and say, “I need one, two, or three of
those and I will trade you some of this.” I did that on several occa-~
sions with Harold Audsley in Florida.
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Senator Huppreston. You didn’t make any attempt to move them in
the public market?

Mr. Witson. When you say “public market”——-

Senator Huppresron. To put them on sale.

Mr. Wisson. Some of the people did: yes, sir. The only instruments
we used that the public got, and I qualify that, was First Liberty Fund
shares and Bank of Sark instruments.

Senator Huppresron. To what extent did you acquire stolen
securities?

Mr. Wruson. Senator, I had very nominal use for acquiring them be-
cause I didn’t need them. I had them given to me in 1966, which T used
in one insurance company statement. In 1971, Ron Kotler purchased
from some people in Hartford, Conn., counterfeits and stolen securities
by paying them with Bank of Sark drafts. And probably on one or
two other occasions I used them in statements. I probably have seen
them more times than that but it is hard to recall all of them.

Senator Huppresron. Bub you weren't specifically looking for or
seeking stolen securities?

Mr. WinsoN. No. It was easier to make my own. Again, I was think-
ing about, ironically repercussions from the Government. I would
rather get stopped carrying a briefcase of my own paper than get
stopped carrying a briefcase of somebody else’s paper,

Senator Hupbreston. You mentioned that you had developed a de-
laying tactic for those checking on these securities. What type of delay-
ing tactic?

Mr. Winson. I think we were talking in reference to the Bank of
Sark. The way the Bank of Sark was set up, all the drafts would end
up in Guernsey at our office. At that point our employee in the bank
would notify us what drafts were in by Telex. We would tell him by
Telex the same day exactly what to do with the drafts. The majority
of the drafts were forwarded via circuitous route back to me either in
Florida or in St. Louis, and I held on to them. The majority of the
Bank of Sark drafts are now in the possession of the Justice
Department.

Senator Hunpreston. How long could you delay?

Mr. Wirson. We delayed some as long as a year.

Senator Huppreston. My, Mastriana, I think, testified that it was
very important to have time.

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. And T do remember the draft coming from Las
Vegas on Louis Mastriana.

Senator Huppreston. Did you hold that one for a while?

Mr. Winson. We just put it away with the rest of them.

Senator Huponesrox, « think Mr. Mastriana reported that bankers
were impressed with the fact that you had a Telex system. You indicate
that you developed the Telex system?

Mr. Wrirson. We not only had the Telex set up so that the answer
back would say Bank of Sark. We had the American Banker’s direc-
tory, code book, and test key. Therefore, any other bank that wanted to
send us a test key in code, could answer them baclk.

Senator ITuppresroN, It would prove quite useful.

Mr. Winsox. It was one of the most valuable tools that we acquired.

Senator Huopresron. What is necessary in order to set one up?

Mr. Wirson. Set up what, sir?
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Senator Huppreston. Telex.

Mz, Wirsow. Nothing. You just go to Western Union or the Interna-
tional Telegraph Co. and tell them you want a Telex, give your deposit,
the name of your company, how you want the answer back, and they
araciously install a Telex for you within 80 days.

Senator ZiuppLesron. There is no inquiry as to the legitimacy of the
enterprise§ ’

Mr. Wsox. No, sir.

Senator I{unpLesroxn. Flow do you get the bank codes?

Mr. Winson. We came into the bank code possession through a
banker in St. Louis, Mo. We were doing business with the bank in St.
Louis, the West Side Bank in St. Louis County. The banker was a
friend of ours. The treasurver. He was having his own problems and we
were trying to help him out. One day, at lunch, Timmie brought the
banker’s code hool with him to lunch. We had one of our girls pick it
up, take it back to the office, we made three copies of it, returned it to
illlrr; and he put it back in the vault that afternoon, It was as simple as

hat.

, ZSenator Hrueopprestow. Did he know what you were going to do with
it ?

Mr. Wirson. Absolutely.,

Senator Huppnesron. He knew?

My, Wrsox. Yes, sir.

Chairman Jackson. You don’t need to mention the individual’s name
now because we haven’t interviewed him. But if vou will, supply that
information to the staff so that it can be checked out.

Mr. Wirsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Flupprestox. Was he paid for his services?

Mr. Wirson. Let me say this: This banker was caught eventually
with his own hand in the till of the bank and the bank was able to
recover some of the money, He did go to jail. He paid for what he did
in the bank and he did receive remuneration. He used our money is
“what he did. We had probably $100,000 in the bank, between our group
and the Birmingham group, the Strauss group, and he used this money
In an attempt to buy a rural Missouri bank. ITe also used our names in
the buying of other cashier’s checks for the buying of the bank. It got
to be a real confusing mess.

Senator HuppresToN. But he was able to profit from his association
with you?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. One thing he did end up with was a color
television. That I know for a fact.

Senator Huopresrox. Did you supply that to him?

Mr. WrLso~. It came out of our office. It belonged to one of our
emplovees.

Senator Hunprrston. Did the employee know he was going to get it:?

Mr. Wizsox. The employee was Mr. Bernard Greenberg, who was
working for us at the Bank of Sark in Guernsey. He didn’t know about
it until after he got back.

. Senator Hoporesron. Do you Imow anything about the assets listed
in the financial statement of the Allied Fund for capital appreciation?

Mr. Winsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Huppreston. What are they ?

[The witness conferred with his counsel.]
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Senator Itnpresron. What do you know about those assets?

Mr. Wirson. I know that in one of the balance sheets that I saw in
1972 that I was told there was approximately between $5.5 million and
%15 million worth of securities listed in the balance sheet, and I was
told by several people that those were all stolen securities.

Senator ITvnpresron. All stolen securities?

Me. Wrrson. Yes, sir.

[ At this point Senator Jackson withdrew from the hearing room. ]

Senator ITupprestox. The list T have here indicates over $15,178,000,
ineluding many big blue chip names. You say that these, to your knowl-
edge, were stolen securities or fraudulent ?

Mr. Winsox. These were told to me as being stolen securities.

Senator Hopprestox. Did they say where they had been stolen from ?

Mr. Witson, No, sir.

Senator ITupprrstoxn. Mr. Wilson, we have a vote on the floor of the
Senate and it is near the noon time. We will recess the committee until
2 o’clock this afternoon and ask vou to come back at that time.

[Whereupon, at 11:40 a.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p.m., the same day. ]

[Members present at time of recess: Senator ITuddleston.]

ATTERNOON SESSION

[The subcommittee reconvened at 2 p.m., Senator Walter D. Hud-
dleston presiding.]

Senator Hrppresrox. The subcommittee will come to order.
. [Members of the subeommittee present at time of reconvening: Sen-
ators Iuddleston and Gurney.]

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP M. WILSON, ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL,
BERNWARD R. BRICKEL, ESQ.—Resumed

Scnator ITuppresTox. We will continue with questions of Mr. Wilson.

Mr. Wilson, will you tell the subcommittee whether or not you have
had any dealings with Elliott Roosevelt ?

Mr. Winsox. I have had no personal dealings with Mr. Elliott Roose-
velt, but, through my good friend, Harold Audsley, I was told of a
situation which was as follows

Senator Honoresroxn. Just & moment. You ave about to tell us infor-
mation based on hearsay ¢

Mr. Winsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Hropresrox. In our judgment, it should not be included in
the reccrd at this time. I ask about your personal knowledge.

Do you know Mr. Flarold Audsley and a Mr. Allan Lefferdink?

Mr. Winson. Yes, sir.

Senator ITupbrestox. Do you know what associations they had with
Mr. Roosevelt ?

Mr. Winson. Yes, sir.

Senator Hupnresrox. Would you tell the committee that?

Mr. Wirsox. I was told by Harold Audsley

Senator HuopresTox, We are back again to hearsay.

Aro you familiar with the Capital National Bank in Miami, Fla?

Mr. Wirsow. Yes, sir.
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Senator Huppreston. Do you know who the officers of that bank are,
what connection they may have had with Mr. Lefferdink and Mr.
Audsley?

Mr. Winsown. Capital National Bank was bought from Mort Zimmer-
man by Harold Audsley and Elliott Roosevelt and held by them to be
resold to Allan Lefferdink. The Capital National Bank was used as a
clearing bank for the Atlantic Trust Bank of Guernsey and the Atflan-
tic Trust Bank of Panama.

Senator Huppreston. Have you had any personal dealings with this
operation and with Mr. Roosevelt in particular?

Mr. Winson. T had dealings with the Capital National Bank in the
clearing of checks against Allan Lefferdink’s bank.

Senator Hubbresron. And no direct knowledge or direct dealings
with Mr. Elliott Roosevelt?

Mr. Wirsown. No, sir.

Senator Hupnrestrox, Could you explain how the clearing of checks
between the hanks worked ?

AMr. Wrson, Well, Allan Lefferdink had the Atlantic Trust Bank
of Guernsey which had an office in Guernsey, an office in Bermnda,
and had kind of a mailing office at the Capital National Bank.

WWhat woukd happen is when checks were drawn against the At-
lautic Trust Bank of Guernsey or the Atlantic Trust Bank of Panamna,
on the back of the chrek it was said to the banker to please forward to
the Capital National Bank of Miami, Fla., for clearing. Therefore,
it. gave the allure that here was an American bank that was clearing
for a bank both in Panama and in Guernsey.

Senator Hupprestov., Was this used a number of times, to your
knowledge, frequently ?

Mr. Wisoxn. Yes, sir.

[At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room.]

Senator FHuppreston. We will have to stand in adjournment for
15 minutes while we vote.

[Recess at 2:12 p.m. with the following member present: Senator
Huddleston.]

Senator Hoppreston. The subcommittee will be in order.

[Members of the subcommittee present at 2:35 p.m. after a brief
recess : Senators Huddleston, Percy, and Gurney.]

menator ITuppuusron. We will continue the questioning of Mr. Phil
Wilson. I will yield to Senator Gurney.

Senator Gurxry. Mr. Wilson, you testified this morning that vou
learned your trade by various means. What contributed most to your
knowledge of this paper fraud business?

Mr. Wirson. Both the research through the textbooks, work in the
libraries, and practical experience on the street. '

Senator Gurney. Would you say the latter was really the main
souree of knowledge?

Mr. Wirsow, Yes,sir,

Senator Gurwey. The sheer multitude of these funds enabled you
to contact other people and learn how it was done ?

Mr. Wrnson. Yes,sir.

Senator GurNey. Is that still a fact?

Mr. Wirson. Yes,sir.
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Qenator Gursey. How long has this type of white-collar fraud been
“big business in this country ¢ i i
Mr. Wizson. It has probably been big business for many years, but
T only got into it about 1964. I imagine that it went on long before I
«came into the business. .
Senator Gurney. If it is being done on a wide scale now, would you
say it is a fairly new crime or an old crime?
Alr. Wirsox. T would say with the fact that people can travel to
so many parts of the country and around the world in as little time as
they can, it is pretty big and effective now; yes, sit,
Senator Gurney. What did you find to be the most profitable fraud
that you perpetrated ? )
Mr. Winson. In the insurance business. )
Senator (GUrwEY. In that respect, how were the insurance frauds
perpetrated ?
Mr. Wirson. Tamsorry? ) i . i
Senator Gruxey. Ilow were the main frauds in the insurance busi-
ness perpetrated ?
MJ}:. V{TILSON. I will give you a for instance. We bought a Farm
Mutual charter in Missouri for $7,500, a Farmers and Merchants
Mutual Fire Insurance Co. charter. We then proceeded to rent the
assots from Allan Tefferdink to put in the charter, which cost us, I
think, $1,500 a month. for $1 million worth of mutual fund certificates.
Ve then got Allan Lefferdink to be our bank reference with his bank
in Guernsey. We then started to write premiums, little premiums from
%500 up to premiums that ran as high as $1 million, so that the actual
cost factor of being an insurance company and what you could have in
cash flow and what you could take out of it just made that the most
valuable type of business we could be in. )
Senator Gunryey. Did this company ever pay a claim?
Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir,many claims. _ _ )
Senator GurnEy. You were having a colloquy with the chairman,
and Mr. Roosevelt’s name was mentioned. A certain line of questioning
wasn’t developed hecause of the hearsay problem. But could you state
to this subcommittee the names of people whom you think could give
the subcommittee some more information on the subject? i
Mr. Wirson. It would be Harold Audsley, Allan Lefferdink and
probably Mr. Mort Zimmerman. ) o )
Senator GurNEY. T your statement you admitted being involved in
150 paper frauds. Did most of these frauds use offshore or domestic
companies?

Mr. Wizson. Iamsorry,sir? )

Senator GurNEY. You mentioned 150 paper frauds in your state-
ment.

Mr, Wrnson. Yes,sir. ) i

Senator Gurney. Were most of these frands perpetrated in this
country with American companies or were they done with foreign
companies in offshore locations ?

AMr. Wison. Both, sir.

Senator Gurney. What would be the breakdown ?

Mr. Wson. I would say about half and half.

Senator GurNey. Which is easier, here or abroad ?

M. Wisow. It depends on what you are going to do.
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Senator GurNey. What would that depend on?

Mr. Wisox. Well, if you knew where to look, for instance, for an
insurance charter here you could use it or you could go to the Carib-
bean and incorporate an insurance company. It just depended on what
you wanted to do and where you wanted to do the business.

Senator GurNey. Some swindles are easier to commit in the United
States and some are easier abroad, is that what you are saying?

Mr. Winson. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurnry. What about the vietims of these frauds? What
kind of people or business entities are they ?

Mr. Wirsox. Well, since I was not dealing directly with the people,
I was towards the middle and at the end, from what I could see, for
instance, in the First Liberty Fund fraud many of the people that we
did business with were very questionable themselves in what they
were trading to us, their assets were questionable, what they were
trading to us.

In the insurance, there we dealt with both large companies and we
dealt with small companies, and we dealt with some individuals.

We dealt with companies like Ford, people like Seaboard World
Ajrlines, INA.

Senator Gurxyey. Would you say that these companies were
questionable?

Mr. Wirsnxy. In some of their dealings with insurance I would say
they ave.

Senator Gurxey. Give us an example of how Ford Motor Co. would
fall into this questionable category?

Mr. Wrsgox. Ford Motor Co. pays a lot of money for their insurance.
Ford Motor Co. also owns its own Bermuda-based insurance company.
Ford Motor Co. has a broker in Boston it has been doing business with
for years. When the Ford Motor broker writes the business througl
the broker in Boston, sometimes premiums arc overpaid and sent out
of the country to Bermuda and put into special accounts in Bermuda
at Trans Global Insurance Co. in Hamilton, Bermuda.

Senator Guryey. Why?

Mr. Wirsox. For people at Ford. This way they sent money out as
insurance premiums which is not taxed lile other things into tax-free
accounts in Bermuda.

Senator Gurxey. What do you mean for people at Ford Motor Co. ?

Mr. Wirson. My dealings were with the brokers in Boston and
through my friends at the brokerage in Boston I was told this is what
was being done, that executive premiums were being paid via the
broker in Boston through the subbrokers and some of the companies
that were being used to write the coverages were questionable.

This is one of the reasons that I wrote certain portions of the busi-
ness for 8 years in a row, and premium payments were overpaid to
the company in Bermuda so that money would be sitting there in a
tax free account.

Senator Gurney., The premium was overpaid to this re-insurance
company in Bermuda?

Mr. Wrnson. Yes, sir,

Senator Gurney. Who benefits from this overpayment ?

MMr. Wmsow., That company in Bermuda is owned by Ford., There-
fore, Ford people, people from Ford Motor Co., have the use of that
money in Bermuda and any other place that it has to be used.
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i _insurance company in
Qenator Gurnry. Are you saying that the re-insure pany

i 7
Bermuda is owned by Ford executivest
Mr. Wi son. No,1didn’tsay that. .
Senator Gurxzy. By the Ford Motor Company *
Tr. Wirsox. Yes, sir. )
Tg‘ﬁnf}’?o? Z?URNI:Y ,Again how are the Ford people going to use these
" " “ 2 tS? - . 3 . =
OV%IIEQ%I’\TTI;?:ON Apparently they are in com&ll‘nanmi %Vgthqﬂilteer?g?\?%o
i i r of in Bermuda and it would be quite easy
ing director of the company in beT and £t would b o her wifh
andle this if you were the executives at Iord working "osv - L.
}3}1;1;1?111(;3;?@1: g'}‘f the insurance company 1in Bermuda in conjunction

with the broker in Boston. .
Senator Guryey. (Give me an exampie. .
Mr. Winson. When you say an example,

yo}éerg‘:?(ﬁ: Gurney. As I understand your answer, somebody is profit-

in,r_i from this overpagrmem‘, of premiums.
Mrv, Winson. Right. ]
I\Q&H'jt‘oihggnwnf 1 am trying to find out how they profit? Do they
"on vacation in Bermuda or what? ) .
,01&1‘1' ‘X}é:;l;;glé It is my understanding that the money 18 mz;(}e av mls
able to the exccutives at Ford as they come to Bermuda. What happen
1 at point T haveno idea.
b %TIS?MI’%URNEY. What is the name of that company ? Homilton
iIr. Wison. Trans Global Insurance Co., Litd., Hamilton,

Begg;;}ggr Gurnny. You mentioned Seaboard World Airways.

Ir. Winson. Yes, Sir. ) ) ) 7
%ﬁ%&l SC(‘igRNEY, What was your rela%onshlp to thst cozp;z(ﬁcz
T, : i insur fe
Vicon. You asked me previously about insurance. In ret
toLSIgﬁ?sZE;cf I'%Vorld Airlines that was an airline that I had a :épl_:}{!e (t)lf.
the re-insurance on through INA, Insurance Company of INOT
rica, through a London broker. -
AnIlIimlcQéQ October and November, they had a crash of IZ\LIDO—'%i (;Lrti
QOakland Airport. "The total loss was in excess of $8 million. : :3[7 por on
wwas one-half of 1 percent as a Te-insurer or $49,000, which I paid 1
) ary of 1970. _ ! ) ]
I*eé)gggggrr GuryEy. Was Seaboard World Airways ow-erpaylyllgﬁ res
insmance premiwms? I thought you said this was an analogou
ituation to Ford. i
sltll\lvgx?l%}xmox. T am sorry, Senator, but I got lost with you S
Senator Gurney. When I started this line ofrqxlestlol}jpg\ tﬂ“ xeé
what kind of people benefited from this fraud. You replied 1{1; ;\;c){nr
of the large companies were involved and yon mentioned Ford Moto
Co. You “lso mentioned Seaboard World Airways. S
“Now I ask you was Seaboard World Airways also overpaying pr
i 2
m%}TSWmsoN. T have to say or go back and say that Seaboard was the
wrong company to mention in relation to that type, yes, sir. a
Senator Grurwey. What other big companies were involved in these
«questionable activities? o )
! Mr. Wirsow. Allied Chemical in NOW_YO;‘L. L
Senator Gourney. What were they doing*
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Mr. Wirson. They were writing their insurance through a large
broker in New York and there were overpayments being made on
that account also.

Senator Gurney. What insurance companies were involved?

My, Winsow. Well, there is a long list of insurance companies which
I don’t have with me, which I will supply to the committee.

Senator Gurner. Those insurance companies are receiving over-
payments?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurwer. I wish you would file that information with the
subcommittee.

Mr. Wison. I would be more than happy to, sir.

Senator Gurney. And the pertinent names of people who are able
to shed any light on that transaction.

Mr, Wirsox. Will do, sir.

Senator Gurney. Are there any other large or small companies that
are involved in this kind of questionable activity?

Mr. Wirsox. Senator, I would have to refer back to my files which
are in the possession of the Fraud Section of the Department of
Justice.

Senator Gorney. Can you do that?

Alr. Wrusox. I don't have them here, hut T would make them availl-
able to the committee,

Senator Guryey. Would you furnish that information to the sub-
committee ¢

My Winsow. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurwney. T am certainly interested if legitimate business is
doing this. Tt is a fraud, too.

Tell me this: Fow does the white collar eriminal go about cleansing
illegal monny and hiding it from the Internal Revenue Service?

Mr, Winson. Well, as far as cleansing it and biding it, the first
thing you do is make sure that after you have eollected the money,
whether you have collected in check or any other form, when it comes
out of the bank it comes out in cash. That is the first thing.

If it comes to you in the form of a check, when you go in the bank
you take it out in cash. So right there is one stop .

The second thing to do is if you have been involved in this busi-
ness

Senator Guryry. Still, if a check is made out to you and you cash
that check, you can be traced at the bank?

Mr. WrwsoN. Right. Right there at that bank, though. The IRS can
come in there and question you and question the bhanlk, but you have
stopped the line at the banlk where the check has been cashed.

The next thing is that if you are involved in this and if you change
vour mode of living completely, or even 50 percent and it is notice-
able, then people start looking at you, including the IRS. That is
something else.

Senator Gurney. In other words, if you make a big bundle of money,
you don’t give the appearance of having it.

Mr. Winson. That is correct, sir. Then the third thing you do, of
course, is if you have the money available to cleanse it after you have
taken it out of the check or whatever you have gotten, is to find a

business that needs an investment somewhere completely divorced from
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where you arve living and put the money in. Either put it into a bank
in o different Federal Reserve district or put it into a banlk overseas
and have it come back as a loan or as an investment.

Senator Guryey. Is that one reason why offshore companies and
ventures are used, because it is difficult to trace?

Mr. Wsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Guryey. By the Internal Revenue Service?

Mr. Winson. Yes, siv.

Senator Guryey. By the way, how did you finally get caught in this
activiby ?

Mr. Wison. Well, what I did, or how I got caught, is I was being
pursued by the postal inspectors at length. I was also started to be
looked at by the investigators fron the Senate subcormittee. When 1
got indicted in January of 1972 in the Transcon situation, the bonds
were so high that it just frustrated me.

Senator Gurxey. How much was the bond ?

Mr. Wrnson. Well, the bond was set originally at a half million
dollars. It was reduced by the magistrate to $25,000 and then increased
on an appeal by the U.5. attorney to $100.000.

Senator Gurney. Was this so much, in view of your testimony
that you were earning somewhere around $200,000 a year in this
business?

Mr. Wirsox. Tf I can go on just a little further, Senator.

Two days after the indictment, two of the participants plead guilty,
two of the main participants in the Transcon. About 2 weeks later
another participant plead guilty and then another one fell.

By this time it was looking like it was 10 little Indians and then it
was 9 and then it was 8. Through intermediaries I was approached
to talk to the assistant U.S. attorneys, which I did. After spending
some time talking with them and with my attorneys, and secing that
it would be much wiser for me to come in and make a deal with the
Government because I was looking at 10 or 12 more indictments, I
decided at that time I should just retive.

Senator Gurxey. How much did you retire with ¢

Mr. Wirson. I have 1o idea.

Senator Gurxey. You mean you don't know? I{ave you any money
in a safe deposit box ?

Mr. Wizson. No. I really can’t answer that. No, I don’t have any
money in a safe deposit box,

]S(;nator Gurxey. Do you have money stashed away somewhere
else?

[The witness conferred with his counsel.]

Mr. Winson. I have no money personally. In my discussions with
the Fraud Section of the Department of Justice we have had no dis-
cussion over my money and that is the way it was left.

Senator Goryey. I remember reading in your statement that you
are married. Is that correct?

My, Wrwsow, Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney. Does your wife have any money that you have
given to her?

Mr. Wisow. No.

Senator Gurney. When you say you have no money personally,
what do youmean ?
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Mr. Wirson. The only thing that T have is receivables of insurance
premiums from previous business activity.

Senator Gurney. In other words, your testimony is that you do not
have any cash.

Mr. Winson. No, sir, that is correct.

Senator Gurxey. What receivables do you own?

M. Wirson. Insurance receivables.

Senvaror Guryey. How much ?

Mr. Wiuson, They are all in litigation but they are probably in
excess of a half million dollars.

Senator Guryey. Do you own any real property ¢

Mr, WiLsox~. No.

Senator Grryey. Do you own any personal property other than the
receivables you talked about ?

[The witness conferred with his counsel.]

Mr, Wisox. No.

Senator Gurnzy, I am talking about valuable things, such as dia~
monds and gems.

Mr. Wirson. No, sir.

[ The witness conferred with his counsel,]

Senator Guryey. I am curiouns, did you receive tax immunity for
those years that you paid no income tax?

Mr. Wirsox, Criminal immunity, yes, sir,

Senator Gurxey. So the Federal Government can’t collect any
taxes for those years that you did not pay taxes, is that correct?

Mr. Winson. No; I have no civil immunity. I have criminal
immunity.

Senator Guryry. Has the Government inguired as to your assets?

Mzr. Wirson. No, sir. I talked to the IRS intelligence agents, but it
is all in reference to people that I did business with in other
corporations.

Senator Guryey, Where do you keep your receivables?

Mr. Wirsox, I don’t understand what you mean.

Senator Gurxey. Well, you say that the only property you now
have are insurance company receivables.

Mr. Wirson. Right.

Senator Guryey. Where do you keep those ?

Mr. Witsox. The Government has a copy of all those. The fraud
section has a copy of all the receivables.

Senator Guryey. By “a copy,” you mean documents that show
what they ave?

My, Wirsown. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney, Where do you keep them ?

Mr. Wirson. The fraud section of the Department of Justice has
them in their possession.

Senator Gurney. Those are copies. I am talking about the originals.

Mr. Wizson. They have the original documents related to the re-
ceivables. Let me clarify that.

Senator Gurwey. In other words, the Justice Department has the
tangible pieces of ownership ¢

Mr. Wison, They don’t have the corporate entities. They have &
list of who the receivables are from and documentation bearing them
out, but they don’t own the corporations that own the receivables.
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Senator Guryey. I understand that. But I am talking about the
receivables themselves.

Mr. Winson, That is right.

Senator Gurwey. The Justice Department has possession of the
original receivables.

Ar. Wizsox. They have the documentation to show who owes the
receivables.

Senator Gurxey. Perhaps I should ask this: Deseribe one of these
receivables, What is it?

Mr. Wisox., Well, the receivables in an account due from an
insurance broker or an insurance agent and all the correspondence
to back it up.

Senator Gurney. I see.

You mentioned the Transcontinental Casualty swindle. ITow was
that conceived?

Mr, Witsown. I came into the Transcontinental C'asnalty Insurance
Clo. sometime in late 1968, T would say, and the company was alresdy
{formed. The original certified statement was already there.

I was introduced to Transcontinental Casualty Insurance Co. by
Bob Ostrander of Chicago and Samuel Wilkinson, the CPA of
Nassaw. T came to Florida, T met Frank Blosser and James Owens,
who was in charge of the ruinsurance and insurance department of
Transcontinental.

At that time I had asked them about doing business with them
beeause I was looking for another reinsurance company. I knew that
they were questionable by the Sam Wilkinson certified statement.

Senator Guexey. In other words, when Wilkinson certified a state-
ment it was pretty well known in the trade that the statement probably
wasn’t any good?

Mr. Wirson. Right, ves,sir. Through my conversations and negotia-
tions with Transcon I arranged for them to use the Bank of Sark as
a bank reference, and we gave them a $9 million bank deposit at the
Bank of Sark for their statement.

I then proceeded to use the Transcontinental Casualty Insurance
Co. as an insurance company and reinsurance company writing insur-
ances. T was not directly involved in the mortgage end of Transcon-
tinental and I know that in previous testimony and statements that

velbeen said previously that it shows it as over a $100 million
caud,

It is my understanding that in the Transcontinental Casualty
Insurance Co. less than $2 million in cash was taken as advance fee
mortgages.

Insurance-wise, we did use Transcontinental to write insurance out-
side the United States. We did handle a lot of premiums. We paid a
lot of claims.

Senator Gurney. Was the principal assets of the Trans-Con the
bank deposit in the Baak of Sark?

Mr. Winsox. No, siv. It had other paper assets in it. It had oil honds
and commodity contracts. It is my understanding that the list of
first-class securities that are listed in the Transcon were created by
William Charles Smith and Charley Meele and Frank Blosser by
going to the library in Miami and pulling out the Standard and Poor’s
and just writing down all the stocks they wanted and taking them
over to Sam in Nassan and having them listed in the statement.
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Senator Gurney. In other words, these assets didn’t exist at all?
Mr. Wieson. That is correct, sir. ) )
Senator Gurney. Did Transcontinental have any real sapital behind
it?
v, Wirsox. Not that I knew of.
Senator Gurney. All phony ¢
Mr. Wrinsown. Yes, sir. ) ey )
Senator Guryey, How active is this Mr, Wilkinson ¢ Does he falsify
a lot of records? )
AMr. Winson. Hedid, )
Senator Guryey. Is he still active?
My, Winsown. I don’t think so. ] L ]
Senator Guryry. How did you go about locating victims for your
., 7
wper fraunds?
! Mr. Winson, Well, there are several ways and, of course, one x}fas
advertizing in newspapers around the country for people looking for
loans. ) ) lvas neonle
This is one portion you are talking about. There was always peop
looking to borrow money or looking to buy COn’lmltIanitS.
Senator Guryey. What sind of people would these be .
Mr., Wirsox. People that owned hotels or motels that were undgr(i
eapitalized, people that owned cattle ranches, that wanted tq-b}ml' .
nursing homes, people that had questionable balance sheets _01' t 1e1§
own. that couldnt go to their own bank to borrow money, that ha
been turned down by the larger insurance companies or mortgage
companies for comm:{ments. e
Sul‘nator GURNEY. io it fair fo say that almost all of these “victims,
ga to speak, could not have obtained loans through legitimate banking
sources? o ,
e, Wirsox. T would say a good majority of them couldn’t have.
Senator Goryey. They would read newspaper ads and get in touch
with you? .
Alr. Woson. Yes, sir- ) e
Senator GUrNEY. Any other way besides advertisingt .
Ar. Winsox. Well, you are talking about actual victims in relation
to the people that were involved, for instance, in the First leelvt;y
Fund. By word of mouth and being referred to people, we bgi%lllg
known to many of the swindlers around the country as far as wi 111,1,{
to take questionable assets, hotels that were in trouble, OTC stoc
that was very shaky, in trade for First Liberty Fund shares. »
The main thing that you were looking for when you were looking for
vietims is people that had a weakness. It was either a greed weakness
or n weakness in their own balance sheets or just plmn.weakr;(?;as.
Senator Gurxpey. Did you ever have any experience with legllt-nm},tei
banking institutions accepting at face value these phony financia
statements? Lo what relation, Senator?
Mr. Winsox. In what relation, Senator ¢ ) ' _
Qenator Gurxey. I mean entering a bank with a financial statement
of an individual or corporation which '»?vas frandulent.
Would a legitimate bank accept that? ) )
A, Wirsox. In some instances they would. In this type of busmelscs1
there was another field called the renting of assets, wherg_ you ‘W(lm
take somebody who had a weak statement and you would rent & ller_n
securities, notes, debentures, stocks, and then they would go into their
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bank and they would borrow against their statement and signature.

Senator Gurney. Do you know of any instances where a legiti-
mate banking enterprise accepted a phony statement without looking
behind it?

Mr, Wirsox. There are some that did, yes, sir.

Senator Gorney. Could you elaborate on that point?

Mr. Wizsox, What I am saying in the renting of assets I think is
in relation to what you are saying, that there were people we dealt
with that were given assets to go into their stz:ements, that were able
to go into their bank, and the statements, except for maybe a nominal
amount, were worthless, and they were able to borrow money or to
resecure loans.

I know of an instance, for instance, with the Bank of Sark in Texas,
where the gentleman walked into the bank with over a half million
dollars of Bank of Sark drafts and they were immediately cashed.

Senator Gurney. Where was this?

Mr. Wirson. In Houston, Tex.

Senator Gurwey. What bank was involved ?

Mr. Wicsow. I think it was—1I don’t know from memory the name of
the bank.

Senator GurnEy, But it was a reputable bank?

Mr. Wimson. A very reputable bank. Ie got immediate credit
on over & half million dollars worth of drafts, took part of the money
out and went to another bank and paid off his loans.

Senator Gurney. When did this occur ¢

Mr. Wirsox. 1969.

Senator Gourney. Who was the person ¢

Mr, Wizsow, William Don Shepard, Fouston, Tex.

Senator Gurxey. Can you tell the subcommittee anything about the:
activities of Louis Mastriana?

Mr. Wrson. Louis was one of many people who was our dealers in
Bank of Sark and First Liberty Fund paper. Louis secured from us
drafts and checks and mada his rounds around the country buying and
selling and cashing.

Senator Gouryey. So you furnished him with a considerable amount
of fraudulent paper from time to time ?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Senator Gurney. How much do you recall, approximately ?

Mr. Wirson. Well, the paper was blank, It was all in blank and it
came from me and from Ronnie Kotler to Louis. I would say that the:
drafts probably were over a million dollars worth.

Senator Gurney. Harold Audsley’s name has been mentioned before
this subcommittee. Do you know anything about his defranding a Mr..
B. F. Nicholson?

Mr, Wiusow. If I am not mistaken, B. I, Nicholson, before he got
defrauded by Harold, bought a North American Investment Co. com-
mitment from Neil Maloney in Fort Lauderdale, which I shared in.
He came back for a second round with Jarold Audsley. When he came-
back around for a second round with Harold, it is my understanding-
{Thﬂt he was willing to give a release on the first commitment that
he got.

T also undersiund that later on that even Flarold Audsley and Byron:
Prugh were making refund payments to him.

R R
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Senator Gurwey. Is he one of the “pigeons” that you described?

My, Wirsown, I didn't deal with him directly.

Senator Guryey. How would you describe him ?

AMr. Wirsox. A vietim,

Senator Gurxey. Can you tell the subcommittee anything about the

activities of one Patsy Lepera?

Mr. Wisox. No, sir. I have only heard his name in passing several
times.

Senator Grryey. Who did your printing?

Mr. Wisox., A printer in St. Louis named Ralgh Sonenshine.

Senator Guryey. Is he still in the printing business ¢

My, Wisow, Yes, sir. He calls himself the Sunshine Press.

Senator Grryry. Is Lie still engaged in this kind of “sunshine” print-
ing that you have deseribed to the subcommittee ?

AMr. Winsox. No, but I will tell you one funny thing about it that
-can be funny. At one point we paid him with a Bank of Sark draft.

Senator, another point. Ralph Sonenshine, who owned the printing
-company, really didn't know what was going on. Since we gave him
so much business, he did our printing, he didn’t question me, and when
I gave him the draft I think he almost fainted.

I did clear the draft for him, though, so he did get his money.

Senator Gurxey. I think I have probably used up enough of my
‘time, I will yield the fioor.

Senator HuppresroN. Senator Percy.

Senator PPrrey. Thank you.

I would like to go back to this income reconciliation question, to get
a little better pieture. You testified this morning in response to my
questions that in 1970, 1971, and 1972 you had carnings per annum of
$200.000. You have been in. this business since 1964; is that correct?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes. sir.

Senator Perey. Can von give us some idea, since the statute of limi-
fations has run anyway, what sort of an income buildup did you have?
ow Aid.yofl start out at the bottom of 1964 and what was your annual
ineeie as vou moved along?

Mr. Wirsox. It went from, say, about $1,000 a month and graduated
up over the vears to in excess of several thousand dolars a week.

Senator Prrey. Several thousand a weelk ?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Perey. Did you pay income tax on any of that income for
some years?

Mr, Wirson. Previous to 1970.

Senator Prrey. Previous to 1970 you did 2

Mr. Winsox. Yes, sir.

Senator Prrey. You indicated that you have receivables of about &
halt million dollars. Do you have liabilities outstanding ? Do you owe
money ¢

[The witness conferred with his counsel.]

My, Wisox. I am involved in some litigation, people where they
have sued me.

Senator Prroy. You have contingent liabilities ?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes. sir, contingent liabilities.

Senator Percy. Would you want to estimate what your net worth is?
Is it around a half million ¢

;
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Mr. Wirsoxn. T have no idea, Senator. With the contingent liabilities
against the receivables, it would be zero.

Senator Perey. When yvou indieate that you have no money. that is,
no eash, as such, but you have receivables, could you clarify that for
me? Do vou have bank accounts anyplace in the world, where you
have banked money based on the deposits that you have made?

[ The witness conferred with his counsel.]

Senator Perey. Just to elarify my question, do you have hank ac-
counts anyplace in the world ?

AMr. Bricgen, Senator, I would just like o spend a brief moment
with Mr. Feldman, if possible,

Senator Prrey. Surely. We do not want to hurry you or hasten vou
in a decision involving counsel and advice.

[ Counsel conferred with committee counsel.]

Senator Perey. Possibly while counsel is conferring. T have one
question vou may not require counsel on. What could you say, Mr.
‘Wilson, about your life style? Did you live high on the hog? Did you
spend a lot of money?

Mr, Wisox. T lived comfortably.

Senator Prrey. What do you eall comfortably 2 Would von deseribe
it in Jayman’s terms. what value of the house do you own, what kind
of mortgage on, what kind of car or ears do you drive, do vou have
Iavigh entertainment ov travel a lot abroad ?

My, Winsow, Are you talking about now or then?

Senator Purey. Let’s just take the last 5 years.

My, Wirsox. I would say the house T lived in in Florida was around
a $60.000 house, four-bedroom, two-bath.

Senator Prrey. That was where ?

Mr. Wrrsoxw. That was in Tlollywoeod, Fla. I drove a Pontise GTO
convertible, an Eldorado, a dune buggy. At one time through the
First Liberty Fund we owned a yacht, a 106-{oot yacht built in 192:.

Senator Prrey. 106-foot ?

Mr. Wmson. Right, A 135-tonner. Tt was an old boat. T traveled
extensively all over the world, to Africa, to Europe, the Middle Kast,
South America, the Caribbean.

Senator Perey, Mainly on business, though ¢

Mr. Wirsoxn, Mostly, yes, sir,

Senator Perey. Now the question that I posed before counsel re-
quested his conference with the committee.

[ 'The witness conferred with his counsel.]

Senator Perey. T will accept the recommendation of counsel in this
case beeause of vour {ine cooperation with the subcommittee. Obvious-
ly. we are not interested particularly in any one individual, We are
interested in principle, public education on how we can prevent such
actions. Your assistance in this regard is, I think, certainly in the
public interest. To that extent, then, we will accept in executive session
such testimony as we would require or ask for in this particular area,
and will try to be extremely cooperative with the Justice Department
and Bureau of Internal Revenue.

T would be most interested, however. in going back to the subject of
Florida, to which we have given a lot of attention. I would like to know
whether there are banks, insurance companies, and individuals in the
Chicago area who were among your victims and could you describe
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them, name them, and give the circumstances of the transactions in
which you engaged and somewhat victimized them.

Mr. Wuson. Are you talking about both victims and people 1
worked with?

Senator Prrey. First vietims and then after that T would like the
names of the people who cooperated with you in victimizing.

Mr. Wirson. Senator, as far as vietims went, and I can’t say ab-
solutely, I can’t really think of any vietims in Ilinois.

Senator Percy. Thank you. Now from the standpoint of your col-
leagues, your business partuers, shall we say. Would you tell me about
that end of my constituency ?

Mr. Winson. I worked with several people in Illinois, including
Hobert Ostrander of Lansing, IIl. Tom Joyce of Chicago, Harold
Walls of Chicago, Fred Pearson. who is a reinsurance broker in Chi-
eago, Aviation and Reinsurance Corp. of Ameriea.

Senator Prrey. So there is no ambiguity or charges against someone
that you don’t intend to make, could you identify them just as fully as
you possibly ean?

Mr. Wirsox. Bob Ostrander is a dealer and somewhat wholesaler in
the white collar fraud. Tom Joyce was an attorney in Chicago, along
with another attorney named Burton Sherry, that owned two little in-
surance companies, one called the Guernsey Fxeess Tnsurance (o, of
Guernsey, and (zlobal Excess of Nassau. They used, I think it was, the
Cosmopolitan National Bank of Chicago as a depository to make a
Innd trust in Ilinois to show that these insurance companies had assets
in the United States in excess of the hall million dollars in each
company.

Senator Prrey. Just to he sure about your testimony, Cosmopolitan
was used as a depository but had no knowledge of the fradulent na-
ture of any transactions involved; is that correct ?

Mr. "¥iLsox. No, sir, There is a quirk in the Illinois law as far as
creating a trust.

Senator Prrey. Yes, created by some very knowledgeable politicians
that should have at the moment been in your husiness.

M. Witson. They took Chicago real estate and veal estate north of
Chicago into Wisconsin and put it into a trust account in the name of
the foreign insurance companies and issued a trust certificate and got a
tetter of confirmation from the bank so that they could pass this off
to their brokers and agents avound the country.

Senator Perey. Can you give us as many of the names of the phony
corporate entities that were established and were set up by them in
Chicago?

Mr. Wizson. I do not have that file with me. Senator, but it conld
be made available to you—the corporations that they used.

Senator Peroy. If you could furnish that to the subcommittee, we
would appreciate that very much indeed.

Mr. Wrisow. Yes, sir.

Senator Prroy. Are there other individuals that you feel should
name to give as complete a story as possible?

Mr. Wiwson, Ironically, through Aviation & Reinsurance Corp.
of America and Fred Pearson we wrote a lot of insurance for him on
linois risks using Lloyds and admitted companies in Illinois to front
for us in Illinois, since we didn’t qualify. One of the accounts that he
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wrote through us was Steinberg, Baum, Inc. I think the gentlemen
were indicted for stealing about $7 million from a banlk in Chicago and
-one of them fled to Rhodesia. We did carry some of their insurance on
their stock and their stores through Aviation Reinsurance Corp. of
America.

Senator Prrey. Mr., Wilson, on page 8 of your testimony, you men-
tion that the credibility and market for First Liberty Fund and Bank
of Sark was created by using legitimate means of identification. You
mentioned Rand-McNally Bankers’' Directory and Polk's Directory,
for instance. Would you describe these? Are they telephone direc-
tories? Do they list every and any institution, or do they somehow give
a good housekeeping label of approval or credibility behind a finaneial
institution when listed in those directories?

Mr. Wisox. First off on the Polk's Directory, this is probably a
primary reference ook for bankers all over the world. Apparently, if
vou are listed in the Polk’s Directory, this gives you 99 percent credi-
bility as far as a bank goes. So if you are listed in there, you can go to
a bank from, say, Germany to anywhere in South America to Chicago,
Kansas City, to Los Angeles, and then can open the book and see
you listed in there with a Telex number, and they have to feel that
vou are a bank. It could be a merchant bank or a small bank or any type
of bank.

Senator Percy. That all refers to Polk’s?

Mr. Wizsox. I beg your pardon. It is Rand-McNally.

DBy the way also,tSenator, since the Banlk of Sark and Allan Leffer-
dink’s Atlantic Trust Bank, the Rand-McNally people have now
changed their rule and to be listed in the book you have to have two
other bank references from recognized, reputable banks, to be listed in
their directory at this time.

Senator Prrcy. Could you describe the process by which an entity
such as the Banlk of Sark could get listed in these directories and then
again amplify how you used the listing? Has it now been changed so
that the device you used is no longer usable by their taking voluntary
action to tighten up procedures?

Mr. Wirson. The easiest thing to do. or the way we did it, was just
«<all up the Rand-McNally Banker’s Directory people in Chicago and
tell them we had an offshore bank which we wanted to get listed. They
then proceeded to send a set of applications both to Guernsey and to
me in St. Louis. We filled them out to the best of our ability, balance
sheets and all, signed them, sent them to Guernsey, had them returned
to Rand-McNally in Chicago, subscribed to a 5-year subscription and
that was it: we were listed in the new directory that came out. When
people were using Bank of Sark drafts and using Bank of Sark credi-
hility, whenever they would go into a bank and there would be a ques-
tion raised, all the person would have to do would be to say, “Refer to
your directory or telex the Bank of Sark and check who you want to
tallt to looking in the directory.”

At that time. by the way, in 1970, Allan Leflerdink had no idea how
to get listed and it was I who tanght Allan Lefferdink the simple trick
to get listed. Since the Bank of Sark and Allan Lefferdink’s banlk have
now passed into eternity, they have changed their rules voluntarily.
But I think even as tight as their rule is, if somebody was smart enough
it could still be done.
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Senator Prrcy. So certainly one thing that will come out of these
hearings is for these companies to recognizo how they are being used
and to certainly put the kind of procedures in that would be necessary
to back up the listing and representations made by that listing ?

Mr. Wiison. Yes, sir. ‘

Pollc’s Directory also, Senator, was worked on the same procedure.
They separate their domestic book and the foreign book. They have
two separate books. It is my understanding that they have changed
their rules also at this time. ) ) .

Senator Percy. Did you ever do business with a Joe Stein from
Chicago?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir. ) . ) .

Senator Prrcy. Was he connected with organized crime or with
Milwaukee Phil, who you mentioned earlier in your testimony ?

Mr. Wmsow. It is my understanding through Bob Ostrander that
him and Joe Stein were partners and they both worked with Mil-
waukee Phil. Joe Stein arranged for a company in St. Louis called
Anmerica, owned by a gentleman named Richard Laughlin to geb
several Bank of Sark drafts that were, I think, used in either Chicago
or someplace in Indiana, put into a bank. I think Laughlin gave us a
check for $25,000 which never cleared. Of course, his draft never
cleared neither. o

Sen(;tor Pzere~ here any other business that you did with Joe
Stein?

Mr. Winson. No, sir; not that I recall. ) )

Senator Prroy. 'Did you ever have dealings with David Slater, who
testified yesterday? )

Mr. WnySON. ]? had no direct dealings with Mr. Slater. I saw his
name on many of the balance sheets and Dun & Bradstreet reports
coming out of Panama in reference to the Shinwell transactions. Ii
T recall, he is a banker from somewhere in upstate New York. I agked
Trnest about it and they told me that he had banking experience and
was working with them in Panama. That is all T know about him.

Senator Prroy. You don’t know anything else about him?¢

Ir. Wison. No,sir. ) )

léen:t‘:)r Prroy. Did you ever glavehlglesléll‘ngs with Herbert Creek-
more? If so, what can you tell us about him ¢ ) ’ i

Mr. Wirsox. As I Zacall, my only dealings with Herbert Creekmore
was in, I think, 1968 or 1969, when Mr. Creekmore was atte;mptmg to-
buy some Lockheed Electras from KLM in Amsterdam. Through &
gentleman in Miami he was referred to me and he got some bonds
from me, my own bonds, inSwance-gua;rallteed_box}ds,’ to present to-
KILM. He gave us a check, a small check, and it didn’t clear and he

idn’t use the bonds. ) ) )

dldS%nmtor Prroy. You were quite forthright in stating that you did
not file income tax returns in 1970, 1971, and 1972, despite the earn-
ings of several hundred thousand dollars a year. Was this a practlcg
engaged in by your associates, who also were making substantial sums
of money ? Did they fail to file income tax returns® _—

Mr. Winson. Some of them did and some of them didn’t. I know
from my cooperation with the IRS intelligence people, which I have
worked with about 8 weeks ago, some of the people I did bus1§1ess. with
and were my associates filed income tax returns which aren’t kesher.
That I can tell you.
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Senator Percy. Would you care to name any of the people who you
feel did not file income tax returns?

Mr. Winsox. That would be hard to say, Senator. I really can't
pick out and say that this man didn’t and this man did.

Senator Prrey. How much in the way of earnings by international
securities swindles do you estimate goes unreported each year? Do
you have any idea what size this pot is we ave talking about, how big
1t is? You have identified about 10,000 people, with thousands of in-
stitutions involved. What does it involve in the way of millions or
tens of millions or hundreds of millions of dollars ?

My, Wimsoy. T would say it involves tens of millions of dollars,
One thing you have to remember, sir, is that outside the United States,
income tax is something that a lot of people don’t even look at. In
going in and out of foreign banks, taking cash out, transferring it out,
getting gold and silver and diamonds and things like that, there are
no questions asked. There is just millions of dollars that goes un-
reported, yes, sir, )

Senator Prrey, Finally T would like to ask you about whatever re-
lationship vou might see between the situations that you have candidly
deseribed and the circumstances leading to the collapse of Equity
Funding. Are the same principles that we are talking about today
applicable to the Equity Funding collapse?

Mr. Wisow. Yes, sir. When they went through the assets of the
insurance companies and discovered that many of the asscts were non-
existent and also discovered that they had their own printing press,
if you will take that in relation to the charts and the other material
that the committee has you will see that here are people who started
out in a small way and just increased and increased and increased, and
had their annual statements just go by the insurance department with-
out any question of a doubt and nobody locking in the safe deposit
box at the securities, and then running down to their own printer and
printing up whatever they had and nobody questioned it.

Senator Percy. Could this debacle have been prevented had there
been more effective, more reliable and comprehensive reporting and
validation systems for such securities?

Mr. Winson. Absolutely, yes, sir.

Senator Perey. Would vou give us some examples of activities by
other legitimate business enterprises and respectable individuals within
the financial community which constitute more than unwitting as-
sistance to fradulent operations of organized criminal activities in
this area? By perfectly honest and respectable people on the surface
have practices that open up the door to these opportunities that are
mare available to you and your colleagues?

Mr. Winson. Greed is one. Not understanding the securities, not
really knowing how to check out the securities or where to check them
out, and a lack of concern or care. This for some,

Senator Prroy. Do you really feel that so long as we must physically
handle as much paper as we do—with these beautiful certificates,
locked arms, scrolls, and coats-of-arms and all—that we will ever be
able to get to the bottom of this thing and find ways to eliminate fraud-
ulent use of securities?

Mr. Winsow. No, sir. I wonder also even if you get down to a com-
puterized system that somebody won’t be able to break the computers.
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Senator Prroy. In other words, if we had everything on the com-
puter, would that simply—
Mr. Winson, Make 1t easler. i ) ‘
Qenator Prrey [continuing]. Causing you to stay in college for aln—
other 6 months and take a computer course to figure out how to beat the
computer? We have been trying to regulate for vears with computers
and there isn't a dirt farmer who can’t beat out the computers as soon
as they put the econtrol program down. ‘ ;
Afr. Wirse. The computers can be beat. There is no question ahout
it. It would be a challenge but it could be done. ‘ )
Senator Prrey. You have now repaid society somewhat by using
vour obviously brilliant mind to help us devise ways to plug a.s_malny
Toopholes as we possibly can. Because we are deeply concernerl 13 t 113
subeommittee about the undermining of the cconomy of the 1 mte
States——and certainly the financial houses are shaky as a result of some
of these practices, and some widows and orphans who can be done
ont of savings through ignorance—we would very much appmcmtle
anvthing vou conld do to contribute to our understanding and knowl-
edge and try to find ways to plng these loopholes. o
Nr. Wirsow. Through my cooneration with the fraud section 1in the
Tepartment of Justice, Mr, McTiernan, Mr. Mark Richards, and M(ri.
Miller, I have attempted with my associates, including Jack Axelrod,
Frank Blosser, and other people to give them our lmowledge gmd ljfnow-
how in the wavs and wheres, and also through Mr. Phil Manuel of your
investigating committee, and his people, I have been helping and c}o-
operating and I will continue. I think this is one way T can pay the
debt, and this is one thing that T am doing and will continue to do.
Senator Prrey. We appreciate that very much indeed. .
I thank you for your cooperation with our very excellent sta
that we do have. ) .
Qenator Huppreston. You mentioned, I believe, five banks that
operated in the same manner as the Bank of Sark. Can you tell us
- 2
what happened to those banls? ' )
Mr. Wirsox. I would say that all those banks are out of business
at this time. .
Senator toorestoN. They are no longer operating?
AMr. Winsow. Right. .
[ Ac this point Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]
Senator Hoppresrox, How do you maintain within your own orgﬂ;
nization the necessary security to permit you to confinue to oper ate?
Mr. Wirso~. I amsorry,sir? . i
Senator HuppLesToN. low do you obtain within your own organi-
zation, among your own associates, the security necessary to continue
g Wt ity, what do youmean ?
Mr. Wirson. When you say security, what doyoumean® =
Senator Huppreston. I mean the fact tha%; th'%.mgormatlon is not
Teaked out, that information is not given to authoritiest
Mr. VVII’,SON. Senator, the information did leak out. No matter how
hard we tried, it did. ) ) )
Senator HupprmsTox. Was this the weak link in your type of
operation? )
Mr. Winson. Right.
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Senator ITuppLesToNn. Somebody is going to sell a stolen bond to
the wrong person, which happened in your case, I believe?

Mr. Witson. Well, a stolen bond or writing insurance policies here
and there, or writing a commitment for somebody. Somebody alwsys
talks. Even in your own organization it happens, and it did happen
in ours.

Senator ITuppresron. IHas it happened in other organizations sim-
ilar to yours?

Mr. Wirsox. Yes, sir.

. Sen ;L(‘Ol’ Huppresron. Is this what eventually brought most of them
down

Mr. Wirson. Once you start or you become a known dealer and
you become a target for an investigative agency, there is constant
investigation, people coming in all the time. The people who work
for you, unless they are partners, literally, become weak and just fold
up.
Senator Huppreston. You were aware of this possibility, T would
assume, pretty shortly after you got into the operation, that it would
happen?

Mr. Wisox. I was aware of it, but once I was into it, I was into
it and T just continued until the day I stopped.

Senator Huppreston. To what extent did you make checks on the
individuals that you were dealing with to find out whether or not they
were the kind that you could work with ?

Mr. Wirson. We had somebody in our organization that double-
checked on the people. There was people in the organization that
would take a little extra money, extra expense accounts, employees,
and things like that, and there were partners that got unhappy. We
just quit doing business with them. We let. them dry up.

Senator Hupnresrow. But actually you fell vietim to the same type
of operation of so-called legitimate businesses that permitted you to
operate in the first place. That is going around the barn to say that
you were caught because somebody you dealt with was not thoroughly
checked out, or somebody within your organization may have taken w
bribe from somebody to be careless.

Mr. Winson. That happened, too, yes. sir.

Senator Huppresron. Mr. Wilson, did you ever hear of a man by
the name of Leroy Kerwin ?

Mr. Wirson. Yes, sir.

Senator HupprestoN. Do you know what happened to Mr. Kerwin ?

Mr. Wirsow. It is my understanding that he died mysteriously and
was found in a shallow grave on a farm somewhere in Canada.

Senator Hupbrestox. Do you know anything about his operations,
why he might have come to this untimely ending ¢

Mr. Witson. Not veally. I was dealing with him and Harold
Andsley with Bank of Sark and First Liberty Fund. After his demise
1 was told he was also working for syndicate people in Chicago. That
is all I know about it.

Senator HupprestoN. Do you know what relationship he might
have had with Harold Audsley

Mr. Witsoxn. They were friends and were attempting to negotiate
AFCA and First Liberty Fund shares in Europe.
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[At this point Senator Gurney withdrew from the hearing room. |

Senator 1IuporesroN. While we are checking the vote on the floor,
would counsel proveed 2 ) o

Mr. Ferpaax. This is the Allied Fund for Capital Appreciation
statement, Mr. Chairman, which you questioned on this morning,
which I would like to have made an exhibit.

Senator Hupnreston. That will be exhibit 90.

[The document referred to was marked “Tixhibit No. 90” for refer-
ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee. |

Mr. Fripyax. You mentioned in your prepared statement that
vou got so perfect you were making up your own Telex responses to
tubles from banks for confirmation ; is that correet?

My, Wisox. That is correct.

Mr. Fruoaaxy, Are these those responses? )

Tf so, I would like to put them into the record, Mr. Chairman.

These are Telex messages confirming. You were acting as Credit
Suisse. in other words? i ) )

Mr. Wirsox. What we did was we took what Credit Suisse said and
(hase Manhattan said and just changed it so it was good instead of
bad. )

Mr. Frrpaax. And it says, “Our number” and gives a number
“Refers to valid letters of credit in good order. At this time we are
holding funds. Credit Suisse, Zurich.”

Mr. Winsox. Right. _ )

Mr, Frrparax. You copied that and you supplied that along with
vour letter of credit? v
T Mr. Wisox. Right.

Senator Flunprestox. That will be exhibit 1.

[The document referred to was marked “Toxhibit No. 917 for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

Ar. Friparax. We also have certain documents which appear to be
copies of certain Bank of Sark checks payable to Banco Exterior. I
ask von to identify these documents and explain how the originals
ere used in vour transactions.

Could thev be marked as an exhibit, Mr. Chairman?

Senator Huporestox. That will be exhibit No. 92, .

[The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit No. 927 for
reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee. ]

[Document handed to witness. ]

AMr. Frrparax. Why don’t you study those and when the members
return we will finish it up. i )

Senator ITvppLestoy. The committee will stand in recess for about
15 minutes. )

[Recess at 343 p.m., with the following member present: Senator

Tuddleston. )

! Mr. FELDT»J[AN. TWe have just been informed that there will 1{\" an-
other vote. Due to the hour, we will recess at this time until 10 o clock
tomorrow morning. )

[Whereupon, at 4:47 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Thursday, September 20, 1973.]
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